### THEORIES OF TARIFFS: TRADE WARS, TRADE AGREEMENTS, AND POLITICAL ECONOMY

**KOMKRICH CHONGBUNWATANA** 

### THESIS SUBMITTED TO THE UNIVERSITY OF NOTTINGHAM FOR THE DEGREE OF DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

**NOVEMBER 2004** 



### Abstract

This thesis is concerned with the general trade theoretic issue of what explains tariffs. Two possible theories are investigated: (i) the optimum tariff argument, where countries exploit their market power to affect world prices, and (ii) the political economy argument, where well-organised interest groups who have a preference for the tariff protection level can influence their governments through lobbying.

The main contribution of this thesis is the use of the many-country, two-good trade model, which can be found in the customs union literature, to investigate the importance of the (world) market structure on the welfare effects of tariffs. This model, where a good is exported by more than one country, allows us to examine the welfare effects of tariffs which vary with how the goods are divided initially among the countries. The theory of optimum tariffs and retaliation, usually in the two-country, two-good context, suggests that the country whose endowments of goods are relatively large tends to 'win' a trade war. Still, the analysis in this chapter shows that there is a greater possibility for a country to win even if the country's endowments are relatively small if the world market of its exportable moves closer to the monopolistic market, i.e. there are less countries exporting the same good and/or the world endowment of that good is divided more disproportionately among its exporters.

An important feature of the many-country, two-good trade model is that tariffs are strategic complements between countries that have the same trade pattern and are strategic substitutes otherwise. Therefore, two possible trade agreements can be investigated: (i) an agreement between countries whose tariffs are strategic complements, and (ii) an agreement between countries whose tariffs are strategic substitutes. Since these trade agreements imply different sources of gain for a country (gain from an improvement in terms of trade for the former and gain from an increase in volume of trade for the latter), this thesis examines the choice of a country by comparing the welfare implications between the two possibilities. It is found that a country would prefer to have a trade agreement with the country whose endowments of goods are relatively large regardless of the strategic complementarity or substitutability of their tariffs.

Finally, this thesis attempts to endogenise the lobby formation by modelling an individual's decision to participate in lobbying prior to the stages of interaction between a government and lobbies studied by Grossman and Helpman (1994). It is found that no one lobbies individually in equilibrium if the total population and/or the fixed cost of lobbying are too large. An incentive that leads individuals to form a lobby is the ability of the group to restrain the individuals' otherwise offsetting lobbying efforts. An interesting result is that, in equilibrium, some individuals might choose to join the lobbies that lobby against their interests to moderate their efforts rather than to join the lobbies that lobby in their favour. This result raises a question whether the standard industry-lobby in the literature might exaggerate the actual lobbying activities.

# Contents

1	Intr	oducti	ion	7
2	Lite	erature	e Review	12
	2.1	Terms	of trade argument	13
		2.1.1	Optimum tariffs and retaliation	13
		2.1.2	International trade agreements	20
		2.1.3	Customs union	26
		2.1.4	Summary	27
	2.2	Politic	cal economy of trade policy	28
		2.2.1	Lobby formation	32
		2.2.2	Summary	41
3	Opt	imum	Tariffs and Retaliation in the Multilateral Context	43
	3.1	Introd	$\mathbf{uction}$	44
	3.2	Two-c	ountry model	46
		3.2.1	Interior Nash equilibrium	49
		3.2.2	An extreme case	56
	3.3	Multi-	country model	59
		3.3.1	Nash equilibrium tariffs	61
		3.3.2	Welfare analysis	72
		3.3.3	Discussions	77

3.4	Conclusion	 • •		• •	• •	•	•	•	•		•			•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•		•	•	•	•	•		•	79
3.4	Conclusion	 • •	•	• •	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	79

4	Inte	ernational Trade Agreements: Terms of Trade and Volume of Trade	
	Ince	entives	81
	4.1	Introduction	82
	4.2	Two-country model	85
		4.2.1 Nash bargaining solution	86
	4.3	Multi-country model	<b>9</b> 1
		4.3.1 Volume of trade-driven trade agreement	93
		4.3.2 Terms of trade-driven trade agreement	99
		4.3.3 Comparison of results	104
	4.4	Conclusion	107
5	An	Endogenous Lobby Formation Model 1	09
	5.1	Introduction	10
	5.2	Basic settings	12
	5.3	Lobbying individually	115
		5.3.1 Policy formation	115
		5.3.2 Individual decision	120
		5.3.3 Lobbying with fixed cost	124
	5.4	Lobby formation	128
		5.4.1 Policy formation	129
		5.4.2 Lobby contribution	131
		5.4.3 Individual decision	134
	5.5	Conclusion	146
6	Con	clusion 1	.48
A	Cha	pter 3 1	.50
	<b>A</b> .1	Derivation of the Nash equilibrium tariffs in the two-country model	150

	A.2	Derivation of the best response tariff functions in the multi-country model.	1 <b>53</b>
	A.3	Simulation results	157
В	Cha	pter 4	164
	B.1	Nash bargaining solution in the two-country model	164
	B.2	Efficiency locus between $A$ and $B$ in the multi-country model	168
	B.3	Efficiency locus between $A$ and $a$ in the multi-country model $\ldots$ $\ldots$	170
	B.4	Simulation results	173
С	Cha	apter 5	183
	C.1	Proof of $(5.39)$ in the text $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$	183
	C.2	Proof of (5.46) in the text	185
	C.3	Proof that $-\theta_2 < \theta_1 < \theta_3 < 0 < -\theta_3 < -\theta_1 < \theta_2 \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	186

# List of Figures

2-1	Syropoulos (2002) Relative size effect.	19
2-2	Nash bargaining solution	25
2-3	Mitra (1999) Equilibrium number of lobbies	35
<b>3-</b> 1	Best response tariff functions and interior Nash equilibrium	52
3-2	Degree of specialisation and the outcome of trade war	56
3-3	Degree of market domination and Nash equilibrium tariff, given $n_x = n_y = 9$ .	69
3-4	Market concentration and Nash equilibrium tariff, given $\delta_x = \delta_y = 0.5$ .	70
3-5	Degree of market domination and Nash equilibrium world relative price,	
	given $n_x = n_y = 9$	73
3-6	Market concentration and Nash equilibrium world relative price, given	
	$\delta_x = \delta_y = 0.5.$	74
3-7	Degree of market domination and Nash equilibrium utility, given $n_x =$	
	$n_y = 9.\ldots$	75
<b>3</b> -8	Market concentration and Nash equilibrium utility, given $\delta_x = \delta_y = 0.5.$ .	76
5-1	Lobbying individually with fixed cost	126
5-2	Equilibrium lobbies, $L_t^*$ and $L_s^*$ .	144

# **List of Tables**

3.1	Complete specialisation by both countries.	58
3.2	Complete specialisation by A.	58
<b>A</b> .1	Degree of specialisation and Nash equilibrium welfare	158
A.2	Degree of market domination and Nash equilibrium tariff	159
A.3	Market concentration and Nash equilibrium tariff	160
A.4	Degree of market domination and Nash equilibrium world relative price	160
A.5	Market concentration and Nash equilibrium world relative price	161
A.6	Degree of market domination and Nash equilibrium welfare	162
A.7	Market concentration and Nash equilibrium welfare.	163
B.1	Equilibrium trade agreement in the two-country model	173
B.2	Degree of market domination and equilibrium tariff.	174
B.3	Degree of market domination and equilibrium world relative price	174
B.4	Degree of market domination and equilibrium welfare	175
B.5	Market concentration and equilibrium tariff.	176
B.6	Market concentration and equilibrium world relative price	177
<b>B</b> .7	Market concentration and equilibrium welfare.	177
B.8	Degree of market domination and equilibrium tariff.	178
B.9	Degree of market domination and equilibrium world relative price	178
<b>B</b> .10	Degree of market domination and equilibrium welfare	179
<b>B</b> .11	Market concentration and equilibrium tariff.	180

B.12 Market concentration and equilibrium world relative price	180
B.13 Market concentration and equilibrium welfare.	181
B.14 Degree of market domination and A's best strategy	181
B.15 Market concentration and A's best strategy.	182

# Chapter 1

# Introduction

This thesis consists of three theoretical works based on the terms of trade and the political economy arguments for tariffs. The theory of optimum tariffs and retaliation is revisited in the multilateral context in which the countries' tariffs can be strategic complements as well as strategic substitutes. Then the framework is extended to study international trade agreements. Finally, the study is confined to a 'small' open country of which the trade policy is formulated politically.

The methodology is based on the general equilibrium analysis. We abstract from modelling the production structure by assuming some fixed endowments of goods to be traded within and between countries. On the consumption side, consumers' preferences are assumed to be identical across all individuals and all countries. In chapters 3 and 4, they are represented by the Cobb-Douglas utility function. However, in chapter 5, the consumers' preferences are represented by a quasi-linear utility function so that explicit solutions can be obtained for further investigation on lobby formation. In all chapters, the game theoretical framework is employed to study the interactions between countries and between a government and its citizen.

It is argued that a 'large' country can benefit from imposing an import tariff through its effect on world relative price.<sup>1</sup> When a country is large, its contracting import de-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>As is typical in the literature, the terms 'large' and 'small' country are used to discriminate countries

mand due to its import tariff reduces the world relative price of its import which is an improvement in its terms of trade. The term 'optimum tariff' refers to the tariff rate which is not so large that the cost from reduction in volume of trade exceeds terms of trade benefit. However, the terms of trade benefit for one country apparently comes at the cost of its trading partner and it is likely that the trading partner will retaliate also in the form of an optimum tariff. Therefore, the framework in which countries impose the optimum tariffs (non-cooperatively) in retaliation to each other is used to study international trade wars. It has been shown, usually in the two-country, two-good context, that the country whose endowments of goods are relatively large tends to 'win' a trade war.<sup>2</sup> This is due to the positive relationship between country size (measured by the level of its endowments in this thesis) and its price elasticity of import demand and hence its market power- the country with greater market power is able to impose a larger tariff (relative to its trading partner) so that world relative price is shifted in its favour compared to the world relative price under free trade.

However, in chapter 3, we construct a many-country, two-good trade model in which there exists more than one country trading under the same trade pattern so that their tariffs are strategic complements. Therefore, apart from its own tariff, whether a country wins a trade war depends not only on the tariff of its rival (the country with different trade pattern) as is typically examined in the literature but also the tariff of its 'ally' (the country with the same trade pattern).<sup>3</sup> This thesis investigates the importance of the (world) market structure on the welfare effects of tariffs. It is shown that there is a greater possibility for a country to win, even if the country's endowments are relatively small<sup>4</sup>, if the world market of its exportable moves closer to the monopolistic market, i.e.

with respect to their market power to influence world prices in this thesis.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>A country's welfare must rise in the non-cooperative equilibrium relative to the free trade equilibrium for that country to win the trade war.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Since this thesis also looks at the cooperative tariff setting, it is important to note that the term 'ally' here represents the natural ally that shares common interest over the movement of world relative price, not the ally as a result of an agreement.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>The country whose endowments are relatively small needs not be a small country as long as its endowments are not too small to have the ability to influence the world prices.

there are less countries exporting the same good and/or the world endowment of that good is divided more disproportionately among its exporters.

Based on the same many-country, two-good trade model, chapter 4 studies the negotiation of trade agreement. It is argued that countries trade at the level less than efficient in the trade war equilibrium since their unilateral tariffs are too high. The role of eliminating this inefficiency is a rationale for trade agreement provided in the literature. It has been shown that the efficient trade agreement between any two countries is not unique. In fact, there exists a set of trade agreements which are Pareto efficient. Recent works on trade agreement, therefore, devote to the study of trade negotiation to select a unique agreement among those efficient ones. In general, the source of gain from trade agreement in this line of literature is from an increase in the countries' trade volume. However, as recognised in the customs union literature, another source of gain from the trade agreement is that it enables its member countries to exploit their collective market power to improve their terms of trade. It is argued that countries that import the same good can internalise their (positive) tariff externality by setting their tariff jointly in a customs union.

Within the many-country, two-good trade model, the countries' tariffs can be strategic complements as well as strategic substitutes. Therefore, the trade agreement of which the member countries exploit their collective market power to improve their terms of trade can be studied as well as the trade agreement of which the member countries agree to adjust their trade policies to increase their trade volume. Since the two types of trade agreement imply different sources of gain, chapter 4 investigates the conditions in which a country might prefer one type of agreement to the other. It is found that a country would prefer to have a trade agreement with the country whose endowments of goods are relatively large regardless of the types of agreement.

The results in chapters 3 and 4 are based on the assumption of the benevolent government that maximises the aggregate welfare of its citizen. However, this assumption subjects to the criticism that it neglects the reality that politics play a significant role in the trade policy formation. To address this criticism, among others, Grossman and Helpman (1994) view trade policy as the outcome of political lobbying.<sup>5</sup> It is assumed that interest groups can influence the government's decision by offering campaign contributions contingent on the trade policies implemented by the government. Instead of being benevolent, the government is willing to trade off some reduction in the general welfare in return for the campaign contribution. As a result, groups that can be organised will be able to obtain the trade policies which favour their interests at the expense of the public as a whole. However, while the model can explain the policies, the existence of the lobbies is still exogenous.

Chapter 5 extends the influence driven contribution approach of Grossman and Helpman (1994) by endogenising the lobby formation. To restrict their attention to the interaction between the lobbies and the government, the previous works simply assume that individuals or firms will not buy influence individually but through group formation and it is usually assumed that a lobby is formed only within a well-defined group, such as firms within the same industry. By allowing an individual to choose his/her choice freely whether to lobby individually and which lobby to join, this chapter shows explicitly that an individual would not lobby individually when the total population and/or the fixed cost of lobbying are too large. Furthermore, it is shown that a lobby can consist of the individuals whose policy preferences are diverse (for example, relative to free trade, there might be some members who prefer an import subsidy as well as some members who prefer an import tariff within the same lobby). Therefore, if lobbying is the effort to shift one dimensional trade policy from free trade toward one way or the other, not only a lobby's influence on the government's decision is moderated by its opposing lobby, its aggressiveness in lobbying (the rate of the tariff/subsidy it is lobbying for) would also be

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>There are a few other approaches on the political economy of tariffs. Mayer (1984) views trade policy as the outcome of majority voting over tariff levels. Magee, Brock and Young (1989) view the trade policy as the outcome of electoral competition in which political parties choose their trade policy stances to attract campaign contributions from interest groups which are positively related with their chance of winning the election.

moderated by its own members. The analysis in this chapter also reveals that individuals tend to be better off than lobbying individually when they lobby through groups. This is because, when the individuals lobby individually, their campaign contributions tend to offset each other so that their campaign contributions are merely to prevent the outcome which is even worse given the campaign contributions of the others: a case of the prisoner's dilemma problem. The lobby that emerges in this chapter can be considered as the means through which the individuals can restrain their otherwise offsetting campaign contributions. This finding explains an incentive of the individuals to form a lobby.

In general, this thesis is concerned with the general trade theoretic issue of what explains tariffs. Two possible theories are investigated: the optimum tariff and the political economy arguments. After an introduction in chapter 1 and a literature review in chapter 2, based on the optimum tariff argument, the non-cooperative (trade wars) and the cooperative (trade agreements) international tariff settings are considered in chapter 3 and chapter 4, respectively. Then, chapter 5 considers the tariff setting of a small country based on the political economy argument. A conclusion in chapter 6 closes the thesis.

# Chapter 2

# Literature Review

Under the assumption of large country, an international trade war is due to the unilateral incentive of each country to impose an import tariff to improve its terms of trade. The trade war is usually modelled as a non-cooperative international tariff setting game. However, it has been shown that the trade war equilibrium is inefficient in the sense that all countries can be made better off if they can coordinate their tariff settings. A trade agreement is viewed as the device to eliminate this inefficiency. Negotiation of a trade agreement is usually modelled as a bargaining game between countries to mutually remove the terms of trade incentive. The trade war and trade agreement based on the terms of trade argument are studied in chapters 3 and 4 of this thesis and their previous theoretical works are reviewed in section 2.1 of this chapter.

Under the terms of trade argument, it is implied that the optimal trade policy for a small country which has no market power is always free trade. This conclusion, however, contradicts to the tariffs empirically observed in most developing countries. The political economy argument for tariffs, the second argument dealt with by this thesis, is capable of dealing with this criticism. Under this argument, a tariff might be the optimal policy for the policy maker even in a small country since the policy maker is assumed to have an objective function which differs from the one who maximises the general welfare under the terms of trade argument. Such an objective function depends on the political and institutional settings assumed in each particular model. Under the Downsian paradigm of political economy in which the policy maker's prime objective is to stay in power, the policy maker may choose to maximise the welfare of the median voter to please the majority of the population or to trade off some loss in the general welfare with political contribution made by lobbies to increase their chance of winning elections. The study of trade policy in chapter 5 of this thesis is based on this argument and its previous theoretical works are considered in section 2.2 of this chapter.

## 2.1 Terms of trade argument

This thesis studies the negotiation of trade agreement as a cooperative international tariff setting game. However, we also need a benchmark against which the welfare analysis of the trade agreement can be done, i.e. how the countries' welfare are affected compared to the equilibrium without the agreement. The non-cooperative international tariff setting game is also studied to serve this objective. This section reviews the previous theoretical works on optimum tariffs and retaliation and on international trade agreements in sections 2.1.1 and 2.1.2, respectively. Since the many-country, two-good trade model in this thesis is similar to a trade model used in the customs union literature and since the nature of a trade agreement considered in this thesis is related to the CU agreement in the way that the member countries exploit their collective market power to manipulate the world relative price against the non-member countries, the relevant theoretical literature on CU are reviewed in section 2.1.3. A summary in section 2.1.4 points out the status of the literature and the contributions of this thesis.

### 2.1.1 Optimum tariffs and retaliation

Conventionally, the term 'optimum tariff' refers to the tariff justified by the terms of trade argument. The terms of trade argument for tariffs is based on the assumption that countries are large enough to influence the world relative prices of their imports

and exports. The contracting import demand of a large country due to its import tariff reduces the world relative price of its import which is an improvement in its terms of trade. Even though the country suffers from a reduction in its volume of trade due to an import tariff (a common argument for free trade), it also benefits from the tariff through an improvement in its terms of trade. The theory of optimum tariffs shows that there exists a tariff rate which is not so large that the cost from reduction in volume of trade exceeds the terms of trade benefit. As the theory of optimum tariffs is based on the assumption that the tariff imposing country possesses the market power to influence world prices, the country's optimisation problem with respect to its tariff choice is analogous to the pricing behaviour of a monopoly firm. Even if the monopoly firm is the price setter in a market, it cannot increase the price without bound to increase the profit since the higher price also means the contracting demand for its product. The extent to which the monopoly firm can increase the price (the firm's market power), therefore, depends on the extent to which the demand for its product reacts to the higher price, i.e. the price elasticity of demand. Similarly, a large country's import tariff has an effect of increasing the world relative price of its export (reducing the world relative price of its import) which is an improvement in its terms of trade, the extent to which the country can impose the tariff depends on the price elasticity of foreign demand for its export. Assume countries A and B trading goods x and y. It is shown in all of the international economics textbooks, such as Krugman and Obstfeld (2003), that the formula for A's optimum tariff is

$$\tau^A = \frac{1}{\epsilon^A - 1} \tag{2.1}$$

where  $\tau^A$  is A's optimum tariff and  $\epsilon^A$  is the price elasticity of foreign demand for A's export (B's price elasticity of import demand). The optimum tariff that A can impose is higher when B's demand is less elastic so that there is less reduction in the volume of trade for a marginal increase in A's tariff. A always benefits from imposing  $\tau^A$  as long as B has zero tariff. However, since A's gain from imposing the tariff comes at the cost of B, this apparently invites 'retaliation' from B also in the form of an optimum tariff.<sup>1</sup> The term 'trade war' is used to represent this equilibrium in which the large countries imposing their optimum tariffs in retaliation to each other. It is now uncertain that a large country can win the trade war, i.e. can raise its welfare relative to free trade, but it is certain that at least one country will lose.<sup>2</sup> Note that B's optimum tariff also depends on the price elasticity of foreign demand for its export denoted by  $\epsilon^{B}$ .

Johnson (1953) represents the countries' trade preferences by a utility function in which their price elasticity of import demand are constant. By simulations, he shows that A will win the trade war if  $\epsilon^A$  is sufficiently smaller than  $\epsilon^B$ , i.e. A faces sufficiently less elastic foreign demand for its export than B. Since the world relative price depends positively on one country's tariff and negatively on the other's, the world relative price will be shifted from free trade to the advantage of the country whose market power is greater to impose a larger tariff. Analogous to the monopolist, the country that has a greater market power to impose a larger tariff must face less elastic foreign demand for its export. Kennan and Riezman (1988) were the first to relate the country's market power to impose an import tariff to its size. They construct a two-country, two-good trade model in which the Cobb-Douglas preference and a world fixed endowment of each good are assumed (so that they measure the country's size by the level of its endowment). Also with the help of simulations, they show that the country whose endowment is larger, tends to win the trade war. In general, both papers show that both countries will lose when they are not too dissimilar.

More recently, Syropoulos (2002) obtains the same results as in Kennan and Riezman (1988) in a more general framework. Syropoulos clarifies the Kennan and Riezman (1988)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>The term tariff retaliation is used differently by Baldwin (1990) as having a strategic role of deterring undesirable trade policies of a foreign government. With the foreign government's trade policy determined under lobbying from its private sectors, Baldwin (1990) examines the use of tariff retaliation by a home government to deter the lobbying activities of those foreign lobbies.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>There is no case in which both countries will win the trade war since the tariffs reduce the world welfare as a whole compared to the free trade equilibrium. Therefore, with positive tariffs, for one country's welfare to raise above the free trade equilibrium, the other country's welfare must be reduced.

results in a more general production and consumption structure. Within the standard two-country, two-good setting, he establishes how the country with sufficiently large relative size wins the trade war. An interesting finding is that in the limit where one country is infinitesimally small (which means the other country is infinitely large), the infinitely large country is indifferent between the autarky, free trade and the Nash equilibrium (the trade war) which leaves an open ended question about the incentive of the infinitely large country to intervene in free trade.<sup>3</sup>

Still assume countries A and B trading goods x and y. It is assumed that the consumers have identical and homothetic preferences and the technology used in the production is constant return to scale using a vector  $V^i$  of factors including labour  $L^i$ , for i = A, B. The factors are fixed in supply and each country produces both goods. Each citizen owns one unit of labour so that  $L^i$  also represents the number of country i's population. As the objective of Syropoulos is to reexamine the effect of country size on the trade war outcome, a definition of country size is required. An increase in country i's size is defined to be the simultaneous increase by the same proportion in the fixed supply of all factors  $V^i$ . Since Syropoulos formulates his analysis in per capita term and  $L^i$  is one of the factors  $V^i$ , he defines a variable to represent the relative size of country i to be  $\lambda^i = \frac{L^i}{L^j}$  for  $i \neq j = A, B$  and refers to the change in country i's relative size as a change in  $\lambda^i$  leaving the per capita factor endowment  $v^i = \frac{V^i}{L^i}$  always constant.

For clarity, consider country A. By algebraic manipulations, Syropoulos obtains an expression

$$e^{A}du^{A} = \lambda^{B}m^{B}\left[1 - \tau^{A}\left(\epsilon^{A} - 1\right)\right]\left(-\widehat{q}^{A}\right) + \tau^{A}m^{B}\left[d\lambda^{B} - \left(\lambda^{B}\beta^{B}\right)\frac{d\tau^{B}}{1 + \tau^{B}}\right]$$
(2.2)

 $e^A$  is A's aggregate expenditure and  $du^A$  represents the change in A's per capita utility.

 $<sup>^{3}</sup>$ A similar question is raised in this thesis in chapter 3. It is shown that in the limit where both countries monopolise their exports, their optimum tariffs will be trade prohibitive. As the countries always prefer some trade to autarky, the problem whether the countries will intervene in free trade in the limit also arises.

 $m^B$  is the per capita import demand of country B and  $\tau^A$  is A's ad valorem import tariff.  $\epsilon^A = -\frac{\partial m^B}{\partial q^B} \frac{q^B}{m^B} > 0$  is the price elasticity of foreign demand for A's export and  $\hat{q}^A = \frac{dq^A}{q^A}$ is the percentage change in A's terms of trade  $(q^A = \frac{1}{q^B})$ .  $\beta^B = -\frac{\partial m^B}{\partial \tau^B} \frac{1+\tau^B}{m^B} > 0$  and  $\tau^B$  is B's ad valorem import tariff. (2.2) is the well known decomposition of the welfare effect of tariff into the terms of trade and the volume of trade effects. The first term indicates the change in A's terms of trade and the second term indicates the change in A's volume of trade.

(2.2) allows Syropoulos to fulfil his main objective to identify the channels through which the country relative size affects the outcome of the trade war. In terms of the expression in (2.2), he considers how A's per capita utility  $u^A$  is affected by a change in the other country relative size  $\lambda^B$  (=  $\frac{1}{\lambda^A}$ ).

Under the trade war with positive trade, i.e. the interior Nash equilibrium, the countries impose their optimum tariffs which satisfy (2.1). Therefore, the first term in (2.2) is eliminated and hence

$$e^{A}du_{N}^{A} = \tau_{N}^{A}m_{N}^{B} \left[ d\lambda^{B} - \left( \lambda^{B}\beta_{N}^{B} \right) \frac{d\tau_{N}^{B}}{1 + \tau_{N}^{B}} \right]$$
(2.3)

(2.3) shows that, in the trade war equilibrium, the change in B's relative size affects A's per capita utility  $u_N^A$ , only through its effect on A's per capita volume of trade. The effect of the country relative size on the per capita volume of trade consists of a direct effect and a strategic effect. The direct effect is represented by the first term in the square bracket  $d\lambda^B$ , an increase in  $\lambda^B$  raises  $u_N^A$  since an increase in  $\lambda^B$  raises A's per capita import. As represented by the second term in the square bracket, the strategic effect of an increase in  $\lambda^B$  on A's per capita import and hence  $u_N^A$  is through its effect on B's optimum tariff  $\tau_N^B$ . It is clear that the sign of  $d\tau_N^B$  due to a change in the country relative size cannot be determined in this general setting, and, therefore, the aggregate effect of a change in B's relative size on A's per capita utility is still ambiguous.

Instead of imposing more assumptions on the consumption and production structure

of the model like the previous works such as Kennan and Riezman (1988). Syropoulos evaluates (2.3) in the limit when B becomes infinitesimally small  $\lambda^B \to 0$ . As a result, from (2.3), the strategic effect of a change in  $\lambda^B$  on  $u_N^A$  becomes negligible and an increase in  $\lambda^B$  will always benefit A in the trade war equilibrium. This is because when B is infinitesimally small, the equilibrium converges to autarky, i.e. there is nearly no trade. When  $\lambda^B$  increases, A always benefits from an increase in the volume of trade. More formally,  $\lim_{\lambda^B\to 0} \frac{du_N^A}{d\lambda^B} > 0$ . This finding identifies the channel through which a change in the country relative size affects the trade war outcome. However, to determine whether the big country can win the trade war, the free trade equilibrium must be considered for comparison.

Under free trade,  $\tau_F^i = 0$  for i = A, B, (2.2) reduces to  $e^A du_F^A = \lambda^B m_F^B (-\hat{q}^A)$ . Syropoulos shows that, under free trade,  $(-\hat{q}^A) = \frac{\hat{\lambda}^B}{\epsilon^A + \epsilon^B - 1}$  where  $\epsilon^A + \epsilon^B - 1 > 0$  and  $\hat{\lambda}^B = \frac{d\lambda^B}{\lambda^B}$ . Consequently,

$$e^{A}du_{F}^{A} = \frac{m_{F}^{B}}{\epsilon^{A} + \epsilon^{B} - 1}d\lambda^{B}$$
(2.4)

(2.4) states that under free trade, A's per capita utility is raised when B's relative size increases. This is because when B's relative size increases, its import demand increases, and to restore equilibrium, the price of A's export must increase which implies an improvement in A's terms of trade and its welfare, i.e. from (2.4),  $-\hat{q}^A = \frac{\hat{\lambda}^B}{\epsilon^A + \epsilon^B - 1} > 0$  for  $\hat{\lambda}^B > 0 \Rightarrow e^A du^A > 0$ .

In the limit when  $\lambda^B \to 0$ , similar to the trade war equilibrium, the free trade equilibrium also converges to autarky,  $m_F^B \to 0$  which, by (2.4), implies that  $\lim_{\lambda^B \to 0} \frac{du_F^A}{d\lambda^B} = 0$ . Since  $\lim_{\lambda^B \to 0} \frac{du_F^B}{d\lambda^B} = 0$ ,  $\lim_{\lambda^B \to 0} \frac{du_N^A}{d\lambda^B} > 0$  and both  $u_N^A$  and  $u_F^A$  converge to  $u_A^A$  (A's per capita utility under autarky), this means that  $u_N^A > u_F^A$  in the neighbourhood of  $\lambda^B \to 0$  which implies that A always wins the trade war when its relative size is very large. This is shown in Figure 2-1.



Figure 2-1: Syropoulos (2002) Relative size effect.

 $\overline{\lambda}^A$  is the threshold relative size of A for the relative size above which A can win the trade war. This limit analysis allows Syropoulos to conclude that a country can win a trade war if its relative size is sufficiently large. And as shown in Figure 2-1,  $\lim_{\lambda^B\to 0} u_A^A = \lim_{\lambda^B\to 0} u_F^A = \lim_{\lambda^B\to 0} u_N^A$ , i.e. the infinitely large country A is indifferent between autarky, free trade, and the trade war equilibrium, which raises a question of the infinitely large country's incentive to intervene in free trade.

The same threshold value for which country B will win the trade war,  $\overline{\lambda}^B$ , also exists. From the fact that  $\lambda^A = \frac{1}{\lambda^B}$ , there exists another threshold value  $\underline{\lambda}^A = \frac{1}{\overline{\lambda}^B}$  for A's relative size below which A surely loses. Therefore, country A will lose and B will win for  $\lambda^A \in (0, \underline{\lambda}^A)$  and country A will win and B will lose for  $\lambda^A \in (\overline{\lambda}^A, \infty)$ . However, within the general structure of the model the trade war outcome when  $\lambda^A \in [\underline{\lambda}^A, \overline{\lambda}^A]$ is indeterminate as the functions  $u_F^A$  and  $u_N^A$  in Figure 2-1 do not necessarily intersect only once at  $\lambda^A = \overline{\lambda}^A$ . Syropoulos identifies the sufficient assumptions on the countries' price elasticities of import demand which ensure that the intersection between  $u_F^A$  and  $u_N^A$  in Figure 2-1 at  $\lambda^A = \overline{\lambda}^A$  is unique. It is shown in Figure 2-1 that if the intersection is unique, both countries lose in the trade war equilibrium for the intermediate values of  $\lambda^A \in \left[\underline{\lambda}^A, \overline{\lambda}^A\right]$ .

In general, in the two-country, two-good model, the theory of optimum tariffs and retaliation argues that the trade war arises from the countries' unilateral incentive to manipulate their terms of trade using their tariffs. The country that wins the trade war must be able to impose a larger tariff. The relative market power of a country to impose a tariff depends on its own price elasticity of import demand and that of the other country. The country whose price elasticity of import demand is higher will have greater market power to impose the larger tariff. The literature suggests that the country's price elasticity of import demand is positively related with the country's size. Therefore, it is argued that the country whose size is larger can win the trade war.

### 2.1.2 International trade agreements

Due to the countries' unilateral incentive to impose tariffs and hence their tariffs' externalities, there exists an inefficiency in the trade war equilibrium. The role of eliminating this inefficiency is a rationale for the trade agreement provided in the literature.<sup>4</sup> The literature views the trade agreement as the product of cooperative international tariff setting. In fact, there exists a set of trade agreements (combinations of the countries' trade policies) which are Pareto efficient. Each of which implies different welfare effects on the negotiating countries. The Nash bargaining solution models the negotiation of the trade agreement to select a unique agreement among those efficient ones. The static model of trade negotiation, therefore, focuses on how the gain from the cooperation is to be divided among the negotiating countries.<sup>5</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>In fact, there is another rationale for the trade agreement which is termed by Bagwell and Staiger (2002) as the 'commitment approach'. The commitment approach views the trade agreement as one way for governments to credibly distance themselves from the domestic political pressure over trade policies. An example of this approach is Mitra (2002).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>In light of the fact that there is no supra-national organisation which can punish the countries who fail to comply with the trade agreement, the trade agreement must be self enforcing. The literature addresses this issue in the dynamic repeated game framework. The fact that the equilibrium trade agreement must be sustainable such that no member country has an incentive to defect restricts the set

#### Role of trade agreements

In the standard two-country, two-good model, Bagwell and Staiger (1999, 2002) show that the inefficiency in the trade war equilibrium arises solely from the countries' unilateral incentive to manipulate their terms of trade and the trade agreement is the means by which this terms of trade incentive can be removed.

Given countries A and B trading goods x and y, A is assumed to export good x and import good y. Consumption and production of the two goods take place under perfect competition and are the functions of the domestic relative price denoted by  $p^i = \frac{p_y^i}{p_z^i}$  for i = A, B, where  $p_j^i$  is the domestic price of good j in country i. Each country imposes a non-prohibitive ad varolem tariff  $\tau^i$  on its imports. Therefore, given  $T^i = 1 + \tau^i$ , it is implied that  $p^A = T^A p^w \equiv p^A (T^A, p^w)$  and  $p^B = \frac{p^w}{T^B}$  where  $p^w = \frac{p_y^B}{p_x^A}$  represents the world relative price. The trade balance and market clearing condition imply that the equilibrium world relative price denoted by  $\tilde{p}^w$  can be represented by  $\tilde{p}^w (T^A, T^B)$ . Note that  $\frac{dp^B}{dT^B} < 0 < \frac{dp^A}{dT^A}$  and it is assumed that  $\frac{d\tilde{p}^w}{dT^A} < 0 < \frac{d\tilde{p}^w}{dT^B}$ .

Bagwell and Staiger represent each government's objective function as  $U^i(p^i, \tilde{p}^w)$  to isolate the tariff's terms of trade effect (the terms of trade effect amounts to the change in  $\tilde{p}^w$ ).<sup>6</sup> Given this general class of the objective function, it is assumed that  $U_{p^w}^A \equiv \frac{\partial U^A(p^A, \tilde{p}^w)}{\partial \tilde{p}^w} < 0 < \frac{\partial U^B(p^B, \tilde{p}^w)}{\partial \tilde{p}^w} \equiv U_{p^w}^B$ , i.e. given the domestic price, each government will be better off when its country's terms of trade improves. The non-cooperative first order conditions, given  $U_p^i \equiv \frac{\partial U^i(p^i, \tilde{p}^w)}{\partial p^i}$ , can be represented by

$$A : U_{p^A}^A + \lambda^A U_{p^w}^A = 0$$
  
$$B : U_{p^B}^B + \lambda^B U_{p^w}^B = 0$$
 (2.5)

of the possible agreements. The sustainable trade agreements may not be fully efficient, however, the resulted equilibrium is more efficient than the non-cooperative one. Examples of works which consider the issue of enforcement are Dixit (1987), Furusawa (1999) and Park (2000).

 $<sup>{}^{6}</sup>U^{i}\left(p^{i}, \tilde{p}^{w}\right)$  does not necessarily represent the country's aggregate welfare since Bagwell and Staiger also allow for the government's political considerations, the second argument for tariffs dealt with by this thesis.

where  $\lambda^{A} = \frac{\partial \tilde{p}^{w} / \partial T^{A}}{\partial p^{A} / \partial T^{A}}$  and  $\lambda^{B} = \frac{\partial \tilde{p}^{w} / \partial T^{B}}{\partial p^{B} / \partial T^{B}}$ . Bagwell and Staiger define the efficient trade agreement as any tariff combination which satisfies

$$\left. \frac{dT^B}{dT^A} \right|_{dU^A = 0} = \left. \frac{dT^B}{dT^A} \right|_{dU^B = 0} \tag{2.6}$$

 $\frac{dT^B}{dT^A}\Big|_{dU^A=0}$  and  $\frac{dT^B}{dT^A}\Big|_{dU^B=0}$  are the slopes of A's and B's indifference curves in the tariffs space, respectively. Therefore, (2.6) simply defines the locus where the two countries' indifference curves are tangent.

Bagwell and Staiger show that the non-cooperative equilibrium tariffs implied by (2.5) are not efficient as they cannot satisfy (2.6) simultaneously. This will be possible only if, hypothetically, both countries take  $\lambda^A = 0 = \lambda^B$  in (2.5), i.e. the two governments are not motivated by the terms of trade incentive. Therefore, it is implied that the inefficiency arises solely from the countries' unilateral incentive to manipulate their terms of trade. Intuitively, the trade war is inefficient since A and B can still gain from an increase in their trade volume if they can mutually reduce their unilateral tariffs of which the effects on the world relative price tend to offset each other.

It can be shown without going further into details that the countries act as if they set their tariffs unilaterally taking  $\lambda^A = 0 = \lambda^B$  when they set their tariffs cooperatively.<sup>7</sup> As will be clear shortly, reciprocal free trade is an efficient agreement which satisfies (2.6) and can be achieved only in the negotiation between symmetric countries. It is clear that the reciprocal free trade also satisfies (2.5) if  $\lambda^A = 0 = \lambda^B$ .<sup>8</sup> Therefore, it can be argued

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>Bagwell and Staiger show that the countries act as if they set their tariffs unilaterally taking  $\lambda^A = 0$ =  $\lambda^B$  if they reduce their tariffs under the GATT's principle of reciprocity. They distinguish the approaches to trade negotiation between the 'rules-based' and 'power-based' negotiation. Under the rules-based negotiation, as practised under the GATT, the governments agree upon a set of negotiation rules which will be abided by all subsequent negotiations. On the contrary, the agreement under the power-based negotiation purely reflects the bargaining power of the negotiating parties as they are unconstrained by any previous agreed upon rules. They show that the rules-based might be preferable to the power-based negotiation for the relatively weaker countries as it moderates the power asymmetries between countries. The trade negotiation studied in this thesis can be classified as the power-based negotiation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>Under the terms of trade argument for tariffs, the unilateral optimal trade policy for both countries

that the trade agreement is efficiency enhancing by its ability to remove the countries' terms of trade incentive.

#### Efficient trade agreements

Indeed, the efficient tariff combination between A and B as implied by (2.6) is not unique. Mayer (1981) is the first to show that the efficient tariff combination can be any pair of  $T^A$  and  $T^B$  which satisfy

$$T^A T^B = 1 \tag{2.7}$$

This is because these combinations of tariffs equalise the domestic relative prices of both countries.<sup>9</sup> The equal domestic relative prices is the condition for both countries to trade at the efficient frontier. If the countries still find their imports cheaper abroad they can still gain from a larger trade volume by reducing their tariffs. Clearly, the reciprocal free trade where  $T^A = T^B = 1$  is among those efficient tariff combinations. However, whether the free trade agreement can be attained still depends on the relative market power of the two countries. This is because even if a trade agreement is efficient, both countries must be at least as well off with the trade agreement as in the non-cooperative equilibrium for the trade agreement to be acceptable. If, in the non-cooperative equilibrium, a country already has a utility level above the free trade level, i.e. it can win the trade war, the free trade agreement will not be acceptable to that country.<sup>10</sup> This point

is free trade if they cannot or do not want to influence the world relative price,  $\lambda^A = 0 = \lambda^B$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>Recall that the domestic relative prices of both countries are  $p^A = T^A p^w$  and  $p^B = \frac{p^w}{T^B}$ . Therefore,  $p^A = p^B \Rightarrow T^A T^B = 1$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>This conclusion neglects the possibility that the losing country may bribe the winning country in the trade war to move to free trade by offering a lump-sum transfer to compensate the winning country their forgone welfare from imposing tariff. An example of the papers which consider this type of trade agreement is Park (2000). In the repeated game framework, he finds that, relative to the negotiation without direct transfer, the negotiation with direct transfer between a small and a large country can improve the set of sustainable agreements to the advantage of the small country and hence improve its bargaining position. Park (2000) argues that the non-tariff concessions such as stricter protection of

is made by Riezman (1982) who shows that the free trade agreement can be attained only between the symmetric countries. Therefore, from (2.7), the trade agreement between the asymmetric countries must be a subsidy-tariff combination.

#### Nash bargaining solution

As the efficient trade agreement is not unique, additional assumption is needed to select a unique equilibrium trade agreement among those efficient trade agreements. A trade negotiation between two countries is usually modelled as a Nash bargaining game in which the two countries cooperatively maximise the product of their gains over the noncooperative outcome, i.e.

$$\max_{U^A, U^B} \left( U^A - U^A_N \right)^{\alpha} \left( U^B - U^B_N \right)^{1-\alpha} \text{ s.t. } U^A \ge U^A_N \text{ and } U^B \ge U^B_N$$
(2.8)

 $U^i$  and  $U_N^i$  are country *i*'s cooperative and non-cooperative utility level.  $\alpha$  captures the relative bargaining power of A. The constraints  $U^A \ge U_N^A$  and  $U^B \ge U_N^B$  require that both countries must be at least as well off as in the non-cooperative equilibrium. The curve LL' in Figure 2-2 represents the efficient frontier of welfare combinations underlain by the efficient tariff combinations which satisfy (2.7).

The unique equilibrium trade agreement is determined by the tangency between the level curve  $(U^A - U_N^A)^{\alpha} (U^B - U_N^B)^{1-\alpha}$  and the efficient frontier LL'. Figure 2-2 is drawn assuming that both countries have symmetric market power  $(U_N^A = U_N^B < U_F^A = U_F^B)$ . However, it is assumed that B has greater bargaining power than A, i.e.  $\alpha < \frac{1}{2}$ .<sup>11</sup>

intellectual property, changes in other domestic policies, etc. (which the small countries usually make to favor their large trading partners to gain access to their markets in the real world trade negotiations), can be interpreted as a form of the direct transfer.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>Furusawa (1999) interprets  $\alpha$  as reflecting the government's time patience. He models a trade negotiation between two governments, which are different only in their time patience, as a Nash bargaining game. The outcome of which will be implemented by the two governments and must be sustained over



Figure 2-2: Nash bargaining solution

Therefore, the distribution of gain from the agreement agreed by the two countries is at point C where B's gain is higher than A's. The equilibrium trade agreement is the tariff pair  $(T_C^A, T_C^B)$  which implies A's and B's utility level at point C.<sup>12</sup> As mentioned earlier, Riezman (1982) shows that F will be the tangency between the level curve  $(U^A - U_N^A)^{\alpha} (U^B - U_N^B)^{1-\alpha}$  and the efficient frontier LL' which implies a reciprocal free trade when both countries are symmetric in terms of their market and bargaining power.<sup>13</sup>

infinite periods. He finds that the outcome will be in favour of the more patient government when the time lag between a defection and punishment in the implementation phase is short and the opposite is true if the time lag is long.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup>According to (2.7),  $(T_C^A, T_C^B)$  which underlie point C in Figure 2-2 must be a subsidy-tariff combination in which there are an import subsidy by A and an import tariff by B.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup>If an international transfer mechanism is available, both A and B can agree to implement free trade which underlies point F in Figure 2-2 straightforwardly. However, due to the asymmetry in their bargaining power assumed in Figure 2-2, B must obtain a level of utility at  $U_C^B$  which is higher than the level of utility  $U_F^B$  implied by the reciprocal free trade agreement. Therefore, it is possible that Acan bargain the amount of direct transfer required by B to implement the reciprocal free trade. Figure 2-2 shows that the equilibrium agreement between the two countries in addition to the reciprocal trade agreement must be the amount of direct transfer equal to  $U_C^B - U_F^B$  that A must make to support the agreement. It is clear that free trade is still a possible outcome even if one country's welfare without an agreement is already higher than the level it obtains under the reciprocal free trade.

#### 2.1.3 Customs union

The theory of customs union has concerned the welfare effects of a customs union on its members as well as the rest of the world. Pioneered by Viner (1950), the welfare effects of a customs union is studied along the trade creation-trade diversion approach. However, there is also the terms of trade approach, as called by Riezman (1979a), which usually employs more restrictive models (e.g. the three-country, two good model) but uses general equilibrium analysis. In this approach, such as Riezman (1979a, 1979b), Kennan and Riezman (1990) and Syropoulos (1999), it is recognised that the resulting changes in trade volumes, and possibly in the direction and composition of trade flows due to the intra-union trade liberalisation and the coordination of external tariff policies may improve the terms of trade of its members against the outsiders.

Riezman (1979a, 1979b) examines the condition for two countries to benefit from forming a customs union in the three-country, two-good and the three-country, three good models. Assume that two of the three countries can form a customs union by reducing tariffs on imports from each other but keep their tariffs on import from the third country at the pre-union level. He examines the welfare effects of the decrease in the tariffs. He finds that, in the three-good model, change in the terms of trade between the union members due to the integration is indeterminate while, in the two-good model, one member benefits at the expense of the other.<sup>14</sup> However, he also finds that the union's terms of trade with the third country is necessarily improved. Therefore, it is argued that the pre-union trade between the two members must be small so that the terms of trade benefit against the third country dominates and hence both countries can gain from the customs union.

Kennan and Riezman (1990) construct a three-country, three-good model in which members of the customs union have internal free trade and jointly set a common opti-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup>In a partial equilibrium analysis, Panagariya (2000) shows that the intra-union trade liberalisation creates the 'revenue-transfer effect' in which the liberalisation causes one country to lose its tariff revenue but the other country gains in the form of the producer surplus relative to the non-cooperative equilibrium.

mum external tariff against the optimum tariff of the third country. They find that the coordination of external tariff policies by the customs union members enables them to internalise the positive terms of trade externalities they generate for each other when they import similar products from the third country.

Syropoulos (1999), within the Kennan and Riezman (1990) framework, argues that there exists a 'trade liberalising' force, generated by the intra-union trade liberalisation, that moderates the collective market power of the union members to impose a common optimum external tariff. However, he finds that the customs union still benefits the members and harms the outsider depending on trade patterns and comparative advantage.

### 2.1.4 Summary

It can be seen that the study of trade negotiation is usually made in the two-country context in which the trade agreement is negotiated between countries that import and export different goods. Therefore, the source of gain from the trade agreement in this line of literature is from an increase in the countries' trade volume. However, as recognised in the customs union literature, another source of gain from the trade agreement is that it enables the member countries to exploit their collective market power to improve their terms of trade. It is argued that the countries that import the same good can internalise their positive tariff externality by setting their tariff jointly in a customs union. Clearly, a country can expect different sources of gain from trade agreement from different negotiating partners.

Chapter 4 examines the choice of a country to negotiate a trade agreement if there are different negotiating partners and hence different sources of gain available to that country. Despite the popularity of the three-country, three-good model in the customs union literature,<sup>15</sup> we base our analysis on a many-country, two-good model which shares

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup>Richardson (1994) points out that the popularity of the  $3\times3$  model stems from its symmetry and the fact that all countries trade with each other - both of which cannot hold in the  $3\times2$  model. Lloyd (1982) points out that the  $3\times3$  model introduces several effects which cannot be present in the  $3\times2$  model.

the same trade patterns with the three-country, two-good model in the customs union literature. The similarity is that there exists more than one country that exports one good.<sup>16</sup> The advantage of this trade pattern is that it reduces the dimensions of the model which eases the derivations that are complicate even in the two-country, two-good setting. Base on this model, chapter 3 also investigates the importance of the world market structure of a good, which depends on the market share distribution between its exporters and the number of them, in determining a trade war outcome which seems to be missing in the literature.

# 2.2 Political economy of trade policy

The terms of trade argument for tariffs discussed in the previous section is based on the assumption that the governments maximise the national welfare. However, in the real world where the existence of the governments depends largely on politics, it is reasonable to view the governments' objectives, particularly with regard to the making of trade policy, as not only to serve the national welfare but also to serve their political concerns. Despite this common belief about the importance of politics in the trade policy formation and the various approaches to explain it, there still exists no coherent theory. This apparently reflects the fact that there are many ways through which individuals can influence their government's decision on economic policies which in turn affect their individual well-being. Those ways vary across times and countries depending on their specific political and institutional settings. Theoretical works on the political economy of trade policy attempt to model this relationship between the government and its people in determining trade policies through different approaches.

Mayer (1984)'s median voter model views the trade policy as the outcome of majority

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup>Richardson (1994) chooses the three-country, two-good model to investigate the possibility that the union members can circumvent the commitment to liberalise their trade with the other member by the use of domestic policy since it is critical for his analysis that the union common external tariff has the discriminatory nature and this is not possible if imports of the union member come from only one source.

voting over a tariff level. Given the difference in the individuals' single-peaked preferences toward the tariff level due to the difference in their factor endowments (equal labour but uneven capital endowments across individuals), over the continuum of individuals ranked in ascending order of their factor endowments hence their tariff level preferences, the political equilibrium trade policy predicted by the model is the one most preferred by the median voter under the majority voting rule. This is because at this tariff level, neither those who prefer smaller nor those who prefer larger tariff rate than the one preferred by the median voter will be the majority. Laussel and Riezman (2001) extend this framework to consider the trade policy formation in the representative democracy. In the two-country two-good setting and the 'citizen candidate' model,<sup>17</sup> they find that the trade policy tends to be biased against trade as, due to the terms of trade effect of tariffs, the citizens in each country tend to delegate the trade policy choice to somebody who is more protectionist than themselves to credibly commit their respective country to a more aggressive trade policy.

Magee et. al. (1989), differently, view the trade policy as the outcome of electoral competition in which political parties choose their trade policy stances to attract campaign contributions from interest groups which are positively related with their chance of winning the election. In the electoral competition model, the lobbies choose their levels of contribution to maximise the sum of their members' income less contribution expenditure given the policy stances previously announced by the political parties. Anticipating their probabilities of winning the election (which depend on the campaign contributions), the political parties choose their policy stances to maximise such probabilities and the equilibrium trade policy is the outcome of this process.

Hillman (1982) postulates the government's objective function as the political-support function which positively depends on the industry's profits and negatively depends on

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup>As opposed to the standard theory in which the policy maker is not one of the citizens and has no personal preference toward any policy, the citizen candidate model is the model in which a policy maker is elected from the set of citizens who decide to run for election and set the policy according to his/her preference.

the consumer's welfare lose from the trade policy which induces domestic price increase. Similarly, Findlay and Wellisz (1982) simply assumes a functional relationship between lobbying contributions and tariffs, i.e. a tariff function which positively depends on the contribution from pro-tariff lobby and negatively depends on the contribution from anti-tariff lobby. Given the tariff function, the interest groups choose their contribution level to maximise their payoffs. It is found that the trade policy outcome depends on the relative weight the government attaches to the industry profit and the consumer welfare in Hillman (1982) and depends on the marginal rate of substitution between the opposing lobbies' contributions in the tariff function in Findlay and Wellisz (1982). In general, these two works provide a better understanding of the forces that shape the structure of tariffs. However, by abstracting from explaining the political process in which the government interacts with the individuals or interest groups, no fundamental determinant of trade policy is provided by these two approaches.

The interaction between the government and the interest groups is modelled explicitly in Grossman and Helpman (1994). Applying the price-menu auction framework of Bernheim and Whinston (1986), the government is viewed as the auctioneer and the lobbies as the bidders. Within the specific-factor model, it is assumed that the lobby group is formed between the factor owners along the sectoral line and the number of sectors in which a lobby is formed is constant. First, the given set of lobbies non-cooperatively announce their contribution schedules which specify the amount of contribution they will make against every possible trade policy vector which will be implemented by the government. Then, given the contribution schedules announced by the lobbies, the government chooses a trade policy vector to maximise the weighted sum between the contributions from lobbies and the general welfare, implements the policy and collects the contributions. As a result, it is shown that the government is effectively maximising the weighted sum between the interest groups' and the aggregate welfare which is clearly a form of the more general Hillman (1982) political support function.<sup>18</sup> The political equilibrium

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup>Mitra (1999) claims that the Grossman and Helpman (1994) model provides microfoundations for

trade policy derived by Grossman and Helpman (1994) is

$$\frac{\tau_i}{1+\tau_i} = \frac{I_i - \alpha \, z_i}{a+\alpha \, \epsilon_i} \tag{2.9}$$

for i = 1, 2, ..., M, M is the number of non-numeraire sectors.  $\tau_i$ ,  $z_i$  and  $\epsilon_i$  are the equilibrium ad valorem tariff, domestic output to imports ratio and the elasticity of import demand in sector i, respectively ( $z_i$  and  $\epsilon_i$  are negative for the export sectors).  $I_i$  equal 1 if sector i is represented by a lobby and 0 otherwise. a is the weight the government attaches to the general welfare relative to the contribution from the lobbies in its objective function and  $\alpha \in [0, 1]$  denotes the fraction of the total population whose sectors are organised and represented by a lobby, the set of which is treated as exogenous. It can be seen that sectors that can be organised will be able to obtain the policies which favour their interests (the policies which increase the domestic prices in their sectors), however, at the expense of the public as a whole (higher prices in the protected sectors faced by the consumers). The level of protection for the organised sectors will be higher when the ratio of domestic output to imports in that sector is higher, and lower when the import demand elasticity in that sector, the weight the government attaches to the general welfare and the fraction of population represented by a lobby are higher.

However, while the model can explain the political process in which particular groups can translate their interests into the government policies, the existence of the lobbies is still exogenous. Reuben (2002) points out the need to concentrate on lobby formation as the best way of continuing with research on interest groups. He argues that 'Not modelling group formation would leave a big gap in our understanding...(and) our models will be limited to explaining short term, static situations in which interest groups neither form nor expire.'

models that use the political support function approach.

### 2.2.1 Lobby formation

Mitra (1999) extends the Grossman and Helpman (1994) framework by endogenising the number of lobbies which is kept constant. He analyses the relationship between the number of lobbies and the country income inequality and finds the general conditions of a sector of production in which a lobby group will be organised. He employs the specific-factor model to study the lobbying and trade policy in a small open economy with N total population and M sectors. Consumer preferences are identical represented by the additive separable utility function and the technology of production using both sector-specific factors and labour (except production of numeraire good using only labour where the wage rate is normalised to 1) is assumed to be constant return to scale. Each individual owns equal amount of labour and at most one type of M sector-specific factors. To simplify his analysis, unlike Grossman and Helpman (1994), all sectors are assumed to be symmetric such that there are equal number of specific factor owners n and equal amount of sector-specific factor. The only difference between sectors is their fixed cost of forming a lobby group to represent their sectors,  $F_i \forall i = 1, 2, ..., M$ .

The lobbies non-cooperatively announce their contribution schedules and then, given the announced contribution schedules, the government chooses a trade policy vector to maximise the weighted sum of contributions and the general welfare, the Grossman and Helpman result identical to (2.9) is obtained.

$$\frac{\tau_i}{1+\tau_i} = \frac{I_i - \frac{mn}{N}}{a + \frac{mn}{N}} \frac{z_i}{\epsilon_i}$$

where  $m \in (0, N]$  is the number of sectors which are organised. It is clear that  $\frac{mn}{N} = \alpha$  in (2.9) which represents the fraction of the total population whose sectors are represented by a lobby group. Mitra defines  $\theta = \frac{nM}{N}$  which is the proportion of population that owns some specific factors of production and interprets it as a measure of the degree of income inequality, i.e. a decrease in  $\theta$  means a greater income inequality

in the economy. Substitute  $\theta$  into the result above.

$$\frac{\tau_i}{1+\tau_i} = \frac{I_i - \theta \frac{m}{M}}{a + \theta \frac{m}{M}} \frac{z_i}{\epsilon_i}$$
(2.10)

A decrease in  $\theta$  leads to a higher level of protection in all organised sectors which implies a higher benefit from lobbying keeping the number of organised sectors m constant. However, if the number of lobbies is to be endogenised, the higher benefit from lobbying from a decrease in  $\theta$  also attracts a greater number of organised sectors m which reduces the level of protection in all organised sectors. Therefore, it is no longer clear that a greater income inequality would lead to more or less protection when the number of lobbies is endogenised. Similarly, the effect of a change in the weight the government attaches to the general welfare, a, on the level of protection, predicted to be negative in Grossman and Helpman (1994), is also ambiguous. The effects of a change in  $\theta$  and a on the level of protection, therefore, depend on whether the direct effect or the entry effect will dominate. It is from this point which Mitra extends the Grossman and Helpman framework.

Prior to the stages in which a set of lobbies interacts with the government, it is assumed that the owners of each kind of the specific factor decide whether to contribute to the financing of the fixed cost of forming a lobby  $F_i$ . When there are m lobbies, let  $\tilde{\Omega}_o(m)$  and  $\tilde{\Omega}_u(m)$  denote the equilibrium gross welfare of an organised group and that of an unorganised group, respectively, and  $\tilde{C}(m)$  denotes the equilibrium contribution each organised lobby has to make.<sup>19</sup> Let sectors be ranked and indexed in ascending order of their fixed cost  $F_i$  such that  $F_{\min} \leq F_1 < F_2 \dots < F_{m-1} < F_m < F_{m+1} \dots < F_M \leq F_{\max}$ . Taking i-1 groups as organised and let the members of another group decide whether to form a lobby or remain unorganised. It is argued that a lobby group will be formed

 $<sup>{}^{19}\</sup>widetilde{\Omega}_o(m)$  and  $\widetilde{\Omega}_u(m)$  are the sum of welfare of the individuals who own the same specific factor. The former represents their aggregate welfare if their sector is represented by a lobby and the latter if not.  $\widetilde{\Omega}_o(m)$ ,  $\widetilde{\Omega}_u(m)$  and  $\widetilde{C}(m)$  are the same for all sectors since they are assumed to be identical.

$$\widetilde{\Omega}_{o}(i) - \widetilde{\Omega}_{u}(i-1) - \widetilde{C}(i) > F_{i}$$

 $\widetilde{\Omega}_o(i) - \widetilde{\Omega}_u(i-1) - \widetilde{C}(i) = NB(i)$  represents the net benefit from forming a lobby for sector *i* given all sectors indexed by j < i are organised.<sup>20</sup> Therefore, the above expression states that the owners of the specific factor in sector *i* will form a lobby if the net benefit from forming a lobby to the group as a whole exceeds their fixed organisational costs.

Consider the continuum of sectors normalised to 1. Mitra shows that  $\frac{\partial NB(m)}{\partial m} < 0$ , i.e. the net benefit from forming a lobby for a sector declines as more sectors are represented by a lobby group (the number of lobbies rises). The net benefit from forming a lobby is diminishing with the number of lobbies because there will be more lobbies working against each other and a smaller unorganised population to exploit. Since the continuum of sectors is ranked in ascending order of their fixed cost of lobbying, the fixed cost can be written as a function of the number of lobbies as F(m) and it is obvious that  $\frac{\partial F(m)}{\partial m} > 0$ . Consequently, a unique equilibrium number of lobbies can be determined in Figure 2-3.

It is shown that not every sector will always be organised. Given the asymmetry in the fixed cost across sectors and the fact that the net benefit from lobbying is diminishing with the number of lobbies, sectors with high fixed cost will be the ones that are unorganised. Comparative statics with respect to  $\theta$  and a reveals that greater income inequality (decrease in  $\theta$ ) results in an increase in the equilibrium number of lobbies (it shifts the function NB in Figure 2-3 outward) and its direct effect on the level of protection dominates the entry effect such that the level of protection is higher. A higher affinity of the government for political contributions (decrease in a) also results in an

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup>Mitra shows that, for a continuum of identical sectors ranked and indexed in ascending order of their fixed cost, if an infinitesimal mass around sector indexed by i is organised, then masses with a lower fixed cost, i.e.  $\forall j < i$ , should also be organised.


Figure 2-3: Mitra (1999) Equilibrium number of lobbies.

increase in the equilibrium number of lobbies, however, the level of protection each organised sector obtains in equilibrium will rise or fall depending on the slope of the fixed cost function F(m). Relative to F(m) in Figure 2-3, the direct effect will be more likely to dominate the entry effect, i.e. a decrease in a is more likely to increase the level of protection for organised sectors, when F(m) is steeper so that given the same decrease in a, the number of entries is smaller.

Mitra imposes more restrictive assumptions on the model to examine the effects of some other factors in addition to the fixed cost on the lobby formation. In general, he shows that those sectors that have the advantage of having high capital stock, high concentration of the specific-factor owners, more inelastic demand in addition to having less fixed cost examined above, will be organised.

In general, Olson (1971) argues that organised groups are usually small in their number of members since if a group is so big that each member's action is imperceptible, every individual member would decide to free ride on the efforts of the other group members and the collective good is not produced. The literature addresses this issue in the repeated game framework in which the threat of ending cooperation keeps individuals from free riding.

Pecorino (1998), like Findlay and Wellisz (1982), assumes a general tariff function which positively depends on the total contribution made by the firms in an industry, i.e.  $\tau(S), \tau'(S) > 0, \tau''(S) < 0$  and  $\tau(0) = 0$  where  $S = \sum_{i=1}^{n} s^{i}$  and  $s^{i}$  represents the contribution made by firm i and n is the number of firms in the industry. Given the tariff function, the firms choose the contribution cooperatively to maximise the industry net profit, i.e. the sum of their profits, which depend positively on the tariff, less the aggregate contribution expenditure. In the cooperative equilibrium, the firms obtain the level of protection denoted by  $\tau_C$ . By the assumption that all firms are identical, they pay the cooperative contribution equally, i.e.  $s_C^i = s_C = \frac{S_C}{n}$  for all i = 1, ..., n. Given  $\tau_C$  and  $s_C$  and let  $\pi$  denotes each firm profit, the net profit accruing to each firm in this cooperative equilibrium is  $\pi_C - s_C$ . In an infinitely repeated game, each firm receives the net profit  $\pi_C - s_C$  in each period as long as no one defected in the previous period. If any one defected in the previous period, the cooperation is terminated and the equilibrium will be reverted to the non-cooperative equilibrium forever. When any firm defects, it chooses to pay an amount denoted by  $s_D < s_C$  (which maximises its individual net profit given that all other firms are paying  $s_C$ ) and obtains a higher level of net profit in that period denoted by  $\pi_D - s_D > \pi_C - s_C$ .<sup>21</sup> In the periods of punishment, each firm makes their contribution non-cooperatively denoted by  $s_N$  and obtains the net benefit lower than the cooperative one denoted by  $\pi_N - s_N < \pi_C - s_C$ .<sup>22</sup> Therefore, the necessary condition to maintain the cooperation over the infinite periods is

$$(\pi_D - s_D) + rac{\delta}{1 - \delta} (\pi_N - s_N) \leq rac{1}{1 - \delta} (\pi_C - s_C)$$

 $<sup>^{21}\</sup>pi_D - s_D > \pi_C - s_C$  since the defecting firm pays a smaller amount of contribution  $s_D < s_C$  and obtains a level of tariff  $\tau_D$  which is not much less than  $\tau_C$  if  $s_C$  is small.

 $<sup>^{22}\</sup>pi_N - s_N < \pi_C - s_C$  since the level of protection they obtain in the non-cooperative equilibrium is  $\tau_N < \tau_C$ . Even if they pay  $s_N < s_C$ , their profit loss from the reduction in the level of protection is larger. Compared to the defecting equilibrium,  $\tau_D > \tau_N$  since all firms except the defecting firm still contribute  $s_C > s_N$ , i.e.  $(n-1)s_C + s_D > ns_N \Rightarrow \tau_D > \tau_N$  as  $\tau'(S) > 0$ .

The cooperation can be maintained if the present discounted value of defecting and suffering the punishment is not greater than the present discounted value of cooperating. The difficulty in maintaining the cooperation is measured by the value of the discount factor  $\delta^*$  which satisfies this condition with equality. The cooperation cannot be maintained for the values of discount factor below  $\delta^*$ . Therefore, a rise in  $\delta^*$  indicates the greater difficulty in maintaining the cooperation. Solving the above expression with equality,  $\delta^*$  is obtained.

$$\delta^* = \frac{(\pi_D - s_D) - (\pi_C - s_C)}{(\pi_D - s_D) - (\pi_N - s_N)}$$
(2.11)

Since  $(\pi_N - s_N) < (\pi_C - s_C) < (\pi_D - s_D)$ ,  $\delta^* \leq 1$ . Pecorino shows that an increase in the number of firms *n* has two effects on the minimum discount factor  $\delta^*$ . First, it increases  $\delta^*$  by increasing the desirability for defection, i.e.  $(\pi_D - s_D)$  is increased when the number of firms increases.<sup>23</sup> Second, it decreases  $\delta^*$  by increasing the severity of punishment, i.e.  $(\pi_N - s_N)$  is decreased when the number of firms increases.<sup>24</sup> The change in the number of firms does not affect the net profit each firm obtains in the cooperative equilibrium  $(\pi_C - s_C)$  since the total contribution made by all firms to maximise the industry net profit hence the level of protection remain unchanged. This is due to the fact that the size of the industry is kept constant and the size of each firm and the contribution each of them makes decreases proportionately as the number of firms rises. Given these two contrasting effects of an increase in *n* on  $\delta^*$  and not being able to determine which one dominates, Pecorino concludes that there is no presumption that the free rider

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup>When the industry size is kept constant and all firms in the industry are identical, an increase in the number of firms implies a smaller size of each firm. When each firm is smaller, its contribution is smaller and, therefore, a reduction in any one firm's contribution from  $s_C$  to  $s_D$  reduces less the level of protection, i.e.  $\tau_D$  moves closer to  $\tau_C$  from below when *n* increases. Consequently, any one firm can defect by paying less contribution and yet sacrificing less protection when there is larger number of firms.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup>When each firm is smaller as a result of an increase in the number of firms, each of them pays less amount of contribution in the non-cooperative equilibrium which lowers the level of the tariff protection they receive, i.e.  $\tau_N$  decreases as *n* increases, leading to their lower profit.

problem is worse when the number of firms is larger.

Magee (2002) follows Pecorino by considering the free rider problem within the repeated game framework and measuring the difficulty in maintaining the firms' cooperation by the minimum discount factor  $\delta^*$ . He finds the same expression for  $\delta^*$  as in (2.11). However, by endogenising the Pecorino's tariff function as the outcome of the Nash bargaining game between the government and the industry over the level of contribution against each level of tariff, he finds the condition in which the second effect of an increase in the number of firms n on  $\delta^*$  (the effect which decreases  $\delta^*$  through its negative effect on  $\pi_N$ ) is zero and is able to conclude that, under such condition, an increase in the number of firms always worsens the free rider problem.

Magee employs the specific factor model with only one non-numeraire import-competing sector, producing with constant return to scale technology, and using the specific factor and labour which are fixed in supply. Consumer preferences are identical and represented by the general additive separable utility function. Since there is only one non-numeraire sector, only one lobby operates in this model. In the first stage, the industry initially forms an exploratory group whose purpose is to discover the cost of achieving their policy goals (it is implicit that they can do so without cost). Their representatives meet and bargain over the contribution they will pay the government against each level of tariff. The outcome determines a tariff function which depends on the total contribution made by the industry. In the second stage, given the tariff function, the firms in the industry decide whether to contribute to the lobbying effort by comparing between the present values of their net profit if they defect and are punished by the reversion to the non-cooperative equilibrium and if they cooperate over the infinite periods.

Given that n firms in the industry are identical and each firm's profit is represented by  $\pi$ , let U(p) and  $\Pi(p) = n\pi(p)$  represent the aggregate welfare and the industry aggregate profit respectively. Both depend on the domestic price p. Given that  $\tau$  is the tariff rate, and  $p^w$  is the world price of the good produced by the industry which is constant,  $p = p^w + \tau$ . Due to the fact that all firms are identical, they pay equal amount of political contribution denoted by s and S = ns represents the total contribution the firms make to the government. The government's objective function is similar to that of Grossman and Helpman (1994), i.e. S + aU(p), where a is the weight the government attaches to the general welfare relative to the industry contribution. Since Magee views lobbying as the Nash bargaining between the government and the industry over the political contribution, the bargaining problem is such that

$$\max_{S} \{ [S + aU(p^{w} + \tau)] - aU(p^{w}) \}^{\theta} \{ [\Pi(p^{w} + \tau) - S] - \Pi(p^{w}) \}^{1-\theta}$$

 $\theta$  is the government's bargaining power relative to the industry lobby. As  $p^w$  is constant, the government will implement free trade without lobbying, therefore, the threat point if the bargaining breaks down is the equilibrium in which there is free trade,  $\tau = 0$ , and no political contribution is made, S = 0.

Solving the above bargaining problem gives

$$S(\tau) = \theta \left[ \Pi \left( p^{w} + \tau \right) - \Pi \left( p^{w} \right) \right] + (1 - \theta) \left[ aU(p^{w}) - aU(p^{w} + \tau) \right]$$
(2.12)

Solving (2.12) for  $\tau$ , a tariff function  $\tau(S)$  is implied. By examining (2.12) in its general form, Magee shows that the tariff function implied by the bargaining between the government and the industry lobby has the properties of the tariff function assumed by Pecorino and all other works which use the tariff formation function approach, that is  $\tau'(S) > 0$ ,  $\tau''(S) < 0$ , and  $\tau(0) = 0$ . Therefore, Magee claims that this result provides microfoundations for the tariff formation function approach.

In the second stage of the game where the cooperation is to be maintained over the infinite periods, Magee obtains the minimum discount factor  $\delta^*$  represented by (2.11). He points out that if the firms contribute nothing in the non-cooperative equilibrium, i.e. no firm lobbies the government individually, the tariff protection in the non-cooperative

equilibrium will be zero, i.e.  $s_N = 0 \Rightarrow S_N = ns_N = 0 \Rightarrow \tau_N = 0$  and dividing the industry into smaller firms (an increase in the number of firms) will have no impact on the non-cooperative outcome. Therefore, unlike the Pecorino's result, an increase in the number of firms will only raise the one-period benefit of defecting, i.e. a rise in n only increases  $(\pi_D - s_D)$  hence  $\delta^*$ . Magee finds the condition in which this can occur, i.e. firms do not make contributions in the non-cooperative equilibrium, and hence is able to give a sharper conclusion than Pecorino that, under such condition, an increase in the number of firms will always worsen the free rider problem.

When firms do not cooperate, given the tariff function  $\tau$  (S) implied by (2.12) and the political contributions made by the other firms, each firm chooses an amount of political contribution to maximise its individual net profit, i.e. the optimisation problem for firm i is

$$\max_{s^{i}} \pi^{i} \left( \tau \left( S_{-i} + s^{i} \right) \right) - s^{i}$$

where  $S_{-i}$  is the sum of the political contributions made by firms other than *i*. Since  $\frac{\partial \pi^i}{\partial \tau} > 0$  and  $\frac{\partial \tau}{\partial s^i} > 0$  for all *i*, it can be said that the firms' political contributions are strategic complements. However, for firm *i* to pay a positive amount of political contribution in the non-cooperative equilibrium, the profit it earns from the first unit of the political contribution must exceed the political contribution it pays at the margin, i.e.

$$\left. \frac{\partial \pi^{i}}{\partial \tau} \frac{\partial \tau}{\partial s^{i}} \right|_{s^{i} = 0} > 1$$

From (2.12), Magee is able to show that

$$\frac{\partial \pi^{i}}{\partial \tau} \frac{\partial \tau}{\partial s^{i}} \bigg|_{s^{i} = 0} = \frac{1}{n\theta}$$

Therefore, the condition in which firms do not make political contribution in the non-cooperative equilibrium is when  $n \ge 1/\theta$ , i.e. when the number of firms is beyond a certain number and that number positively depends on the bargaining power of the industry relative to the government,  $(1 - \theta)$ . This is because each firm's benefit from lobbying depends on  $\theta$  and n such that the lobby surplus (exploited from the general population and divided between the government and the industry lobby) shared by the industry as a whole depends on  $\theta$  and this share is divided equally between all firms in the industry (no matter they lobby cooperatively or non-cooperatively). An increase in either  $\theta$  or n reduces the lobby benefit accruing to each firm. In the non-cooperative equilibrium, when  $\theta$  and n are too high such that  $n \ge 1/\theta$  the profit each firm earns from the first unit of the political contribution will be less than the political contribution it pays at the margin and, therefore, discourages them from making a positive amount of contribution. In the symmetric Nash bargaining where  $\theta = \frac{1}{2} \Rightarrow n \geq 2$ , the maximum number of firms in the industry which allows them to lobby non-cooperatively is 1. Therefore, if the industry consists of more than one firm, the firms will not lobby non-cooperatively and an increase in the number of them always makes their cooperation more difficult.

#### 2.2.2 Summary

Among others, the lobbying framework of Grossman and Helpman (1994) is successful in explaining the political process in which particular groups can translate their interests into the government policies. They view the trade policy as the outcome of the political lobbying. It is assumed that interest groups can influence the government's decision by offering campaign contributions contingent on the trade policies implemented by the government. Instead of being benevolent, the government is willing to trade off some reduction in the general welfare in return for the campaign contribution. As a result, groups that can be organised will be able to obtain the trade policies which favour their interests at the expense of the public as a whole. However, the existence of the lobbies in the model is still exogenous. In fact, there exist some works such as Pecorino (1998), Mitra (1999) and Magee (2002) which investigate the lobby formation. Still, there remain some basic issues that they tend to ignore and some assumptions which seem to be too restrictive that they can easily lead us to draw incorrect conclusions. First, as pointed out by Reuben (2002), these previous works still do not reflect what really drives collective behaviour. Based on the Olson (1971) argument, Pecorino (1998) and Magee (2002) examine the difficulty in maintaining the collective action as a function of the number of firms in an industry not what makes them act collectively in the first place. Mitra (1999) merely mentions that each firm might be small relative to the fixed cost of lobbying which prevents them from the unilateral action. Second, they seem to restrict a lobby to be formed only within a well-defined group such as among firms within the same industry. Similar to Mitra (1999), chapter 5 of this thesis attempts to endogenise the formation of lobby by extending the lobbying framework of Grossman and Helpman (1994). However, we investigate the individual's decision to join a lobby prior to the stages of interaction between the government and the lobbies based on the Mayer (1984) model. In the Mayer's model, the individuals' single-peaked preferences toward the tariff level are different due to the difference in their factor endowments (endowments of goods in this thesis). Therefore, the individuals are not belong to any industry and hence are not restricted to join any particular lobby. Indeed, they are purely different in their preferences toward the trade policy and their decisions to participate in lobbying are purely strategic. Therefore, the individual's incentive to act collectively can also be examined in this framework.

## Chapter 3

# Optimum Tariffs and Retaliation in the Multilateral Context

The main contribution of this chapter is the use of the many-country, two-good trade model, which can be found in the customs union literature, to investigate the importance of the (world) market structure on the welfare effects of tariffs. This model, where a good is exported by more than one country, allows us to examine the welfare effects of tariffs which vary with how the goods are divided initially among the countries. The theory of optimum tariffs and retaliation, usually in the two-country, two-good context, suggests that the country whose endowments of goods are relatively large tends to win a trade war. Still, the analysis in this chapter shows that there is a greater possibility for a country to win even if the country's endowments are relatively small if the world market of its exportable moves closer to the monopolistic market, i.e. there are less countries exporting the same good and/or the world endowment of that good is divided more disproportionately among its exporters.

## 3.1 Introduction

A recent example of trade war is the US-EU steel trade dispute. Under Section 201 of the US trade law which provides for temporary restrictions on imports that have surged in such quantities as to cause or threaten to cause serious injury to a domestic industry, the Bush Administration announced on 5 March 2002 the decision to impose tariffs of up to 30 per cent on its steel imports for 3 years as a remedy to its steel industry which has been reportedly affected by imports rising to more than 20 per cent of its consumption. This invoked the response from the EU on 22 March 2002 which threatened to impose retaliatory tariffs on products such as motorcycles, textiles, and steel encompassing 360 million US dollars worth of US exports to pressure the US to reverse its decision.<sup>1</sup> On the one hand, given the current efforts of the two economic powers to settle the dispute and the present multilateral environment characterised by the existence of the World Trade Organisation (WTO), it may seem far-fetched that a full blown trade war would occur. On the other hand, there has been reportedly no breakthrough on the issue and no sign that the EU is willing to back away from its threat to impose the punitive tariffs. Therefore, studying of the trade war deserves attention.

As both the US and the EU are the two largest trading partners in the world trade, they share 18.4 and 15.4 per cent in the world merchandise exports, and 23.5 and 18.2 per cent in the world merchandise imports, respectively,<sup>2</sup> the implications of their disputes have gone much beyond the question of how they are affected if the trade war occurs. An interesting question is the implications of the disputes for the third countries especially those with less economic power, the developing countries. This chapter re-investigates the theory of optimum tariffs and retaliation in a multi-country setting which is capable of examining this question.

In the standard two-country two-good trade model, Johnson (1953) shows that the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>For more details, see Ahearn (2002) and Ahearn (2003).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>World Trade Organisation, International Trade Statisitcs 2002.

country that has more elastic import demand tends to win the trade war.<sup>3</sup> Kennan and Riezman (1988) were the first to relate the country's market power to impose an import tariff to its size. They construct a two-country two-good trade model in which the Cobb-Douglas preference and a world fixed endowment of each good are assumed (so that they measure the country's size by the level of its endowment). With the help of simulations, they show that the country whose endowment is larger, tends to win the trade war. In general, both papers show that both countries will lose when they are not too dissimilar. More recently, Syropoulos (2002) obtains the Kennan and Riezman (1988) results in a more general framework.

In general, the theory of optimum tariffs and retaliation argues that the trade war arises from the countries' unilateral incentive to manipulate their terms of trade. The country that wins the trade war must be able to impose a larger tariff. The relative market power of a country to impose a tariff depends on its own price elasticity of import demand and that of the other country. The country whose price elasticity of import demand is higher will have greater market power to impose the larger tariff. The literature suggests that the country's price elasticity of import demand is positively related with the country's size. Therefore, it is argued that the country whose size is larger can win the trade war. The analysis in this chapter is based on the Kennan and Riezman (1988) model but there are more than two countries sharing and exchanging the world fixed endowments of two goods.<sup>4</sup> In contrast to the result obtained in the standard twocountry two-good trade model, this chapter shows that, in the multi-country context, there is a greater possibility for a country to win a trade war even if the country's endowments are relatively small if the world market of its exportable moves closer to the monopolistic market, i.e. there are less countries exporting the same good and/or the world endowment of that good is divided more disproportionately among its exporters.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>A country's welfare must rise in the non-cooperative equilibrium relative to the free trade equilibrium for that country to win the trade war.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>This many-country, two-good trade model is similar to the three-country, two-good model that has been used in the customs union literature, for example, Riezman (1979a) and Richardson (1994).

To give a sense of how the introduction of more countries affects the results, in section 3.2, a two-country two-good model is constructed in which each country sets its import tariff non-cooperatively and simultaneously to maximise its national welfare. We rederive those results in the literature. However, in an extreme case where each country monopolises its exportable, we argue that the optimum tariffs (if they are to impose against each other) hence their welfare loss will be too high such that free trade can be the dominating strategy for both countries.

More countries are added to participate in the tariff game in section 3.3. With more countries but still two goods, there exists more than one country exporting the same good. This setting provides the possibility that the countries' tariffs are strategic complements and hence the possibility that a relatively small-endowed country wins the trade war.<sup>5</sup> Conclusion is made in section 3.4.

## **3.2** Two-country model

The model is a pure exchange model between two countries, A and B, trading two goods x and y. Consumers in both countries have identical and homothetic preferences represented by the Cobb-Douglas utility function,

$$U^{i} = \left(c_{x}^{i}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \left(c_{y}^{i}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

where  $c_x^i$  and  $c_y^i$  are country *i*'s consumption of x and y,  $i \in \{A, B\}$ .

Each country is initially endowed with both goods proportionately to the world endowment. Assume that the world endowment of x is X and y is Y. Let  $X^i$  and  $Y^i$  are the country *i*'s endowment of x and y. The endowment structure is

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>Some countries might even be able to benefit from other countries' tariffs without having to impose positive tariff and sacrificing their own trade volume. Syropoulos (2002) proposes that identifying the exact circumstances under which this possibility might arise is important and theoretically challenging. This point will also be addressed in this section.

$$X^{A} = \beta_{x} X \qquad Y^{A} = (1 - \beta_{y}) Y$$

$$X^{B} = (1 - \beta_{x}) X \qquad Y^{B} = \beta_{y} Y \qquad (3.1)$$

 $0 \leq \beta_x, \beta_y \leq 1$ . Assume that A has the comparative advantage in x and B has the comparative advantage in y. Given the identical homothetic preferences, it is implied that  $\beta_x + \beta_y > 1$  must be satisfied for trade to be positive.<sup>6</sup> Since  $\beta_j$  reflects the comparative advantage of the country exporting good j,  $\beta_x$  and  $\beta_y$  will be called the 'degree of specialisation' of A and B, respectively.<sup>7</sup> The greater the  $\beta_j$  is, the greater is the trade interdependence (the trade volume) between the two countries.

- - D

Let  $p_j^i$  be the domestic price of good j in country i. Consumers' optimisation implies

$$\frac{c_y^i}{c_x^i} = \frac{p_x^i}{p_y^i} \tag{3.2}$$

Let  $q_j$  be the world price of good j, choose the world price of x as numeraire hence  $q_x = 1$  and let  $q_y = q$ . Assume that both countries impose ad-valorem tariff rate  $\tau^i \in (-1, \infty)$  on their imports.<sup>8</sup> Therefore, (3.2) becomes

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>Consider A's import,  $M^A = c_y^A - Y^A$ . As can be verified by (3.5) and (3.7) below, under free trade,  $c_y^A = \frac{1}{2} \frac{(X^A + qY^A)}{q}$  and  $q = \frac{X}{Y}$ . From (3.1),  $M^A = \frac{1}{2} \left[\beta_x + (1 - \beta_y)\right] Y - (1 - \beta_y) Y$ . Therefore for  $M^A > 0, \beta_x + \beta_y > 1$  must be satisfied.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>Note that  $\beta_x$  and  $\beta_y$  also reflect the countries' sizes. However, as a country's size depends on both  $\beta_x$  and  $\beta_y$ , this thesis chooses to discuss  $\beta_j$  in terms of the degree of specialisation so that the asymmetry between the two countries can be discussed simply in terms of the difference between  $\beta_x$  and  $\beta_y$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>The lower bound -1 is required for the domestic price of the importable goods to be positive.  $\tau^{i} < 0$  indicates an import subsidy.

$$\frac{c_y^A}{c_x^A} = \frac{1}{q(1+\tau^A)}$$

$$\frac{c_y^B}{c_x^B} = \frac{(1+\tau^B)}{q}$$
(3.3)

The equilibrium consumption in terms of the world relative price,  $q = \frac{q_y}{q_x}$ , and both countries' tariffs,  $\tau^A$  and  $\tau^B$ , can be solved for using the budget constraints of both countries which require that their consumption expenditure must equal to their income. Formally,

$$c_x^i + qc_y^i = X^i + qY^i \tag{3.4}$$

when evaluated at the world prices.<sup>9</sup> Utilising (3.3), (3.4) implies

$$c_x^A = s^A \left( X^A + q Y^A \right)$$

$$c_y^A = \left( 1 - s^A \right) \frac{\left( X^A + q Y^A \right)}{q}$$

$$c_x^B = s^B \left( X^B + q Y^B \right)$$

$$c_y^B = \left( 1 - s^B \right) \frac{\left( X^B + q Y^B \right)}{q}$$
(3.5)

where  $s^A = \frac{T^A}{1+T^A}$ ,  $s^B = \frac{1}{1+T^B}$ , and  $T^i = 1 + \tau^i$ . From (3.5),  $s^i$  can be interpreted as the share of income country *i* spends on consumption of *x*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>This expression is equivalent to the budget constraint evaluated at domestic prices. When evaluating at domestic prices, A's budget constraint is  $c_x^A + q(1 + \tau^A) c_y^A = X^A + q(1 + \tau^A) Y^A + q\tau^A M^A$ . Since  $c_y^A = Y^A + M^A$ ,  $c_x^A + qc_y^A + q\tau^A (Y^A + M^A) = X^A + q(1 + \tau^A) Y^A + q\tau^A M^A$  which is equivalent to  $c_x^A + qc_y^A = X^A + qY^A$ .

By substituting (3.5) into the utility function, country *i*'s utility in terms of its tariff, the world relative price, and its endowments can be obtained.

$$U^{i} = \frac{\sqrt{T^{i}}}{(1+T^{i})} \frac{(X^{i} + qY^{i})}{\sqrt{q}}$$
(3.6)

Since both countries are large such that their demands can influence the world relative price, therefore, q is a function of both countries' tariffs. The equilibrium q which clears all markets must satisfy the market clearing condition  $X^A + X^B = c_x^A + c_x^B$ . Substitute (3.5) into the market clearing condition and solve for q.

$$q = \frac{\left[\left(1 - s^{A}\right)X^{A} + \left(1 - s^{B}\right)X^{B}\right]}{\left(s^{A}Y^{A} + s^{B}Y^{B}\right)}$$
(3.7)

Since the world relative price q represents the terms of trade of the country exporting y, an increase in q means an improvement in B's terms of trade while a deterioration in those of A.

Assuming that A and B choose their tariffs non-cooperatively and simultaneously, country *i*'s best response tariff to the other's tariff can be obtained by the maximisation of (3.6) with respect to  $T^i$  taking the other's tariff as given. The interior Nash equilibrium of the non-cooperative tariff game is derived in the next section.

## 3.2.1 Interior Nash equilibrium

From (3.6) and (3.7), the first order condition for country *i*'s optimum tariff is

$$\frac{dU^{i}}{dT^{i}} = \frac{\partial U^{i}}{\partial T^{i}} + \frac{\partial U^{i}}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{i}} = 0$$
(3.8)

From (3.6) and (3.7),

$$\frac{\partial U^{i}}{\partial T^{i}} = \frac{(1-T^{i})}{2\sqrt{T^{i}}(1+T^{i})^{2}} \frac{(X^{i}+qY^{i})}{\sqrt{q}}$$

$$\frac{\partial U^{i}}{\partial q} = \frac{(qY^{i}-X^{i})}{2\sqrt{q}q} \frac{\sqrt{T^{i}}}{(1+T^{i})}$$
(3.9)

and

$$\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{A}} = -\frac{1}{(1+T^{A})^{2}} \frac{+[(1-s^{A})X^{A} + (1-s^{B})X^{B}]Y^{A}}{(s^{A}Y^{A} + s^{B}Y^{B})^{2}} \\
= -\frac{1}{(1+T^{A})^{2}} \frac{(X^{A} + qY^{A})}{(s^{A}Y^{A} + s^{B}Y^{B})} \\
\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{B}} = \frac{1}{(1+T^{B})^{2}} \frac{+[(1-s^{A})X^{A} + (1-s^{B})X^{B}]Y^{B}}{(s^{A}Y^{A} + s^{B}Y^{B})^{2}} \\
= \frac{1}{(1+T^{B})^{2}} \frac{(X^{B} + qY^{B})}{(s^{A}Y^{A} + s^{B}Y^{B})} \qquad (3.10)$$

It can be shown that  $\frac{\partial U^i}{\partial T^i}$  represents the negative direct effect of an import tariff on welfare as it reduces the volume of trade<sup>10</sup> and  $\frac{\partial U^i}{\partial q} \frac{\partial q}{\partial T^i}$  is the positive indirect effect of an import tariff through its effect on the terms of trade.<sup>11</sup> Therefore, the country *i*'s optimum tariff is the tariff that equates the marginal gain from improvement in the terms of trade and the marginal loss from reduction in the volume of trade, given the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>An increase in the import tariff reduces the domestic consumption of importable good while increases the domestic consumption of exportable good, therefore, there are less imports and exports by the country. From (3.9),  $\frac{\partial U^i}{\partial T^i} = \frac{(1-T^i)}{2\sqrt{T^i}(1+T^i)^2} \frac{(X^i+qY^i)}{\sqrt{q}} < 0$  for  $T^i > 1$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>It can be shown that  $\frac{\partial U^i}{\partial q} \frac{\partial q}{\partial T^i}$  is positive for positive volume of trade. Consider country A,  $\frac{\partial U^A}{\partial q} = \frac{(qY^A - X^A)}{2\sqrt{qq}} \frac{\sqrt{T^A}}{(1+T^A)} < 0$  for  $q < \frac{X^A}{Y^A}$ . It can be shown that  $q < \frac{X^A}{Y^A}$  must hold for A to import y. For A to trade, the domestic relative price of its importable must be cheaper under trade. i.e.  $qT^A < \frac{X^A}{Y^A} \Rightarrow q < \frac{1}{T^A} \frac{X^A}{Y^A}$ . Therefore,  $q < \frac{X^A}{Y^A}$  for non-negative import tariff  $T^A \ge 1$ . In addition, it is clear that  $\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^A} = -\frac{1}{(1+T^A)^2} \frac{(X^A + qY^A)}{(s^A Y^A + s^B Y^B)} < 0$ .

other country's tariff.

Substituting (3.9) and (3.10) back into (3.8) and solve for  $T^A$  and  $T^B$ , the two countries' best response tariff functions can be obtained.<sup>12</sup>

$$\widetilde{T^A}(T^B) = \sqrt{\frac{\beta_y}{(1-\beta_x)} \frac{\left(\frac{\beta_x}{T^B} + 1\right)}{\left[(1-\beta_y)T^B + 1\right]}}$$
(3.11)

$$\widetilde{T^B}(T^A) = \sqrt{\frac{\beta_x}{(1-\beta_y)} \frac{(\frac{\beta_y}{T^A}+1)}{[(1-\beta_x)T^A+1]}}$$
(3.12)

The two best response tariff functions are represented in Figure 3-1. The negative slope of the best response tariff functions shows that both countries' tariffs are strategic substitutes.<sup>13</sup> An increase in A's tariff undermines the terms of trade of B hence reducing the marginal gain of B's tariff and vice versa.  $T_0^A$  and  $T_0^B$  represent the optimum tariffs of A and B when the other country's tariff is zero.<sup>14</sup> This is the most preferred point by each country as they can obtain the highest utility from an import tariff, however, at the cost of the other. Each country's utility decreases along its best response tariff function as the other country's tariff rises and reaches the lowest when the other country's tariff equal to the trade prohibitive rate,  $T_{pr}$ , under which no trade occurs. As shown in Figure 3-1, the best response tariff of a country is zero when the other's tariff is trade

<sup>13</sup>From (3.11) and (3.12),  $\frac{\partial T^{A}}{\partial T^{B}} = -\frac{1}{2} \frac{1}{T^{A}} \frac{\beta_{y}}{(1-\beta_{z})} \frac{[(1-\beta_{y})T^{B}+1]\frac{\beta_{z}}{(T^{B})^{2}} + (\frac{\beta_{z}}{T^{B}}+1)(1-\beta_{y})}{[(1-\beta_{y})T^{B}+1]^{2}} < 0$  and  $\frac{\partial T^{B}}{\partial T^{A}} = -\frac{1}{2} \frac{1}{T^{B}} \frac{\beta_{z}}{(1-\beta_{y})} \frac{[(1-\beta_{z})T^{A}+1]\frac{\beta_{y}}{(T^{A})^{2}} + (\frac{\beta_{y}}{T^{A}}+1)(1-\beta_{z})}{[(1-\beta_{z})T^{A}+1]^{2}} < 0.$ <sup>14</sup>Consider country A, setting  $T^{B} = 1$  in (3.11) yields  $T_{0}^{A} = \sqrt{\frac{\beta_{y}}{(1-\beta_{z})} \frac{\beta_{z}+1}{(1-\beta_{y})+1}}$ . Similarly,  $T_{0}^{B} = \sqrt{\frac{\beta_{z}}{(1-\beta_{z})} \frac{\beta_{y}+1}{(1-\beta_{z})+1}}$ .

 $<sup>^{12}</sup>$ The derivations of the countries' best response tariff functions and the Nash equilibrium tariffs are provided in Appendix A.1.



Figure 3-1: Best response tariff functions and interior Nash equilibrium.

prohibitive.<sup>15</sup> There is no trade for any tariff pairs in the grey area on the top right corner of the diagram in Figure 3-1.

The interior Nash equilibrium tariffs,  $(T_N^A, T_N^B)$ , can be solved for by substituting (3.12) into (3.11). Solving for  $T^A$ , A's interior Nash equilibrium tariff is

$$T_N^A = \sqrt{\frac{\beta_y}{(1 - \beta_x)}} \tag{3.13}$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup>The prohibitive tariff rate means one country's minimum tariff rate which eliminates trade given the other country's tariff equal to zero. There will be positive volume of trade if  $qT^A < \frac{X^A}{Y^A}$  or  $\frac{T^B}{q} < \frac{Y^B}{X^B}$ , i.e. the domestic relative price of one country's importable under positive trade must be less than the domestic relative price of that country's importable under autarky. The two inequalities imply  $T^B \frac{X^B}{Y^B} < q < \frac{X^A}{Y^A} \frac{1}{T^A} \Rightarrow T^A T^B \frac{X^B}{Y^B} \frac{Y^A}{X^A} < 1 \Rightarrow T^A T^B < \frac{X^A Y^B}{Y^A} \frac{Y^B}{X^B} \Rightarrow T^A T^B < \frac{\beta_x \beta_y}{(1-\beta_x)(1-\beta_y)}$  for trade to be positive. Therefore, by the definition of the prohibitive tariff rate,  $T_{pr} = \frac{\beta_x \beta_y}{(1-\beta_x)(1-\beta_y)}$ , which is equal for both countries. Consider country A, substituting  $T_{pr}$  for  $T^B$  in (3.11), the best response tariff of A is zero (indeed, any choices of A's tariff given  $T^B = T_{pr}$  are indifferent as there is no trade).

Substituting (3.13) back into B's best response tariff function (3.12) gives the interior Nash equilibrium tariff of B.

$$T_N^B = \sqrt{\frac{\beta_x}{\left(1 - \beta_y\right)}} \tag{3.14}$$

The equilibrium tariff pair  $(T_N^A, T_N^B)$  is similar to the Kennan and Riezman (1988) result and is represented by point N in Figure 3-1. Substituting (3.13) and (3.14) back into (3.7) yields

$$q_N = \frac{X}{Y} \frac{T_N^B}{T_N^A}$$

It can be verified that

$$T_N^A = \sqrt{\frac{\beta_y}{(1-\beta_x)}} = \frac{1}{1-\frac{1}{\epsilon^A}}$$
$$T_N^B = \sqrt{\frac{\beta_x}{(1-\beta_y)}} = \frac{1}{1-\frac{1}{\epsilon^B}}$$

where  $\epsilon^{i}$  is the price elasticity of foreign demand for country *i*'s export.<sup>16</sup>

 $\frac{16}{16} \text{Consider } \epsilon^{A}, \ \epsilon^{A} = \frac{\partial \left(c_{x}^{B} - X^{B}\right)}{\partial q} \frac{q}{\left(c_{x}^{B} - X^{B}\right)}. \text{ From (3.5), } \epsilon^{A} = \frac{qs^{B}Y^{B}}{qs^{B}Y^{B} - (1 - s^{B})X^{B}}. \text{ Substitute } q_{N} = \frac{X}{Y} \frac{T_{N}^{B}}{T_{N}^{A}} \frac{1}{(1 + T_{N}^{B})} \beta_{y}Y}{\frac{Y}{T_{N}^{A}} \frac{1}{(1 + T_{N}^{B})} \beta_{y}Y} = \frac{\sqrt{\beta_{y}}}{\sqrt{\beta_{y}} - \sqrt{(1 - \beta_{x})}}.$ 

$$\epsilon^{A} = \frac{\sqrt{\beta_{y}}}{\sqrt{\beta_{y}} - \sqrt{(1 - \beta_{x})}}$$
$$\epsilon^{B} = \frac{\sqrt{\beta_{x}}}{\sqrt{\beta_{x}} - \sqrt{(1 - \beta_{y})}}$$

It can be seen that the world relative price is shifted to the advantage of the country of which the Nash equilibrium tariff is larger. A country's Nash equilibrium tariff will be larger than the other's when the price elasticity of demand for its exportable is smaller. The price elasticity of demand for a country's exportable will be smaller than the other's when its degree of specialisation is larger, i.e.  $\beta_x > \beta_y \Rightarrow \epsilon^A < \epsilon^B \Rightarrow T_N^A > T_N^B \Rightarrow q_N < q_F = \frac{X}{Y}$ . This is analogous to the monopolist setting his/her price, the country that faces less elastic demand for its export will have greater market power to impose a tariff. The greater the degree to which it specialises in its export, the greater is the other country's dependence on import and hence its less elastic import demand.

Define  $U_N^i$  as the Nash equilibrium utility level of country *i* and  $U_F^i$  as the utility level of country *i* under free trade. Substituting  $T_N^A$ ,  $T_N^B$  for the tariffs and  $q_N$  for the world relative price *q* in (3.6), the Nash equilibrium utility level are

$$U_N^A = \frac{T_N^A}{(1+T_N^A)} \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_N^B}} \left[ \beta_x + \frac{T_N^B}{T_N^A} \left( 1 - \beta_y \right) \right] \sqrt{XY}$$
$$U_N^B = \frac{1}{(1+T_N^B)} \sqrt{T_N^A} \left[ (1 - \beta_x) + \frac{T_N^B}{T_N^A} \beta_y \right] \sqrt{XY}$$
(3.15)

The countries' utility levels under free trade can be derived by substituting 1 for the tariffs in the above expressions. Therefore,

$$U_F^A = \frac{1}{2} \left[ \beta_x + (1 - \beta_y) \right] \sqrt{XY}$$
$$U_F^B = \frac{1}{2} \left[ (1 - \beta_x) + \beta_y \right] \sqrt{XY}$$
(3.16)

For country *i* to win the trade war,  $\frac{U_N^i}{U_F^i}$  must exceed 1. From (3.15) and (3.16),

$$\frac{U_{N}^{A}}{U_{F}^{A}} = \frac{2 \left[ T_{N}^{A} \beta_{x} + T_{N}^{B} \left( 1 - \beta_{y} \right) \right]}{\left( 1 + T_{N}^{A} \right) \sqrt{T_{N}^{B}} \left[ \beta_{x} + \left( 1 - \beta_{y} \right) \right]} \\
\frac{U_{N}^{B}}{U_{F}^{B}} = \frac{2 \left[ T_{N}^{A} \left( 1 - \beta_{x} \right) + T_{N}^{B} \beta_{y} \right]}{\sqrt{T_{N}^{A}} \left( 1 + T_{N}^{B} \right) \left[ \left( 1 - \beta_{x} \right) + \beta_{y} \right]}$$
(3.17)

Table A.1 in the Appendix A.3 shows the values of  $\frac{U_X^N}{U_F^A}$  and  $\frac{U_N^N}{U_F^B}$  in (3.17) corresponding to the values of  $\beta_x, \beta_y \in (0, 1)$  which induce positive trade  $(\beta_x + \beta_y > 1)$ . Figure 3-2 summarises the simulation results.

Since no trade occurs for low values of  $\beta_x$  and  $\beta_y$ , only the values of  $\beta_x, \beta_y \in (\frac{1}{2}, 1)$ are shown in Figure 3-2 for ease of representation. The curves AA' and BB' are drawn to represent the combinations of  $\beta_x$  and  $\beta_y$  which make  $\frac{U_N^A}{U_F^A} = 1$  and  $\frac{U_N^B}{U_F^B} = 1$  respectively, i.e. they are the locus of  $\beta_x$  and  $\beta_y$  which make the countries indifferent between the Nash equilibrium and free trade. Figure 3-2 replicates the Kennan and Riezman (1988) results that A wins the trade war  $(\frac{U_N^A}{U_F^A} > 1)$  when the locus of  $\beta_x$  and  $\beta_y$  is within the area to the lower-right of the curve AA' and B wins the trade war  $(\frac{U_N^B}{U_F^B} > 1)$  when the locus of  $\beta_x$  and  $\beta_y$  is within the area to the upper-left of the curve BB'; otherwise, both are worse off in the Nash equilibrium as compared to free trade.

It can be seen that for one country to win the trade war, its degree of specialisation must be sufficiently larger than the other's. This is because for a country's welfare to be



Figure 3-2: Degree of specialisation and the outcome of trade war.

improved from the free trade level, an improvement in its terms of trade must be large enough to the extent which is more than just compensating the country's welfare loss from reduction in its trade volume. This requires the country's tariff to be sufficiently larger than the other country's tariff. As found earlier, a country's market power to impose an import tariff is positively related to its degree of specialisation. Although the discussions with regard to  $\beta_j$  are made in terms of the degree of specialisation instead of the country size, the results in this section can also be stated in terms of the country size that the country which is sufficiently larger than the other will win the trade war.

#### **3.2.2** An extreme case

The results discussed above replicate the results in the literature. However, an interesting case arises when the limit of the degree of specialisation is considered. From(3.13) and (3.14), a country's optimum tariff will be trade prohibitive when the country's degree of specialisation approaches one since in which case the country's market power reaches

its maximum, i.e. the price elasticity of foreign demand for its export is inelastic.<sup>17</sup> As a prohibitive tariff by one country eliminates all trade regardless of the other country's tariff while the countries always prefer some trade to autarky, whether the prohibitive tariff can be the equilibrium when a country monopolises its exportable is still ambiguous.

Under autarky, the countries' consumption of each good is equal to their endowment, i.e.  $c_x^i = X^i$  and  $c_y^i = Y^i$ . Therefore, from the utility function  $U^i = (c_x^i)^{\frac{1}{2}} (c_y^i)^{\frac{1}{2}}$ ,

$$U_{A}^{A} = \sqrt{\beta_{x} (1 - \beta_{y})} \sqrt{XY}$$
$$U_{A}^{B} = \sqrt{(1 - \beta_{x}) \beta_{y}} \sqrt{XY}$$
(3.18)

It can be verified that free trade is always preferred to autarky by both countries by showing that  $\frac{U_A^i}{U_F^i} < 1.^{18}$ 

Following Riezman (1982), assume that each country simultaneously chooses a strategy between to impose and not to impose tariff; and if chooses to impose, the tariff must be the optimum tariff.<sup>19</sup> When both countries monopolise their exportables, i.e.  $\beta_x = \beta_y = 1$ , the payoff matrix can be represented by Table 3.1.

F and T represent the no tariff and optimum tariff strategy, respectively. When a country monopolises its exportable, its optimum tariff is the tariff rate that eliminates

<sup>17</sup>Consider A.  $\beta_x \to 1 \Rightarrow \epsilon^A = \frac{\sqrt{\beta_y}}{\sqrt{\beta_y} - \sqrt{(1 - \beta_x)}} \to 1$ . From footnote 15, the prohibitive tariff rate is  $T_{pr} = \frac{\beta_x \beta_y}{(1 - \beta_x)(1 - \beta_y)} \to \infty$  when either  $\beta_x$  or  $\beta_y$  approaches 1. <sup>18</sup>From (3.16) and (3.18),  $\frac{U_A^A}{U_F^A} = \frac{2\sqrt{\beta_x(1 - \beta_y)}}{[\beta_x + (1 - \beta_y)]} < 1 \Rightarrow 2\sqrt{\beta_x(1 - \beta_y)} - \beta_x - (1 - \beta_y) < 0 \Rightarrow$   $- \left[\sqrt{\beta_x} - \sqrt{(1 - \beta_y)}\right]^2 < 0$  which is true. It can be shown that  $\frac{U_B^A}{U_F^B} < 1$  likewise. <sup>19</sup>Riezman (1982) argues that allowing only two strategies is not restrictive as it seems. This is because

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup>Riezman (1982) argues that allowing only two strategies is not restrictive as it seems. This is because the strategy of imposing optimum tariff consists of many possible tariff rates given the other country's tariff. Indeed, the above results where both countries unilaterally impose their optimum tariffs when  $\beta_x$ and  $\beta_y$  are smaller than one still hold with this assumption.



Table 3.1: Complete specialisation by both countries.

		Country $B$	
		F	T
Country $A$	F	$U_F^A, U_F^B$	$U_N^A, U_N^B$
	T	$U_A^A, U_A^B$	$U_A^A, U_A^B$

Table 3.2: Complete specialisation by A.

all trade regardless of the other country's tariff. Therefore, the payoffs to both countries if either one of them chooses strategy T will be equal to the autarky level, i.e. the pair of payoffs in which case is  $(U_A^A, U_A^B)$ . Since  $U_F^A > U_A^A$  and  $U_F^B > U_A^B$ , it is clear from Table 3.1 that the dominating strategy for both countries is to implement free trade. Each country chooses to implement free trade unilaterally in this case since, given any strategy chosen by the other country, they are always worse off than under free trade with the prohibitive tariff. The intuition behind this result is that even though when the countries gain their maximum market power when they monopolise their exportables, their trade interdependence is also at its maximum, i.e. each country's demand for one of the two goods has to be met only by imports from the other country. Therefore, they cannot afford to engage in a trade war which eliminates all trade.<sup>20</sup>

Suppose that  $\beta_y < \beta_x = 1$ , i.e. only A monopolises its exportable. In which case, A's optimum tariff is still the prohibitive rate but B's optimum tariff will be less than trade prohibitive. Therefore, the payoff matrix can be represented by Table 3.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup>This 'balance of terror' would prompt the continuous efforts between the US and the EU to settle their trade disputes. For example, with respect to the steel trade dispute, the latest US decision to exempt 50 per cent of 2.3 billion US dollars of steel imported from the EU from its safeguard tariffs and the EU suspension of its retaliatory threat until a formal ruling on the dispute will be made by the WTO.

If the strategies chosen by A and B are F and T, respectively, the situation is analogous to the situation when B imposes its optimum tariff without retaliation. This clearly implies  $U_N^A < U_F^A$  and  $U_N^B > U_F^B$ . Note that even though A is worse off than under the reciprocal free trade, it still prefers this situation to autarky  $(U_N^A > U_A^A)$  since there is still positive trade. Consequently, from Table 3.2, the unilateral free trade is still the dominating strategy for A and strategy T will be the weakly dominating strategy for  $B^{21}$  However, it seems to be counter-intuitive if the country with greater market power A chooses not to engage in the trade war and be exploited by B's optimum tariff. The result will be different if there is a limit which is less than the prohibitive rate that a country can impose its tariff. Suppose that there is some minimum level of consumption of importable that A must maintain and that minimum level exceeds A's endowment of the importable. Consequently, there is a maximum level of tariff A can impose which is less than the prohibitive rate. Given  $\beta_y < \beta_x = 1$ , A will impose this maximum tariff if it chooses strategy T. Since this maximum tariff does not eliminate all trade, it is the dominating strategy for A and the equilibrium is similar to the case when  $\beta_y, \beta_x < 1$ where both countries impose tariffs. Whether A or B will win or both will lose the trade war depends on A's required minimum level of importable consumption hence the maximum tariff it can impose. The larger the maximum tariff A can impose, the larger the possibility that it can win the trade war.

## 3.3 Multi-country model

The previous section has considered the tariff setting in the world of two countries. In this section, the model is extended to incorporate more countries to investigate the importance of the (world) market structure on the welfare effects of tariffs.

The model is still a pure exchange model of two goods, x and y with the world en-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup>This result conincides with Syropoulos (2002) in which in the limit when one country is arbitrarily large relative to the other country, the country's non-cooperative payoff equals to the autarky level. Therefore, Syropoulos questions the incentive of a large country to depart from free trade in such case.

dowments of X and Y. However, there are a number of  $n_x \ge 1$  countries sharing the endowments which were available to A in the previous section, namely  $a^1, a^2, ..., a^{n_x}$ . Similarly, there are a number of  $n_y \ge 1$  countries sharing the endowments which were available to B, namely  $b^1, b^2, ..., b^{n_y}$ . In summary, there are  $2 + n_x + n_y$  countries in the country set  $\{A, B, a^1, a^2, ..., a^{n_x}, b^1, b^2, ..., b^{n_y}\}$ . Therefore, there are two groups of countries: countries  $\{A, a^1, a^2, ..., a^{n_x}\}$  which export good x and import good y and countries  $\{B, b^1, b^2, ..., b^{n_y}\}$  which export good y and import good x. The tariffs are strategic substitutes between countries with different trade patterns and are strategic complements between countries with similar trade patterns. It is shown in this section that the outcome of the trade war is determined by the world market structure of both goods, i.e. the numbers of their exporters and how the world endowments are divided initially.

Identical and homothetic preferences represented by the Cobb-Douglas utility function is still assumed across all countries. Therefore, (3.5) hence (3.6) still hold for all countries, i.e.

$$egin{array}{rcl} c^i_{m{x}} &=& s^i \left(X^i+qY^i
ight)\ c^i_{m{y}} &=& \left(1-s^i
ight)rac{\left(X^i+qY^i
ight)}{q} \end{array}$$

where  $s^i = \frac{T^i}{(1+T^i)}$  for all x-exporting countries,  $i \in \{A, a^1, a^2, ..., a^{n_x}\}$ , and  $s^i = \frac{1}{(1+T^i)}$  for all y-exporting countries,  $i \in \{B, b^1, b^2, ..., b^{n_y}\}$ , and

$$U^{i} = \frac{\sqrt{T^{i}}}{(1+T^{i})} \frac{(X^{i}+qY^{i})}{\sqrt{q}}$$

for all  $i \in \{A, B, a^1, a^2, ..., a^{n_x}, b^1, b^2, ..., b^{n_y}\}$  and  $\Sigma X^i = X$  and  $\Sigma Y^i = Y$ .

As in the previous section, the world relative price q can be derived from the market clearing condition which is now

$$X^{A} + X^{B} + \sum_{i=1}^{n_{x}} X^{a^{i}} + \sum_{i=1}^{n_{y}} X^{b^{i}} = c_{x}^{A} + c_{x}^{B} + \sum_{i=1}^{n_{x}} c_{x}^{a^{i}} + \sum_{i=1}^{n_{y}} c_{x}^{b^{i}}$$

Substitute the above expression for  $c_x^i$  and solve for q, (3.7) now becomes

$$q = \frac{\left[\left(1-s^{A}\right)X^{A}+\left(1-s^{B}\right)X^{B}+\sum_{i=1}^{n_{x}}(1-s^{a^{i}})X^{a^{i}}+\sum_{i=1}^{n_{y}}(1-s^{b^{i}})X^{b^{i}}\right]}{\left(s^{A}Y^{A}+s^{B}Y^{B}+\sum_{i=1}^{n_{x}}s^{a^{i}}Y^{a^{i}}+\sum_{i=1}^{n_{y}}s^{b^{i}}Y^{b^{i}}\right)}$$
(3.19)

Assume that all countries choose their tariffs simultaneously and non-cooperatively, how the countries set their tariffs in this multi-country setting is discussed in the next section.

### 3.3.1 Nash equilibrium tariffs

The first order condition for each country optimum tariff is still the same as in (3.8)

$$\frac{dU^{i}}{dT^{i}} = \frac{\partial U^{i}}{\partial T^{i}} + \frac{\partial U^{i}}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{i}} = 0$$

and  $\frac{\partial U^{i}}{\partial T^{i}}$  and  $\frac{\partial U^{i}}{\partial q}$  are still the same as in (3.9). From (3.19),

$$\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{i}} = -\frac{1}{(1+T^{i})^{2}} \frac{(X^{i}+qY^{i})}{(s^{A}Y^{A}+s^{B}Y^{B}+\sum_{i=1}^{n_{z}}s^{a^{i}}Y^{a^{i}}+\sum_{i=1}^{n_{y}}s^{b^{i}}Y^{b^{i}})}$$
(3.20)

for all x-exporting countries, and

$$\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{i}} = \frac{1}{(1+T^{i})^{2}} \frac{(X^{i}+qY^{i})}{(s^{A}Y^{A}+s^{B}Y^{B}+\sum_{i=1}^{n_{x}}s^{a^{i}}Y^{a^{i}}+\sum_{i=1}^{n_{y}}s^{b^{i}}Y^{b^{i}})}$$
(3.21)

for all y-exporting countries.

Substitute (3.9), (3.20) and (3.21) into the first order condition and solve for  $T^i$  accordingly, the best response tariff functions of all countries can be obtained. The derivation shown in Appendix A.2 gives the best response tariff functions below.

$$\widetilde{T^{A}}(T^{B}, \{T^{a^{i}}\}, \{T^{b^{i}}\}) = \sqrt{\frac{\left[\begin{array}{c} (1 - s^{B})X^{B} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{x}}(1 - s^{a^{i}})X^{a^{i}} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{y}}(1 - s^{b^{i}})X^{b^{i}}\end{array}\right]}{\frac{Y^{A}}{\left[\begin{array}{c} S^{B}Y^{B} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{x}}s^{a^{i}}Y^{a^{i}} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{y}}s^{b^{i}}Y^{b^{i}}\end{array}\right]} + 1}$$

$$\widetilde{T^{B}}(T^{A}, \{T^{a^{i}}\}, \{T^{b^{i}}\}) = \sqrt{\frac{\frac{Y^{B}}{\left(S^{A}Y^{A}\right)} + 1}{\left(S^{A}Y^{A}\right)} + 1}}{\frac{Y^{B}}{\left(Y^{a^{i}}, \{T^{a^{i}}\}, \{T^{b^{i}}\}\right)} - \frac{Y^{B}}{\left(Y^{a^{i}}, \{T^{a^{i}}\}, \{T^{b^{i}}\}\right)} + 1}}{\frac{X^{B}}{\left(1 - S^{A}X^{A}\right)} + 1}}{\left(\frac{(1 - S^{A})X^{A}}{(1 - S^{a^{i}})X^{a^{i}}} + \Sigma^{n_{x}}_{i=1}(1 - S^{a^{i}})X^{a^{i}}} + \Sigma^{n_{y}}_{i=1}(1 - S^{b^{i}})X^{b^{i}}}\right]}$$

$$\widetilde{T^{a^{i}}}(T^{A}, T^{B}, \{T^{a^{j}}\}_{j \neq i}, \{T^{b^{j}}\}) = \left[ \begin{array}{c} \overbrace{(1 - s^{A})X^{A}} \\ +(1 - s^{B})X^{B} \\ +\Sigma_{j \neq i}(1 - s^{a^{j}})X^{a^{j}} \\ +\Sigma_{j \neq i}(1 - s^{b^{j}})X^{b^{j}} \end{array} \right]^{+1} \\ \overbrace{(1 - s^{A})X^{A}} \\ +S^{B}Y^{B} \\ +\Sigma_{j \neq i}s^{a^{j}}Y^{a^{j}} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}rs^{b^{i}}Y^{b^{j}} \end{array} \right]^{+1} \\ \overbrace{(1 - s^{A})X^{A}} \\ +(1 - s^{B})X^{B} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}rs^{a^{j}}X^{a^{j}} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}rs^{a^{j}}X^{a^{j}} \\ +\Sigma_{j\neq i}(1 - s^{a^{j}})X^{a^{j}} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}rs^{a^{j}}X^{a^{j}} \\ +\Sigma_{j\neq i}(1 - s^{a^{j}})X^{a^{j}} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}rs^{a^{j}}X^{a^{j}} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}rs^{a^{j}}X^{a^{j}} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}rs^{a^{j}}X^{a^{j}} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}rs^{a^{j}}X^{a^{j}} \\ +\Sigma_{j\neq i}(1 - s^{b^{j}})X^{b^{j}} \\ \end{array} \right]$$
(3.22)

where  $\{T^{a^i}\}$  and  $\{T^{b^i}\}$  represents the set of all tariffs of countries  $a^i$  and  $b^i$ ; and  $\{T^{a^j}\}_{j \neq i}$  and  $\{T^{b^j}\}_{j \neq i}$  are  $\{T^{a^i}\} - T^{a^i}$  and  $\{T^{b^i}\} - T^{b^i}$ , respectively. It can be shown that the tariffs of the countries with similar trade patterns are strategic complements while the tariffs of the countries with different trade patterns are strategic substitutes.<sup>22</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup>Consider the best response tariff function of A in (3.22), for example,  $\frac{\partial T^{A}}{\partial T^{B}} =$ 

This is because, from (3.20) and (3.21), the tariffs of the countries exporting the same goods affect the world relative price in the same way but there are different signs for the tariffs of the countries exporting different goods.

To simplify the analysis, the endowment structure is assumed to be

$$X^{A} = \delta_{x}\beta_{x}X \qquad Y^{A} = \delta_{x}(1 - \beta_{y})Y$$

$$X^{B} = \delta_{y}(1 - \beta_{x})X \qquad Y^{B} = \delta_{y}\beta_{y}Y$$

$$X^{a^{i}} = \frac{(1 - \delta_{x})}{n_{x}}\beta_{x}X \qquad Y^{a^{i}} = \frac{(1 - \delta_{x})}{n_{x}}(1 - \beta_{y})Y$$

$$\forall i = 1, 2, ..., n_{x}$$

$$X^{b^{i}} = \frac{(1 - \delta_{y})}{n_{y}}(1 - \beta_{x})X \qquad Y^{b^{i}} = \frac{(1 - \delta_{y})}{n_{y}}\beta_{y}Y$$

$$\forall i = 1, 2, ..., n_{y} \qquad (3.23)$$

In addition to the degree of specialisation  $\beta_x$  and  $\beta_y$  which indicate the allocation of endowments hence the volume of trade between the countries with different trade patterns, new parameters, which indicate the allocation of endowments between countries with similar trade patterns (the world market structure of each good), are introduced into the model.  $0 \leq \delta_x \leq 1$  is the proportion of all endowments available to the countries exporting good x shared by country A while the rest  $(1 - \delta_x)$  is shared equally among countries  $a^1, a^2, ..., a^{n_x}$ . Likewise,  $0 \leq \delta_y \leq 1$  is the proportion of all endowments available to the countries exporting good y shared by country B while the rest  $(1 - \delta_y)$  is shared equally among countries  $b^1, b^2, ..., b^{n_y}$ . In this way, countries  $a^1, a^2, ..., a^{n_x}$  are identical as are countries  $b^1, b^2, ..., b^{n_y}$ , and their superscripts will be omitted henceforth. When  $\delta_x$  and  $\delta_y$  are large enough A and B will share larger endowments hence larger market

$$\frac{1}{2T^{A}}\frac{1}{(1+T^{B})^{2}}\frac{\frac{X^{A}X^{B}}{\Gamma^{2}}+(T^{A})^{2}\frac{Y^{A}Y^{B}}{\Psi^{2}}}{\left[\frac{Y^{A}}{\Psi}+1\right]} < 0, \quad \frac{\partial T^{A}}{\partial T^{a^{-1}}} = \frac{1}{2T^{A}}\frac{1}{(1+T^{a^{-1}})^{2}}\frac{\frac{X^{A}X^{a^{-1}}}{\Gamma^{2}}+(T^{A})^{2}\frac{Y^{A}Y^{a^{-1}}}{\Psi^{2}}}{\left[\frac{Y^{A}}{\Psi}+1\right]} > 0, \quad \frac{\partial T^{A}}{\partial T^{b^{-1}}} = -\frac{1}{2T^{A}}\frac{1}{(1+T^{b^{-1}})^{2}}\frac{\frac{X^{A}X^{b^{-1}}}{\Gamma^{2}}+(T^{A})^{2}\frac{Y^{A}Y^{b^{-1}}}{\Psi^{2}}}{\left[\frac{Y^{A}}{\Psi}+1\right]} < 0, \quad \text{where} \quad \Gamma \equiv \left[(1-s^{B})X^{B}+\sum_{i=1}^{n_{x}}(1-s^{a^{i}})X^{a^{i}}+\sum_{i=1}^{n_{y}}(1-s^{b^{i}})X^{b^{i}}\right] \text{ and } \Psi \equiv \left(s^{B}Y^{B}+\sum_{i=1}^{n_{x}}s^{a^{i}}Y^{a^{i}}+\sum_{i=1}^{n_{y}}s^{b^{i}}Y^{b^{i}}\right).$$

shares in their exportable markets than their counterparts which export the same goods. Therefore, we call country A and B as the 'dominating exporters' of their exportable markets and countries a and b as the 'small-size exporters' since they own less endowments hence less market shares than their dominating counterparts.<sup>23</sup> Consequently,  $\delta_x$  and  $\delta_y$ will be called 'the degree of market domination', an increase in  $\delta_x$  ( $\delta_y$ ) will be interpreted as the world market of good x (y) is more dominated by country A (B) so that it moves toward a monopolistic market.

The number of small-size exporters  $n_x$  and  $n_y$  can be interpreted as representing the 'market concentration' of good x and y, respectively. An increase in  $n_x(n_y)$  means more exporters of good x(y) in the world market, i.e. the market is less concentrated, which means the world market of good x(y) moves toward more competition. From (3.20), (3.21), and (3.23), it can readily be established that when  $n_x$  and  $n_y$  are very large, the small-size exporters are so small that they cannot influence the world prices and free trade is their optimal policy. There will be only two dominating exporters, A and B, whose market power to manipulate the world prices still remains.<sup>24</sup>

Substituting (3.23) into (3.22) yields

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup>The term 'small-size' is used to avoid confusion with the term 'small' country which means the country that has no market power to influence the world prices.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup>As  $n_x, n_y \to \infty, X^{a^i}, Y^{a^i}, X^{b^i}$ , and  $Y^{b^i}$  approach zero hence  $\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{a^i}}$  and  $\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{b^i}}$  approach zero. From (3.22), the best response tariff for all countries  $a^i$  and  $b^i$  are always free trade. Another possibility for countries  $a^i$  and  $b^i$  to be 'small' is  $\delta_x, \delta_y \to 1$ .

$$\widetilde{T^{A}}(T^{B}, T^{a}, T^{b}) = \sqrt{\frac{\begin{bmatrix} \frac{\delta_{x}\beta_{x}}{(1-s^{B})\delta_{y}(1-\beta_{x})} \\ +(1-s^{a})(1-\delta_{x})\beta_{x} \\ +(1-s^{b})(1-\delta_{y})(1-\beta_{x}) \end{bmatrix}}{\frac{\delta_{x}(1-\beta_{y})}{[\frac{\delta_{x}(1-\beta_{y})}{(1-\beta_{y})}]} + 1}}$$

$$\widetilde{T^{B}}(T^{A}, T^{a}, T^{b}) = \sqrt{\frac{\left[\begin{matrix}\frac{\delta_{y}\beta_{y}}{s^{A}\delta_{x}(1-\beta_{y})}\\+s^{a}(1-\delta_{x})(1-\beta_{y})\\+s^{b}(1-\delta_{y})\beta_{y}\end{matrix}\right]^{+1}}{\left[\begin{matrix}\frac{\delta_{y}(1-\beta_{x})}{s^{A}\delta_{x}\beta_{x}}\\+(1-s^{A})\delta_{x}\beta_{x}\\+(1-s^{b})(1-\delta_{x})\beta_{x}\\+(1-\delta_{y})(1-\beta_{x})\end{matrix}\right]}}$$

$$T^{a} = \sqrt{\frac{\frac{(1-\delta_{x})\beta_{x}}{n_{x}}}{(1-s^{A})\delta_{x}\beta_{x}} + 1} + 1}$$

$$T^{a} = \sqrt{\frac{(1-s^{x})\beta_{x}}{(1-s^{B})\delta_{y}(1-\beta_{x})} + 1}{\frac{(n_{x}-1)}{n_{x}}(1-s^{a})(1-\delta_{x})\beta_{x}}{(1-\delta_{y})(1-\beta_{x})}} + 1$$

$$\frac{\frac{(1-\delta_{x})(1-\beta_{y})}{n_{x}}}{(1-\delta_{x})(1-\beta_{y})} + 1}$$

$$+ 1$$

$$F^{B}\delta_{y}\beta_{y} + \frac{(n_{x}-1)}{n_{x}}s^{a}(1-\delta_{x})(1-\beta_{y})}{(1-\beta_{y})} + s^{b}(1-\delta_{y})\beta_{y}}$$

Using the best response tariff functions in  $(3.24)^{25}$ , a simulation analysis is conducted to investigate the effects of the model parameters on the non-cooperative equilibrium.

Since the focus of our analysis is on how the world market structure of both goods

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup>Note that the best response tariff functions for the small-size countries in (3.24) are not final since the terms  $s^a$  and  $s^b$  still exist on the right hand sides to keep the expressions simple.

affects the Nash equilibrium while  $\beta_x$  and  $\beta_y$  indicate only the volume of trade between countries, they are assumed to be equal and constant throughout the analysis to reduce the volume of complexity. The simulation results are obtained assuming  $\beta_x = \beta_y = 0.7$ .<sup>26</sup> The effects of the degree of market domination ( $\delta_x$  and  $\delta_y$ ) and market concentration ( $n_x$ and  $n_y$ ) on the Nash equilibrium are considered one at a time by keeping the other constant and symmetric between the *x*-exporting and the *y*-exporting countries. The simulation results are shown in Appendix A.3. The results with regard to the Nash equilibrium tariffs are discussed in detail below.

#### Degree of market domination

The effects of  $\delta_x$  and  $\delta_y$  on the Nash equilibrium tariffs are shown in Table A.2 and can be represented by Figure 3-3.

The diagrams in Figure 3-3 are obtained arbitrarily assuming that  $n_x = n_y = 9$ . The relationship between the Nash equilibrium tariffs and the degree of market domination in the market of one good is drawn keeping the degree of market domination in the market of the other good fixed at 0.5. Since the degree of specialisation and the number of small-size exporters between the x-exporting and the y-exporting countries are kept equal, i.e.  $\beta_x = \beta_y$  and  $n_x = n_y$ , the two diagrams in Figure 3-3 mirror each other. Therefore, discussion of only the change in  $\delta_x$  is sufficient. When  $\delta_x$  is equal to 0, there is no country A hence its tariff is zero. As  $\delta_x$  increases from zero,  $T_N^A$  increases and  $T_N^a$  decreases.  $T_N^B$  and  $T_N^b$  increase with  $\delta_x$  over the interval in which  $T_N^A < T_N^{a27}$  and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup>Note that by introducing more countries exporting the same goods, the limit case in which a country's optimum tariff is trade prohibitve will never occur since no single country can monopolise its export. This can be seen from (3.24), for example, assuming that  $\beta_x = 1$ , the best response tariff of country A will be  $\sqrt{\frac{\delta_x}{\left[(1-\delta_y)\right]^{+1}}{\frac{(1-\delta_y)}{(s^B\delta_y\beta_y+s^a(1-\delta_x)(1-\beta_y)+s^b(1-\delta_y)\beta_y]^{+1}}}$  which is always finite, given that  $\delta_x < 1$ , i.e. there exists

other countries apart from A who are exporting x.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup>i.e. until  $\delta_x = 0.1$ , the point where all countries exporting good x including A are identical. For  $\delta_x \leq 0.1$ , A has smaller endowment than each of country a hence the world market of good x is not dominated by A.



Figure 3-3: Degree of market domination and Nash equilibrium tariff, given  $n_x = n_y = 9$ .

decrease thereafter.  $T_N^a = 1$  when  $\delta_x$  equals to 1 (there are no countries a).<sup>28</sup>  $T_N^A \gtrless T_N^B \gtrless T_N^B$ and  $T_N^a \gneqq T_N^b$  when  $\delta_x \gtrless \delta_y$ .

An increase in the degree of market domination in one market directly increases the tariff of the dominating exporter in that market since it obtains a greater market power due to its larger market share. On the contrary, this means the smaller market share hence the smaller tariffs of the small-size exporters in the same market.<sup>29</sup> Due to the strategic substitutability between tariffs of the countries that have different trade patterns; provided that the market is dominated by the dominating exporter, the strategic effect of the increase in the dominating exporter's tariff dominates the strategic effect of the decrease in the small-size exporters' tariffs so that the tariffs of those exporters in the other market are reduced.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup>Note that when both  $\delta_x$  and  $\delta_y$  equal to 1, the model reduces to the 2-country model as in the previous chapter.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup>Due to the strategic complementarity of their tariffs, the larger tariff of the dominating exporter at the same time strategically increases the tariffs of its small-size counterparts. However, the simulation results show that, with respect to an increase in  $\delta_j$ , the direct effect dominates the strategic effect.



Figure 3-4: Market concentration and Nash equilibrium tariff, given  $\delta_x = \delta_y = 0.5$ .

#### Market concentration

The effects of  $n_x$  and  $n_y$  on the Nash equilibrium tariffs are shown in Table A.3 and can be represented by Figure 3-4.

The diagrams in Figure 3-4 are obtained arbitrarily assuming that  $\delta_x = \delta_y = 0.5$ . The relationship between the Nash equilibrium tariffs and the number of small-size exporters of one good is drawn keeping the number of small-size exporters of the other good fixed at 10. Since the degree of specialisation and the degree of market domination between the x-exporting countries and the y-exporting countries are kept equal, i.e.  $\beta_x = \beta_y$  and  $\delta_x = \delta_y$ , the two diagrams in Figure 3-4 mirror each other. Therefore, only the change in  $n_x$  will be discussed. From Figure 3-4, when  $n_x$  is equal to 1,  $T_N^A = T_N^a$  since  $\delta_x = 0.5$  is assumed so that there are two identical x-exporting countries. It can be seen that  $T_N^A$  and  $T_N^a$  decrease while  $T_N^B$  and  $T_N^b$  increase with  $n_x$ . When  $n_x$  is very large,  $T_N^a$  approaches 1 as the small-size x-exporters become small.  $T_N^A \gtrless T_N^B$  and  $T_N^b$  when  $n_x \lneq n_y$ .

Given a constant market size, an increase in the number of small-size exporters in one market clearly reduces the market share of each of them hence their smaller tariffs. An increase in  $n_x$  leaves the market shares of the other countries unchanged. This implies
that only  $T_N^a$  are directly affected by an increase in  $n_x$  which is reflected by the sharp decrease of  $T_N^a$  in the left diagram of Figure 3-4 while the others respond to the change in  $n_x$  only gradually. Considering the best response tariff functions of the other countries apart from country a reveals that the effects of the increase in  $n_x$  on those countries' tariffs are only through its effect on  $T_N^a$ .<sup>30</sup> Since  $T_N^a$  and  $T_N^A$  are strategic complements and  $T_N^a$  and  $T_N^B$ ,  $T_N^b$  are strategic substitutes, the decrease in  $T_N^a$  strategically decreases the equilibrium tariff of A while increases the equilibrium tariff of B and b as shown in the left diagram.

Proposition 1 summarises the above results which are necessary for the main argument of this chapter.

**Proposition 1** (i) Given that 
$$n_x = n_y$$
,  $T_N^A \stackrel{\geq}{\equiv} T_N^B$  and  $T_N^a \stackrel{\leq}{\equiv} T_N^b$  when  $\delta_x \stackrel{\geq}{\equiv} \delta_y$ .  
(ii) Given that  $\delta_x = \delta_y$ ,  $T_N^A \stackrel{\geq}{\equiv} T_N^B$  and  $T_N^a \stackrel{\geq}{\equiv} T_N^b$  when  $n_x \stackrel{\leq}{\equiv} n_y$ 

Proposition 1 (i) states that given equal numbers of exporters in both markets, in the more dominated market, the dominating exporter imposes a larger tariff and the small-size exporters impose smaller tariffs relative to the tariffs of the exporters of the same types in the other market. This is because the degree of market domination indicates the distribution of endowments among the exporters in a market. As compared to the exporters in the other market, a larger degree of market domination indicates the larger endowments for the dominating exporter but the smaller endowments for each of the small-size exporters which imply their market power to impose tariffs.

Proposition 1 (ii) states that given equal degree of market domination in both markets, the exporters in the more concentrated market impose larger tariffs. This is because, as compared to the exporters in the other market, the smaller number of small-size exporters in a market indicates the larger endowments available to each of them. This implies the greater market power of each of them to impose larger tariffs. As discussed above, their larger tariffs strategically increase their dominating co-exporter's tariff.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup>It can be seen in (3.24) that there is no  $n_x$  in A's, B's and b's best response tariff functions.

In general, Proposition 1 states that the exporters (at least the dominating exporter) in the less competitive market (larger degree of market domination and smaller number of exporters) tends to have the greater market power to impose larger tariffs.

## 3.3.2 Welfare analysis

For a country to win a trade war, the necessary condition is that the world relative price must be shifted to its advantage. Therefore, to examine how the market structure affects the countries' payoffs in the trade war, its effects on the equilibrium world relative price should be discussed.

#### World relative price

Recall that  $q_N$  represents the Nash equilibrium world relative price and  $q_F = \frac{X}{Y}$  represents the world relative price under free trade. Substitute (3.23) into (3.19),

$$\frac{q_{N}}{q_{F}} = \frac{\begin{pmatrix} (1-s^{A}) \,\delta_{x}\beta_{x} \\ + (1-s^{B}) \,\delta_{y}(1-\beta_{x}) \\ + (1-s^{C})(1-\delta_{x})\beta_{x} \\ + (1-s^{D})(1-\delta_{y})(1-\beta_{x}) \end{bmatrix}}{\begin{cases} s^{A}\delta_{x}(1-\beta_{y}) \\ + s^{B}\delta_{y}\beta_{y} \\ + s^{C}(1-\delta_{x})(1-\beta_{y}) \\ + s^{D}(1-\delta_{y})\beta_{y} \end{cases}}$$
(3.25)

 $\frac{q_N}{q_F} < 1 \left(\frac{q_N}{q_F} > 1\right)$  indicates an improvement in the terms of trade of the x-exporting (y-exporting) countries. The effects of a change in the degree of market domination and the number of small-size exporters can be examined by substituting the tariffs in Tables A.2 and A.3 into (3.25) correspondingly. The results obtained in Tables A.4 and A.5 in



Figure 3-5: Degree of market domination and Nash equilibrium world relative price, given  $n_x = n_y = 9$ .

Appendix A.3 are represented by Figure 3-5 and Figure 3-6.

It can be observed in Figure 3-5 that the Nash equilibrium world relative price increases with  $\delta_x$  to a certain value and decreases thereafter while it decreases with  $\delta_y$  to a certain value and increases thereafter. In addition,  $\frac{q_N}{q_F} > 1$  when  $\delta_x < \delta_y$  and  $\frac{q_N}{q_F} < 1$ when  $\delta_x > \delta_y$ . Similarly, Figure 3-6 shows that the Nash equilibrium world relative price is increasing with  $n_x$  while decreasing with  $n_y$ , and  $\frac{q_N}{q_F} > 1$  when  $n_x > n_y$  and  $\frac{q_N}{q_F} < 1$ when  $n_x < n_y$ . These results imply that the Nash equilibrium world relative price will be in favour of the countries whose exportable market is less competitive as compared to the world market of the other good (larger degree of market domination and smaller number of exporters). This is because, by Proposition 1, the exporters (at least the dominating exporter) in the less competitive market tends to have the greater market power to impose larger tariffs.<sup>31</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup>However, it can be seen in Figure 3-5 that a larger degree of market domination in a market tends to work against the interests of the exporters in that market when the degree of market domination is small. This is because over the interval of small values of  $\delta_j$ , the market is not dominated by its dominating exporter. Therefore, the strategic effect of the reduction in the small-size exporters' tariffs that raises



Figure 3-6: Market concentration and Nash equilibrium world relative price, given  $\delta_x = \delta_y = 0.5$ .

However, for a country to win in equilibrium, the welfare gain from an improvement in the country's terms of trade must be large enough to overcome the welfare loss from reduction in its trade volume. As discussed above, there is a monotonic relationship between the countries' terms of trade and the degree of incompetitiveness in their exportable markets. Therefore, it is readily implied that the degree of market domination and market concentration in the market of one good must be 'sufficiently large' relative to the degree of market domination and market concentration in the other market to make the dominating and/or the small-size exporters of that good win the trade war. In the symmetric case, Figure 3-5 and Figure 3-6 suggest that the Nash equilibrium world relative price is equal to the free trade level when  $\delta_x = \delta_y$  and  $n_x = n_y$ . In which case, all countries are bound to lose in equilibrium since neither of them are successful in shifting the world relative price to their advantage despite the welfare cost of tariffs that they impose. These points can be established more concretely when the countries' equilibrium

the tariffs of the exporters in the other market dominates so that the equilibrium world relative price is shifted from their advantage.



Figure 3-7: Degree of market domination and Nash equilibrium utility, given  $n_x = n_y = 9$ .

welfare is considered.

#### Equilibrium welfare

The payoff outcome can be examined by considering the ratio of the Nash equilibrium to free trade utility. From (3.6),

$$\frac{U_{N}^{i}}{U_{F}^{i}} = \frac{\frac{\sqrt{T_{N}^{i}}}{(1+T_{N}^{i})} \frac{\left(X^{i}+q_{N}Y^{i}\right)}{\sqrt{q_{N}}}}{\frac{1}{2} \frac{\left(X^{i}+q_{F}Y^{i}\right)}{\sqrt{q_{F}}}}$$

Substituting results in Tables A.2 and A.3 for  $T_N^i$  and results in Tables A.4 and A.5 for  $q_N$  correspondingly to the values of  $\delta_x$ ,  $\delta_y$ ,  $n_x$ , and  $n_y$  yields the values of the Nash equilibrium to free trade utility ratio in Tables A.6 and A.7 in Appendix A.3. Country *i* wins the trade war if  $\frac{U_N^i}{U_F^i} > 1$ .

The results in A.6 and A.7 can be represented by Figure 3-7 and Figure 3-8. In Figure 3-7 and Figure 3-8, the countries' Nash utilities increase with the degrees of market



Figure 3-8: Market concentration and Nash equilibrium utility, given  $\delta_x = \delta_y = 0.5$ .

domination and decrease with the numbers of small-size exporters in their exportable markets.<sup>32</sup> In Figure 3-7,  $\delta_x$  must be sufficiently greater than  $\delta_y$  for  $\frac{U_N^A}{U_F^A}$  and  $\frac{U_N^a}{U_F^B}$  to be greater than 1 and similarly,  $\delta_y$  must be sufficiently greater than  $\delta_x$  for  $\frac{U_N^B}{U_F^B}$  and  $\frac{U_N^a}{U_F^B}$  to be greater than 1. In Figure 3-8,  $n_x$  must be sufficiently less than  $n_y$  for  $\frac{U_N^A}{U_F^A}$  and  $\frac{U_N^a}{U_F^B}$  to be greater than 1 and similarly,  $n_y$  must be sufficiently less than  $n_x$  for  $\frac{U_N^A}{U_F^B}$  and  $\frac{U_N^a}{U_F^B}$  to be greater than 1. In Figure 3-8,  $n_x$  must be sufficiently less than  $n_x$  for  $\frac{U_N^A}{U_F^B}$  and  $\frac{U_N^b}{U_F^B}$  to be greater than 1. Therefore, Proposition 2 can be established below.

**Proposition 2** An exporter of one good can win the trade war if the world market of that good is 'sufficiently' dominated and/or 'sufficiently' concentrated relative to the world market of the other good.

Proposition 2 implies that there is a greater possibility for a country to win the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup>Note that since only the case where the world market of one good is dominated by a single country is in concern, the case in which the market of good x is not dominated by country A,  $\delta_x < 0.1$  and the case in which the market of good y is not dominated by country B,  $\delta_y < 0.1$ , are omitted from Figure 3-7. In such cases, the countries' utilities decrease with the degrees of market domination since  $q_N$  increases with  $\delta_x \in (0, 0.1)$  and decreases with  $\delta_y \in (0, 0.1)$ . At  $\delta_x = 0.1$  and  $\delta_y = 0.1$ , A and a are identical and B and b are identical for  $n_x = n_y = 9$ . This is reflected by the utility curves of A and a start from the same origin in the left diagram and the utility curves of B and b start from the same origin in the right diagram in Figure 3-7. See Figure 3-5 for details.

trade war, even if the country's endowments are relatively small, if the world market of its exportable moves closer to the monopolistic market, i.e. there are less countries exporting the same good and/or the world endowment of that good is divided more disproportionately among its exporters. This is understandable when we consider a monopolistic market in which the monopolist sets the price of its product to maximise profit of the whole industry. The price set by the monopolist gives the highest profit that the firm can obtain. However, when there is more than one firm competing in the market. those firms set their prices unilaterally to maximise their own profits instead of the industry profit as a whole. Therefore, they end up with a price hence their profits lower than what they would obtain otherwise. If the world market of one good is a monopolistic market which has only one exporter, that exporter setting a tariff is analogous to the monopolist setting the price. When there is more than one exporter, they unilaterally set their tariffs which are smaller than what are optimal for them as a whole.<sup>33</sup> The greater the extent to which a market differs from the monopolistic market, the greater is the difference between its exporters' unilateral tariffs and the collective optimal levels. Therefore, when the world market of one good moves closer to the monopolistic market, the exporters in that market are able to impose larger unilateral tariffs and hence a greater possibility for them to win the trade war.

#### **3.3.3** Discussions

Furthermore, there are a few points that are worth discussing.

More competition, less restrictive trade From the discussion of Proposition 2 above, the ability of a country to impose a unilateral tariff seems to be positively related with the degree of incompetitiveness in the world market of its exportable. Therefore, it is logical to argue that the world trade will be less restrictive in the non-cooperative

 $<sup>^{33}</sup>$ Each exporter sets a smaller tariff in equilibrium when there are more of them since (i) each of them is relatively smaller, and (ii) due to the strategic complementarity of their tariffs, their co-exporters' tariffs are smaller.

equilibrium if there are more competitions in the world markets (smaller degrees of market domination and larger numbers of exporters).<sup>34</sup> This point can be illustrated clearly by considering the Nash equilibrium tariffs in the cells along the diagonal of Table A.3 where  $n_x = n_y$ . The Nash equilibrium tariffs of all countries decrease as  $n_x = n_y$  increase. The standard two-country two-good model is a special case of the many-country two-good model in this section. It consists of two (world) markets and each of which has only one exporter so that we can expect a more restrictive trade in equilibrium as compared to the model consisting of more countries.

The advantage of being small It can be seen from Figures 3-7 and 3-8 that the small-size exporters have greater tendency to win the trade war than their dominating counterparts as they require less degree of market domination and market concentration to win the trade war. For example, from the left diagrams in Figure 3-7 and 3-8, the minimum degree of market domination and the minimum degree of market concentration required by the small-size x-exporters to win the trade war is less than that required by the dominating exporter, i.e.  $\underline{\delta}_x^a < \underline{\delta}_x^A$  and  $\overline{n}_x^a > \overline{n}_x^A$ . This is because the small-size exporters can obtain the same level of the equilibrium world relative price as their dominating counterparts while they impose smaller tariffs hence smaller loss from the reduction in their trade volume.

Figure 3-7 shows that even when the small-size countries are 'small' as most of their exportable markets are dominated by their dominating counterparts, i.e.  $\delta_x$  or  $\delta_y$  approaches 1, they still be able to benefit from the global trade war. This result is in contrast with the previous literature which shows that the small countries always lose the trade war.<sup>35</sup> This is because, in this model, even a 'small' small-size country set zero tariff<sup>36</sup>, it can still free ride its dominating counterpart's effort to manipulate the world

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup>Since a change in the degree of market domination and market concentration increases the tariffs of some countrie while decreases the tariffs of other countries in equilibrium, the degree of trade restrictiveness could be measured by the average of the countries' Nash equilibrium tariffs.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup>For example, Mayer (1981), Kennan and Reizman (1988), etc.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup>When  $n_x, n_y \to \infty$  and/or  $\delta_x, \delta_y \to 1, X^a, Y^a, X^b$ , and  $Y^b$  approach zero. From (3.22), the best

relative price.<sup>37</sup>

## 3.4 Conclusion

This chapter re-investigated the theory of optimum tariff and retaliation in the multicountry setting. We started from constructing a two-country two-good trade model as the benchmark in section 3.2. In the two-country setting, which country could win the trade war depended on which one was able to impose a tariff that was sufficiently larger than the other's to shift the world relative price to its advantage. Similar to the pricing behaviour of the monopoly firm in a market, the less elastic foreign demand faced by a country, the larger the market power of that country to impose a larger tariff. As the two countries shared the same pool of endowment, when the exporting country was endowed with more of its exportable, the importing country was endowed with less of the same good. This implied a greater degree the importing country had to rely on imports from the exporting country hence its less elastic demand. Consequently, it was established that the greater the degree of specialisation of a country, the greater the level of tariff that country could impose and the greater the possibility that country could win a trade war. These results replicated the results in the previous literature. However, it was shown in section 3.2.2 that, in the limit where both countries completely relied on trade (both of them monopolised their exportables), the welfare loss from engaging in a trade war was too high such that they unilaterally implemented free trade.

In the multi-country two-good model in section 3.3, the trade war outcome did not depend on the tariffs of only two countries which were strategic substitutes. There was also a possibility that the countries' tariffs could be strategic complements since there was more than one country trading under the same trade pattern. With the help of simulation

response tariffs for all countries a and b are always free trade.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup>The possibility that the 'small' countries would be able to free-ride on the tariffs of the 'large' countries with similar trade pattern as there may be positive terms of trade externalities between them is mentioned by Syropoulos (2002).

analysis, it was revealed that all countries' Nash equilibrium tariffs are positively related with their market shares which depended on how the world endowments are divided among the countries, the degree of market domination and market concentration in their respective markets in particular. The welfare analysis implied that any one country could win the trade war if the world market of its exportable was 'sufficiently' dominated and/or 'sufficiently' concentrated relative to the world market of the other good. This was due to the fact that the more exporters in the world market of one good, the smaller the tariffs those exporters would impose unilaterally relative to what are optimal for them as a whole. Since the outcome of the trade war depended on the relative size of the opposing tariffs to shift the world relative price from free trade, it was those exporters in the sufficiently dominated and sufficiently concentrated market which imposed sufficiently larger tariffs than the tariffs of the exporters in the other market that won the trade war. As opposed to the results in the literature, these finding lead us to conclude that, due to the positive tariff externalities between countries that have the same trade pattern, a country would be able to win a trade war when the world market of its exportable is relatively less competitive even if that country is small.

The multi-country two-good trade model in this chapter can be extended to study the cooperative tariff setting. Analogous to the Cournot duopoly game where the noncooperative price is lower than what the firms can achieve if they can determine their production cooperatively, there is a possibility that the non-cooperative tariffs between countries that have the same trade pattern are too low that they exploit less than efficient terms of trade. Therefore, the trade agreements as the collusions between countries to further improve their terms of trade should be worth investigating. This type of trade agreement is studied in the next chapter.

## Chapter 4

# International Trade Agreements: Terms of Trade and Volume of Trade Incentives

This chapter extends the many-country two-good trade model in chapter 3 to investigate the negotiation of trade agreement among a subset of the countries. An important feature of the many-country two-good trade model is that tariffs are strategic complements between countries that have the same trade pattern and are strategic substitutes otherwise. Therefore, two possible trade agreements can be investigated: (i) an agreement between countries whose tariffs are strategic complements, and (ii) an agreement between countries whose tariffs are strategic substitutes. Since these trade agreements imply different sources of gain for the negotiating countries (gain from an improvement in terms of trade for the former and gain from an increase in trade volume for the latter), this chapter examines the choice of a country by comparing the welfare implications of the two possibilities. It is found that a country would prefer to have a trade agreement with the country whose endowments of goods are relatively large regardless of the strategic complementarity or substitutability of their tariffs.

## 4.1 Introduction

It has been accepted, at least in neoclassical economics, that trade liberalisation can raise countries' welfare and the world welfare at large. The trade liberalisation has been conducted on the multilateral basis in which all countries participate in the negotiation, drafting, and adoption of the common trade rules. On the one hand, given diverse economic and political interests among countries, multilateral trade negotiation under the GATT had proved itself to be a slow process. It had gone through eight rounds of negotiation from 1947 to 1994 before the establishment of the WTO in 1995. On the other hand, the process had delivered significant results in liberalising world trade. Negotiated tariffs for industrial goods had been reduced close to zero, new sectors such as services and even the trouble field of agriculture were brought into the negotiations, etc.

Given the increasing complexity of agendas incorporated into the negotiations such as environmental and intellectual property issues and more participants with even more diverse interests such as those transitional economies in Eastern Europe and the joining of China, the multilateral trade negotiation has now faced with new challenges. Some such as Steinberg (1997) and Rode (2003) advocate the cooperation between the US and the EU to deal with the challenges by pressuring all other countries to be in line with the multilateral trade liberalisation as they succeeded in closing the Uruguay Round.<sup>1</sup> Proposals have been made to foster the two economic powers closer tie such as a call for the negotiation of a Transatlantic Free Trade Agreement (TAFTA) and even deeper cooperation, "the New Transatlantic Marketplace (NTM) that would progressively eliminate tariff and non-tariff barriers to trade, and would presumably address deeper trade-related policies such as standards, subsidies, intellectual property protection, investment measures, services, and competition policy" (Steinberg, 1997). However, neither of them has

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> "By withdrawing from the GATT 1947 and joining the WTO, the transatlantic powers forced the rest of the world to join the WTO or lose their Most-Favoured-Nation access to Europe and the United States, which no GATT Contracting Party could afford." (Steinberg, 1997).

yet happened.

A number of barriers to transatlantic trade policy cooperation have been suggested in the literature. Among others, Steinberg (1997) argues that the US or the EU itself might have other attractive alternatives to the cooperation with each other or even to the multilateral trade liberalisation. Many trade arrangements with the third countries have been made by both the US and the EU to secure their market access to those countries or even competitively to put their own producers on a better footing in those markets than the producers of the other. He argues further that the US and the EU appear in some respects to be rivalling each other to establish trade arrangements with third countries or regions. The excellent examples are the US's economic cooperation with Asia through the Asia Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC) which was perceived in Europe as an American alternative to Atlanticism (Rode, 2003) and the EU's counter arrangement with East Asian economies including China through the Asia Europe Meeting (ASEM) (Brennan, 2001). It is this point of argument which motivates this chapter to study why one country would prefer to coordinate its trade policy with one group of countries rather than others.

It is argued that countries trade at the level less than efficient in the trade war equilibrium since their unilateral tariffs are too high. The role of eliminating this inefficiency is a rationale for the trade agreement provided in the literature. Bagwell and Staiger (1999, 2002) show that the inefficiency in the trade war equilibrium arises solely from the countries' unilateral incentive to manipulate their terms of trade and the trade agreement is the means by which this terms of trade incentive can be removed. It has been shown that the efficient trade agreement between any two countries is not unique. In fact, Mayer (1981) show that there exists a set of trade agreements which are Pareto efficient. The recent works on trade agreement, therefore, devotes to the study of trade negotiation to select a unique agreement among those efficient ones.<sup>2</sup> In general, the gain

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>The static model of trade negotiation focuses on how the gain from the cooperation is to be divided among the negotiating countries using the Nash bargaining solution. In addition, in light of the fact that the international trade agreement must be self-enforcing, the negotiation of trade agreement is

from trade agreement in this line of literature comes from an increase in the countries' trade volume. However, as recognised in the customs union literature, such as Kennan and Riezman (1990) and Syropoulos (1999), another source of gain from trade agreement can be the collective market power of the member-countries to exploit their terms of trade. It is argued that the countries that import the same good can internalise their (positive) tariff externality by setting their tariff jointly in a customs union.

This chapter is based on the multi-country two-good trade model in chapter 3 in which the countries' tariffs can be strategic complements as well as strategic substitutes. Therefore, the trade agreement of which the negotiating countries collectively exploit their terms of trade can be studied as well as the trade agreement of which the negotiating countries agree to adjust their trade policies to increase their trade volume. We shall term the former as 'the terms of trade-driven trade agreement' and the latter as 'the volume of trade-driven trade agreement' henceforth. Since the two types of trade agreement imply different sources of gain and, especially, different negotiating parties, this chapter investigates the conditions in which a country might prefer one type of agreement to the other.

The analysis is made by considering the two types of trade agreement separately. Then their welfare implications are compared from a perspective of a country. Section 4.2 studies the trade agreement within a two-country two-good trade model to re-derive the results in the literature against which the results in the following sections can be compared. Section 4.3 develops the multi-country model in which the volume of trade-driven and the terms of trade-driven trade agreement are studied in sections 4.3.1 and 4.3.2, respectively. Section 4.3.3 compares the welfare gains over the non-cooperative equilibrium (studied in chapter 3) between the two possibilities. Conclusion is made in section 4.4.

studied in the dynamic repeated game framework. The fact that the equilibrium trade agreement must be sustainable such that no member country has an incentive to defect restricts the set of the possible agreements. The sustainable trade agreements may not be fully efficient, however, the resulted equilibrium is more efficient than the non-cooperative one. Examples of works which consider the issue of enforcement are Dixit (1987), Furusawa (1999) and Park (2000).

## 4.2 Two-country model

As in chapter 3, there are country A and B trading good x and y under the world relative price q in which the world price of x is chosen as numeraire. Consumers' preferences are identical and are represented by the Cobb-Douglas utility function,  $U^i = (c_x^i)^{\frac{1}{2}} (c_y^i)^{\frac{1}{2}}$  for  $i \in \{A, B\}$ .

Both countries are initially endowed with both goods as follows.

$$X^{A} = \beta_{x}X \qquad Y^{A} = (1 - \beta_{y})Y$$
$$X^{B} = (1 - \beta_{x})X \qquad Y^{B} = \beta_{y}Y \qquad (4.1)$$

where  $0 \leq \beta_x, \beta_y \leq 1$ . Recall that  $\beta_x$  and  $\beta_y$  are the 'degree of specialisation' in good x and y respectively, and it is assumed that A is the exporter of x and B is the exporter of y.  $\beta_x + \beta_y > 1$  must be satisfied for trade to be positive.

Both countries impose an ad-valorem tariff on their imports,  $\tau^A, \tau^B \in (-1, \infty)$  for domestic prices to be positive. As was derived in chapter 3, country *i*'s utility in terms of its endowments, tariff and the world relative price, and the world relative price as a function of the countries' tariffs and endowments are

$$U^{i} = \frac{\sqrt{T^{i}}}{(1+T^{i})} \frac{(X^{i} + qY^{i})}{\sqrt{q}}$$
(4.2)

$$q = \frac{\left[\left(1 - s^{A}\right)X^{A} + \left(1 - s^{B}\right)X^{B}\right]}{\left(s^{A}Y^{A} + s^{B}Y^{B}\right)}$$
(4.3)

where  $T^{i} = 1 + \tau^{i}$ ,  $s^{A} = \frac{T^{A}}{1 + T^{A}}$ , and  $s^{B} = \frac{1}{1 + T^{B}}$ .

### 4.2.1 Nash bargaining solution

The symmetric Nash bargaining solution is employed to study the policy coordination between A and B using the Nash equilibrium as the threat point if the agreement cannot be reached. Even though the symmetric concept abstracts from any differences in the 'bargaining ability' between the two players<sup>3</sup>; in the context of this model, the asymmetry between them (difference in the degrees of specialisation in the countries' exportables) is readily captured by the fact that the two countries face different threat points as they obtain different payoffs in the non-cooperative game.<sup>4</sup>

Suppose that A and B have a chance to negotiate their trade policies, the agreement reached by the two countries is the tariff pair  $(T_C^A, T_C^B)$  which maximises the product of the countries' gains in utility over the non-cooperative outcome. This is given by

$$(T_C^A, T_C^B) = \arg \max_{(T^A, T^B)} (U^A - U_N^A) (U^B - U_N^B)$$

where  $U_N^A$  and  $U_N^B$  are the utility level each country receives in the non-cooperative equilibrium.

It can be seen from (4.2) and (4.3) that a country's tariff both directly and indirectly (through the world relative price) affects the country's own utility but only indirectly affects its trading partner through the world relative price. Formally,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>The bargaining ability of a country depends on many factors, such as the negotiation skills of the negotiators, political relations between countries, domestic political support and opposition, etc. Furusawa (1999) uses the governments' future discount rates to represent their difference in bargaining power to examine the issue of enforcement in a repeated game.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>Alternatively, one can use the model of alternating offers in which there is infinitesimal lag between offers. In fact, the Nash bargaining solution is the solution to the limit case of the model of alternating offers as the lag between offers approaches zero. See Furusawa (1999) for example.

$$dU^{A} = \left(\frac{\partial U^{A}}{\partial T^{A}} + \frac{\partial U^{A}}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{A}}\right)dT^{A} + \frac{\partial U^{A}}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{B}}dT^{B}$$
  
$$dU^{B} = \frac{\partial U^{B}}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{A}}dT^{A} + \left(\frac{\partial U^{B}}{\partial T^{B}} + \frac{\partial U^{B}}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{B}}\right)dT^{B}$$
(4.4)

The first order conditions for the above optimisation problem are, therefore,

$$\left(\frac{\partial U^A}{\partial T^A} + \frac{\partial U^A}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^A}\right) + \lambda \frac{\partial U^B}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^A} = 0$$
(4.5)

$$\left(\frac{\partial U^B}{\partial T^B} + \frac{\partial U^B}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^B}\right) + \frac{1}{\lambda}\frac{\partial U^A}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^B} = 0$$
(4.6)

where  $\lambda = rac{\left( U^A - U^A_N 
ight)}{\left( U^B - U^B_N 
ight)}.$ 

Rearrange (4.5) and (4.6) and divide (4.5) by (4.6), the following expression can be obtained.

$$-\frac{\left(\frac{\partial U^{A}}{\partial T^{A}}+\frac{\partial U^{A}}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{A}}\right)}{\frac{\partial U^{B}}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{A}}}=-\frac{\frac{\partial U^{A}}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{B}}}{\left(\frac{\partial U^{B}}{\partial T^{B}}+\frac{\partial U^{B}}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{B}}\right)}$$
(4.7)

(4.7) defines the efficiency condition in which (4.5) and (4.6) are satisfied simultaneously. By (4.7), it is straightforward to show that the Nash equilibrium tariffs are inefficient. Recall that the Nash equilibrium tariffs must satisfy  $\frac{\partial U^A}{\partial T^A} + \frac{\partial U^A}{\partial q} \frac{\partial q}{\partial T^A} = 0$  and  $\frac{\partial U^B}{\partial T^B} + \frac{\partial U^B}{\partial q} \frac{\partial q}{\partial T^B} = 0$  simultaneously. Since (4.7) will be violated to satisfy these two conditions, as shown by Bagwell and Staiger (1999), the Nash equilibrium tariffs are inefficient. The Nash equilibrium tariffs are inefficient since each country does not internalise the negative terms of trade externalities of its tariff when it chooses the tariff unilaterally. Therefore, both countries end up with higher tariffs and hence lower volume of trade relative to the efficient level.

The trade agreement to eliminate this inefficiency can be determined by solving (4.7), (4.5), and (4.6)simultaneously. The derivation is provided in Appendix B.1 and only the key expressions are presented below.

First, solve (4.7) for  $T^B$ , the efficient combinations of trade policies can be obtained.

$$T_C^A T_C^B = 1 \tag{4.8}$$

Since  $T_C^A T_C^B > 1$  when both  $T_C^A$  and  $T_C^B$  are greater than 1, the trade agreements which entail positive import tariffs by both countries will never be adopted in equilibrium since they are inefficient and both countries can still be made better off by altering the negotiating tariff pairs. The efficient trade agreement must either entail free trade by both countries or there must be an import tariff by one country and an import subsidy by the other.<sup>5</sup>

It can be seen that the efficient trade agreement is not unique as it can be any pair of tariffs that satisfy (4.8). To determine a unique equilibrium trade agreement  $(T_C^A, T_C^B)$ , substituting (4.8) into (4.3), the cooperative world relative price can be represented by

$$q_C = \frac{1}{T_C^A} \frac{(X^A + X^B)}{(Y^A + Y^B)} = \frac{1}{T_C^A} \frac{X}{Y}$$
(4.9)

Substituting (4.8) and (4.9) back into (4.5), it is found that

$$\lambda = \frac{\left(U_C^A - U_N^A\right)}{\left(U_C^B - U_N^B\right)} = 1$$
(4.10)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>This result is similar to Mayer (1981) since the governments' objectives in this model are simply to maximise national welfare. However, in Bagwell and Staiger (1999), it is possible that the efficient trade agreement might entail positive import tariffs by both countries if the governments of both countries have political motive toward having positive tariffs, i.e. the governments might want to protect their import-competing industries etc.

(4.10) suggests that the trade agreement reached by the two countries must yield equal amount of gain to both of them regardless of their different threat points. This is because, by employing the symmetric Nash bargaining solution, it is assumed that both countries have the same bargaining ability.<sup>6</sup>

Substitute (4.8) and (4.9) into (4.2),

$$U_{C}^{A} = \frac{\left[\beta_{x}T_{C}^{A} + (1 - \beta_{y})\right]}{(1 + T_{C}^{A})}\sqrt{XY}$$
$$U_{C}^{B} = \frac{\left[(1 - \beta_{x})T_{C}^{A} + \beta_{y}\right]}{(1 + T_{C}^{A})}\sqrt{XY}$$
(4.11)

Substitute (4.11) back into (4.10), the expression for  $T_C^A$  can be solved for. Then substituting  $T_C^A$  back into (4.8) gives the expression for  $T_C^B$ . Therefore, the trade agreement  $(T_C^A, T_C^B)$  reached by the two countries are

$$T_{C}^{A} = \frac{\frac{(U_{N}^{A} - U_{N}^{B})}{\sqrt{XY}} + [\beta_{y} - (1 - \beta_{y})]}{[\beta_{x} - (1 - \beta_{x})] - \frac{(U_{N}^{A} - U_{N}^{B})}{\sqrt{XY}}}$$
$$T_{C}^{B} = \frac{[\beta_{x} - (1 - \beta_{x})] - \frac{(U_{N}^{A} - U_{N}^{B})}{\sqrt{XY}}}{\frac{(U_{N}^{A} - U_{N}^{B})}{\sqrt{XY}} + [\beta_{y} - (1 - \beta_{y})]}$$
(4.12)

From chapter 3, the non-cooperative tariffs and world relative price are  $T_N^A = \sqrt{\frac{\beta_y}{(1-\beta_x)}}$ ,  $T_N^B = \sqrt{\frac{\beta_x}{(1-\beta_y)}}$ , and  $q_N = \frac{T_N^B X}{T_N^A Y}$ . Substitute these facts into (4.2),

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>Another point with respect to (4.10) is worth mentioning when (4.5) and (4.6) are reconsidered. As  $\lambda = 1$ , the use of the symmetric Nash bargaining solution to study the trade policy coordination between countries is similar to the approach of maximising the linear sum of the two countries' utilities. However, the advantage of the former is that it gives a unique solution. Derivation along the latter approach merely suggests that the trade agreement can be any pair of tariffs that satisfy (4.8) while the former imposes another condition for uniqueness of the solution which is  $(T_C^A, T_C^B)$  must also maximise the product of the countries' gains over the non-cooperative outcome  $(U^A - U_N^A) (U^B - U_N^B)$ .

$$U_{N}^{A} = \frac{\left[\beta_{x}T_{N}^{A} + (1 - \beta_{y})T_{N}^{B}\right]}{\sqrt{T_{N}^{B}}(1 + T_{N}^{A})}\sqrt{XY}$$
$$U_{N}^{B} = \frac{\left[(1 - \beta_{x})T_{N}^{A} + \beta_{y}T_{N}^{B}\right]}{\sqrt{T_{N}^{A}}(1 + T_{N}^{B})}\sqrt{XY}$$
(4.13)

From (4.12) and (4.13), it is clear that when the two countries are symmetric,  $\beta_x = \beta_y$ (which implies  $T_N^A = T_N^B$  and  $U_N^A = U_N^B$ ), the agreement reached between them will be free trade, i.e.  $T_C^A = T_C^B = 1$ .

However, in the situation in which one country has greater market power than the other<sup>7</sup>, their threat points differ,  $U_N^A \neq U_N^B$ , and free trade between them is definitely not the outcome.<sup>8</sup> From (4.8), there must be an import tariff by one country and an import subsidy by the other. In the mean time, from (4.10), the tariff-subsidy combination must yield equal amount of gain over the non-cooperative outcome to both of them as they have equal bargaining ability.

Numerical calculations of (4.12) and (4.13) for some hypothetical values of  $\beta_x$  and  $\beta_y$  (shown in Table B.1 in Appendix B.4) suggest that the country with greater degree of specialisation in its exportable imposes an import tariff while the other imposes an import subsidy. Intuitively, instead of both countries non-cooperatively setting positive import tariffs, the country with less market power agrees to subsidise its imports in exchange for less aggressive import tariff by the other. In doing so, the country with less market power can obtain better terms of trade and both countries can gain from an increase in their trade volume, relative to the non-cooperative equilibrium.<sup>9</sup> These

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>The countries' market power is defined by their price elasticities of foreign demand for their exports as in chapter 3. The country with greater degree of specialisation in its exportable  $(\beta_j)$  faces less elastic foreign demand for its export hence it has greater market power than the other.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>Riezman (1982) shows that when the gains from moving to free trade are unevenly distributed, the attainment of free trade is more unlikely.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>The two countries also have losses associating with the agreement relative to the non-cooperative equilibrium. They are losses in the tariff revenue and the cost of subsidisation for the country with less market power and the deterioration in terms of trade for the other. However, since the agreement is efficient, those gains always dominate the losses from implementing the tariff-subsidy combination.

results are similar to Mayer (1981) who shows that a trade agreement between a 'small' and a 'large' country must entail an import subsidy by the former and an import tariff by the latter. However, due to the more structural assumptions that we impose and the use of the Nash bargaining solution, we can derive a continuous set of equilibrium agreements corresponding to different configurations of the negotiating countries. The greater is the market power asymmetry, the larger the subsidy and the tariff agreed by the two countries.<sup>10</sup>

## 4.3 Multi-country model

In this section, the model is still a pure exchange model of two goods, x and y with the world endowments of X and Y, however, they are shared by more countries. There are countries  $\{A, a^1, a^2, ..., a^{n_x}\}$  exporting good x and countries  $\{B, b^1, b^2, ..., b^{n_y}\}$  exporting good y. Recall that A and B are the dominating exporters, and  $\{a^1, a^2, ..., a^{n_x}\}$  and  $\{b^1, b^2, ..., b^{n_y}\}$  are the small-size exporters. Assuming that the small-size exporters of the same good are identical, the distribution of the world endowment is

$$X^{A} = \delta_{x}\beta_{x}X \qquad Y^{A} = \delta_{x}(1-\beta_{y})Y$$

$$X^{B} = \delta_{y}(1-\beta_{x})X \qquad Y^{B} = \delta_{y}\beta_{y}Y$$

$$X^{a} = \frac{(1-\delta_{x})}{n_{x}}\beta_{x}X \qquad Y^{a} = \frac{(1-\delta_{x})}{n_{x}}(1-\beta_{y})Y$$

$$X^{b} = \frac{(1-\delta_{y})}{n_{y}}(1-\beta_{x})X \qquad Y^{b} = \frac{(1-\delta_{y})}{n_{y}}\beta_{y}Y \qquad (4.14)$$

Recall that  $\delta_x$  and  $\delta_y$  and  $n_x$  and  $n_y$  are the 'degree of market domination' and the 'degree of market concentration' in the world market of good x and y, respectively.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>However, as implied by (4.10), both countries gain equally relative to the non-cooperative equilibrium. The use of the asymmetric Nash bargaining solution in which both countries have asymmetric bargaining ability may alter the distribution of gain to both countries. However, the qualitative results of this section will not change.

Identical and homothetic preferences represented by the Cobb-Douglas utility function is still assumed across all countries. Therefore, (4.2) still holds for all countries. It is restated in (4.15).

$$U^{i} = \frac{\sqrt{T^{i}}}{(1+T^{i})} \frac{(X^{i} + qY^{i})}{\sqrt{q}}$$
(4.15)

for all  $i \in \{A, a, B, b\}$  and  $T^i = 1 + \tau^i$ .

With more countries, the world relative price (4.3) becomes

$$q = \frac{\left[\left(1-s^{A}\right)X^{A}+\left(1-s^{B}\right)X^{B}+n_{x}(1-s^{a})X^{a}+n_{y}(1-s^{b})X^{b}\right]}{\left(s^{A}Y^{A}+s^{B}Y^{B}+n_{x}s^{a}Y^{a}+n_{y}s^{b}Y^{b}\right)}$$
(4.16)

where  $s^i = \frac{T^i}{(1+T^i)}$  for all x-exporting countries,  $i \in \{A, a\}$ , and  $s^i = \frac{1}{(1+T^i)}$  for all y-exporting countries,  $i \in \{B, b\}$ .

Consider from the perspective of country  $A^{11}$  In the previous section, the only trade agreement available to A is an agreement with B of which the source of gain is an increase in their trade volume. Another alternative available to A in this section is an agreement with its small-size co-exporters a of which the source of gain is their collective market power to manipulate their terms of trade against the y-exporting countries. Since these two types of agreement imply different source of gain and different source of negotiating partner to country A, this section examines the conditions in which country A prefers one type of agreement to the other.

Therefore, the trade negotiations to be considered are the bargaining games between (i) A and B (the volume of trade-driven trade agreement) and (ii) A and a (the terms

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>Recall the discussion on the barriers to the US-EU cooperation as the motivation of this chapter. It is argued that they might have more preferable alternatives to the cooperation with each other as can be reflected by their recent emphasis on the trade arrangements in many regions rather than the cooperation with each other. Therefore, to examine a country's choice of negotiating partners, it is reasonable to consider from the perspective of a dominating country if the two dominating countries in this model are to be interpreted as representing the US and the EU.

of trade-driven trade agreement). It is assumed that the two bargaining games are independent of each other, i.e. the bargaining between country A and any one country does not take into account the possibility that country A can also bargain with the other. Therefore, the threat points in all cases are the countries' non-cooperative utilities.<sup>12</sup> Since the purpose of this section is to compare the negotiating choices of country A, it is assumed that only country A is active in seeking a trade agreement and it can only be either (i) or (ii) at a time. Therefore, when country A cooperatively setting its tariff with any one country, the other countries' tariffs will be set non-cooperatively. The two cases are considered separately and their comparisons are made at the end of this section.

#### 4.3.1 Volume of trade-driven trade agreement

Suppose that there is a chance that A and B can coordinate their trade policies while, at the same time, the small-size exporters set their trade policies unilaterally. With symmetric Nash bargaining, the bargaining solution between A and B in the presence of small-size exporters is still the same as in section 4.2. Denote the cooperative tariffs as  $T^{A}_{(A+B)}$  and  $T^{B}_{(A+B)}$ , the bargaining solution is

$$\left(T^{A}_{(A+B)},T^{B}_{(A+B)}
ight)=rg\max_{\left(T^{A},T^{B}
ight)}\left(U^{A}-U^{A}_{N}
ight)\left(U^{B}-U^{B}_{N}
ight)$$

Therefore, the first order conditions are the same as in (4.5) and (4.6), hence the efficient condition (4.7) which is implied by (4.5) and (4.6) still holds. Therefore, A's and B's Nash equilibrium tariffs are still inefficient in this multilateral context. Solving (4.7) for  $T^B$  given that q is represented by (4.16), the efficient trade policy combinations between the two countries are defined by

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup>If the bargaining game between A and any one country takes into account that A can negotiate another trade agreement with the other, the bargaining position of A in that bargaining game is improved as it alters the threat point to the advantage of A. However, as we compare only the welfares of A across the two bargaining games and the bargaining position of A is improved symmetrically between them, removing the assumption that the two bargaining games are unrelated would not change the results.

$$T^{A} (X^{A}Y^{B} + X^{B}Y^{A})$$

$$(T^{A})^{2} (X^{A}Y^{B} + X^{B}Y^{A})^{2}$$

$$-4 \left[ (T^{A})^{2} (X^{B} + W) (Y^{A} + Z) \\ -Z (X^{A} + X^{B} + W) \right] \left[ (X^{A} + W) (Y^{B} + Z) \\ - (T^{A})^{2} W (Y^{A} + Y^{B} + Z) \right]$$

$$2 \left[ (T^{A})^{2} (X^{B} + W) (Y^{A} + Z) \\ -Z (X^{A} + X^{B} + W) \right]$$

$$(4.17)$$

where  $W \equiv [n_x (1 - s^a) X^a + n_y (1 - s^b) X^b]$  and  $Z \equiv (n_x s^a Y^a + n_y s^b Y^b)$ .<sup>13</sup> It can be seen that the efficiency locus between the two dominating exporters also depends on the small-size exporters' trade policies through their effects on the world relative price q. Algebraically, substituting (4.17) for  $T^B$  in (4.5) and solving for  $T^A$ , then substituting the result back into (4.17), the equilibrium agreement between the two countries in terms of the small-size exporters' tariffs can be obtained. In other words, the solutions  $T^A_C$  ( $T^a, T^b$ ) and  $T^B_C$  ( $T^a, T^b$ ) are their cooperative best response tariff functions to the small-size exporters' tariffs. Since the small-size exporters' tariffs are chosen non-cooperatively, their best response tariff functions are still the same as in chapter 3. The equilibrium tariffs of all countries can be obtained by solving all of these best response tariff functions simultaneously. Unfortunately, due to the complexity of the multi-country settings, the equilibrium tariffs can be solved only numerically by assuming some specific values of the model parameters. Therefore, the analysis of this section is based on the simulation results for some hypothetical values of those parameters.

According to the derivation above, in addition to (4.17), the expressions for (4.5) and the small-size exporters' best response tariff functions are needed for the simulation to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup>The derivation of (4.17) is shown in Appendix B.2. It can be verified that when there are only country A and B, i.e. when the degrees of market domination  $\delta_x = \delta_y = 1$  which makes W = 0 and Z = 0, (4.17) is reduced to  $T_C^B = 1/T_C^A$  as in (4.8).

be conducted.

From (4.2) and (4.16), (4.5) is

$$\left(\frac{\partial U^A}{\partial T^A} + \frac{\partial U^A}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^A}\right) + \lambda \frac{\partial U^B}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^A} = 0$$

$$\begin{bmatrix} \frac{(1-T^{A})}{2\sqrt{T^{A}}(1+T^{A})^{2}} \frac{(X^{A}+qY^{A})}{\sqrt{q}} \\ -\frac{(qY^{A}-X^{A})}{2\sqrt{q}q} \frac{\sqrt{T^{A}}}{(1+T^{A})} \frac{1}{(1+T^{A})^{2}} \frac{(X^{A}+qY^{A})}{(s^{A}Y^{A}+s^{B}Y^{B}+Z)} \\ -\lambda \frac{(qY^{B}-X^{B})}{2\sqrt{q}q} \frac{\sqrt{T^{B}}}{(1+T^{B})} \frac{1}{(1+T^{A})^{2}} \frac{(X^{A}+qY^{A})}{(s^{A}Y^{A}+s^{B}Y^{B}+Z)} \end{bmatrix} = 0$$

The expression can be simplified to

$$\lambda = \frac{\left(1 + T^B\right)}{\left(qY^B - X^B\right)\sqrt{T^B}} \frac{\left(1 - T^A\right)\left(1 + T^A\right)\left[\begin{array}{c} \left(1 - s^A\right)X^A \\ + \left(1 - s^B\right)X^B \\ + W\end{array}\right] - \left(qY^A - X^A\right)T^A}{\sqrt{T^A}\left(1 + T^A\right)}$$

Recall that  $\lambda = \frac{\left(U^A - U^A_N\right)}{\left(U^B - U^B_N\right)}$ , therefore,

$$\frac{\left[\begin{array}{c}\frac{\sqrt{T^{A}}}{(1+T^{A})}\frac{(X^{A}+qY^{A})}{\sqrt{q}}\\-U_{N}^{A}\end{array}\right]}{\left[\begin{array}{c}\frac{\sqrt{T^{B}}}{(1+T^{B})}\frac{(X^{B}+qY^{B})}{\sqrt{q}}\\-U_{N}^{B}\end{array}\right]} = \frac{(1+T^{B})}{(qY^{B}-X^{B})\sqrt{T^{B}}}\frac{-(qY^{A}-X^{A})T^{A}}{\sqrt{T^{A}}(1+T^{A})}$$

$$(4.18)$$

(4.18) defines A's cooperative best response tariff function to the small-size countries' tariffs in which q is represented by (4.16).  $U_N^A$  and  $U_N^B$  are country A's and B's non cooperative utility levels. They are available in Tables A.6 and A.7 in Appendix A.3.

Since the small-size exporters set their trade policies non-cooperatively, the small-size exporters' best response tariff functions remain the same as in (3.24) in chapter 3. They are implicitly defined by<sup>14</sup>

$$T^{a} = \sqrt{\frac{\frac{X^{a}}{[(1-s^{A})X^{A}+(1-s^{B})X^{B}+(n_{x}-1)(1-s^{a})X^{a}+n_{y}(1-s^{b})X^{b}]}{Y^{a}} + 1}}{\frac{Y^{a}}{[s^{A}Y^{A}+s^{B}Y^{B}+(n_{x}-1)s^{a}Y^{a}+n_{y}s^{b}Y^{b}]} + 1}}$$

$$T^{b} = \sqrt{\frac{\frac{Y^{b}}{[s^{A}Y^{A}+s^{B}Y^{B}+n_{x}s^{a}Y^{a}+(n_{y}-1)s^{b}Y^{b}]} + 1}{\frac{X^{b}}{[(1-s^{A})X^{A}+(1-s^{B})X^{B}+n_{x}(1-s^{a})X^{a}+(n_{y}-1)(1-s^{b})X^{b}]} + 1}}$$
(4.19)

The simulation is done by solving (4.17), (4.18), and (4.19) simultaneously for  $T^A$ ,  $T^B$ ,  $T^a$ , and  $T^b$  for some hypothetical values of  $\beta_x$  and  $\beta_y$ ,  $\delta_x$  and  $\delta_y$ , and  $n_x$  and  $n_y$ .  $U^A_N$  and  $U^B_N$  in (4.18) are substituted correspondingly by the results in Tables A.6 and A.7 in Appendix A.3. Assume that  $\beta_x = \beta_y = 0.7$  throughout the rest of the analysis for the convenience of comparison with the non-cooperative results in chapter 3 ( $\beta_x = \beta_y = 0.7$  is assumed there). The effects of the degrees of market domination ( $\delta_x$  and  $\delta_y$ ) and market concentration ( $n_x$  and  $n_y$ ) are considered separately by assuming the other being equal and constant. The results, to be represented by  $T^A_{(A+B)}$ ,  $T^B_{(A+B)}$ ,  $T^a_{(A+B)}$ , and  $T^b_{(A+B)}$ , are substituted back into (4.16) for the equilibrium world relative price  $q_{(A+B)}$  and into (4.2) for the equilibrium utilities  $U^i_{(A+B)}$ . As mentioned earlier, to evaluate the effects of the trade agreement, these results will be analysed relative to the non-cooperative results in chapter 3. The results are shown in Tables B.2 to B.7 in Appendix B.4.

As in chapter 3, the effects of the degree of market domination are investigated

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup>Note that  $s^{a}(T^{a})$  and  $s^{b}(T^{b})$  are left on the right hand sides of the expressions for the convenience of presentation. If there are only one *a* and one *b*, the terms  $s^{a}$  and  $s^{b}$  on the right hand sides are eliminated and the expressions in (4.19) are their best response tariff functions. See their derivation in Appendix A.2.

by assuming  $n_x = n_y = 9$  while the effects of the degree of market concentration are investigated by assuming  $\delta_x = \delta_y = 0.5$ . The results are shown in Tables B.2 and B.5 for the equilibrium tariffs, Tables B.3 and B.6 for the equilibrium world relative price, and Tables B.4 and B.7 for the equilibrium utilities. The non-cooperative results are also presented for comparison. In Tables B.3 and B.6, the world relative prices are normalised by the free trade world relative price  $q_F = \frac{X}{Y}$  to eliminate the term  $\frac{X}{Y}$ , therefore, the values shown indicate the percentage values relative to the free trade level. In Tables B.4 and B.7, the equilibrium utilities are normalised by the corresponding non-cooperative utilities so that the values which exceed 1 indicate the welfare improvement from the non-cooperative equilibrium and the other way round for the values less than 1.

Similar to the result in the two-country model, it can be observed from Tables B.2 and B.5 that free trade agreement between A and B is achieved only in the symmetric cases where  $\delta_x = \delta_y$  and  $n_x = n_y$ . Otherwise, the trade agreement must entail a lower import tariff (relative to the Nash equilibrium tariff) by the country that has greater market power (the country whose exportable market is more dominated and more concentrated) in exchange for an import subsidy by the other.

From Tables B.4 and B.7, both A and B gain from the trade agreement over the non-cooperative outcomes in all cases since the non-cooperative tariffs are inefficient between them. However, despite their symmetric bargaining ability (reflected by the use of symmetric Nash bargaining solution), A and B do not always gain an equal amount in equilibrium as in the two-country model. This is because the efficient tariff combinations between them still depends on the small-size exporters' endowments and their trade policies (the terms W and Z in (4.17)) hence their utilities are not always perfectly substitutable in their bargaining (the efficient frontier in the utility space is not linear with the slope -1, therefore, the level curve  $(U^A - U^A_N) (U^B - U^B_N)$  need not always be tangent with the efficient frontier at its slope  $-\frac{(U^B - U^B_N)}{(U^A - U^A_N)} = -1$ , i.e. when both countries gain an equal amount).

Consider the effects of the trade agreement on the small-size countries. Tables B.4 and

B.7 suggest that all small-size exporters will gain only in the symmetric cases. Otherwise, only the small-size exporters in the less competitive market will lose in the equilibrium. This is due to the strategic effects of the dominating countries' tariffs on the small-size exporters'. In the symmetric cases, free trade between the dominating countries under the agreement allows all the small-size countries to impose lower tariffs and obtain a higher utility level at the world relative price equal to the free trade level (see TablesB.2, B.3, B.5, and B.6). In the asymmetric cases, it can be observed that the world relative price will be shifted from the interests of the countries whose exportable market is less competitive  $(q_{(A+B)} > q_N \text{ when } \delta_x > \delta_y \text{ and } n_x < n_y; \text{ and } q_{(A+B)} < q_N \text{ when } \delta_x < \delta_y \text{ and } n_x > n_y$ in Tables B.3 and B.6) due to the trade agreement. Even if Tables B.2 and B.5 suggest that the losing small-size countries impose smaller tariffs than in the non-cooperative equilibrium<sup>15</sup>, the gain from their increase in trade volume cannot compensate such loss in their terms of trade relative to the non-cooperative outcomes.

In general, the A + B trade agreement is aimed at increasing the trade volume by shifting the world relative price from the non-cooperative toward the free trade level. Therefore, the dominating country for which the world relative price is shifted from free trade in its favour in the non-cooperative equilibrium (the country whose market power is larger) has to lower its tariff to bring back the world relative price toward free trade. This change in the world relative price, therefore, affects the small-size exporters. The smallsize exporters whose exportable market is less competitive are clearly worse off since the trade agreement undermines the terms of trade they once enjoyed in the non-cooperative equilibrium ( $q_F > q_{(A+B)} > q_N$  when  $\delta_x > \delta_y$  and  $n_x < n_y$ ; and  $q_F < q_{(A+B)} < q_N$  when  $\delta_x < \delta_y$  and  $n_x > n_y$  in Tables B.3 and B.6). These results are summarised in Proposition 3.

**Proposition 3** Relative to the non-cooperative equilibrium, a trade agreement between the dominating countries (i) makes all countries better off when both markets are sym-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup>The small-size x-exporters will impose lower (higher) tariff and the small-size y-exporters will impose higher (lower) tariff than under the non-cooperative equilibrium when A has greater (less) market power than B as the strategic effect of A's tariff will dominate (be dominated by) B's tariff.

metric (ii) makes all countries except the small-size countries whose exportable market is less competitive better off (makes the small-size countries whose exportable market is less competitive worse off).

## 4.3.2 Terms of trade-driven trade agreement

Now suppose that A can negotiate a number of  $n_x$  bilateral trade agreements with each of country a, while leaving the y-exporting countries setting their trade policies unilaterally. Since countries A and a have the same motive to lower the world relative price q through their import tariffs, it can be expected that the collusion between them results in their higher tariffs relative to the non-cooperative tariffs to shift the world relative price to their advantage collectively.<sup>16</sup> However, such gain definitely comes at the cost of the y-exporting countries. Since the purpose of this chapter is to compare the expected gains for a dominating country between its negotiating partner alternatives, we abstract from the possibility that the remaining countries can also collaborate their trade policies in retaliation.<sup>17</sup>

Denote the cooperative tariffs as  $T^A_{(A+a)}$  and  $T^a_{(A+a)}$ . Since countries *a* are identical, the generalised bargaining solution between country *A* and  $n_x$  of countries *a* is

$$\left(T^{A}_{(A+a)},T^{a}_{(A+a)}
ight)=rg\max_{\left(T^{A},T^{a}
ight)}\left(U^{A}-U^{A}_{N}
ight)n_{x}\left(U^{a}-U^{a}_{N}
ight)$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup>By a rough experiment not presented in this work, when country A can negotiate with a subset of countries a, those countries a who remain outside of the trade agreement and set their tariffs unilaterally obtain higher gain than those setting their trade policies under the trade agreement. This is because those remain outside of the agreement still enjoy an improvement in the terms of trade from the collusive effort of those in the trade agreement at a lower tariff rate they impose unilaterally. It is found that the gain for those in the trade agreement including country A increases when more countries a are joining. Since all countries a are identical, there is no justification that a subset of them will act differently by staying out of the agreement and free ride the collusive effort. Therefore, all countries a will be negotiating with country A in this section.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup>If retaliatory trade agreement between y-exporters is allowed, the world consists of two export cartels. Each export cartel imposes tariff against each other, therefore, the tariff setting game is analogous to the tariff war between two countries in chapter 3. See Krugman (1991) and Bond and Syropoulos (1996) which consider the world consisting of trading blocs imposing optimum tariffs against each other.

From (4.15) and (4.16), the first order conditions for the above solution are

$$\left(\frac{\partial U^{A}}{\partial T^{A}} + \frac{\partial U^{A}}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{A}}\right) + \mu \frac{\partial U^{a}}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{A}} = 0$$
(4.20)

and

$$\left(\frac{\partial U^{a}}{\partial T^{a}} + \frac{\partial U^{a}}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{a}}\right) + \frac{1}{\mu}\frac{\partial U^{A}}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{a}} = 0$$
(4.21)

where  $\mu = \frac{\left(U^A - U_N^A\right)}{\left(U^a - U_N^a\right)}$ .

It can be seen that the number of small-size countries  $n_x$  can be eliminated from the first order conditions.<sup>18</sup>

(4.20) and (4.21) imply the efficiency condition between all x-exporting countries which is

$$-\frac{\left(\frac{\partial U^{A}}{\partial T^{A}}+\frac{\partial U^{A}}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{A}}\right)}{\frac{\partial U^{a}}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{A}}}=-\frac{\frac{\partial U^{A}}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{a}}}{\left(\frac{\partial U^{a}}{\partial T^{a}}+\frac{\partial U^{a}}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{a}}\right)}$$
(4.22)

Consider the efficiency between all x-exporting countries. It can be seen from (4.22) that the x-exporting countries' tariffs are inefficient and they can gain from cooperation. However, the countries impose the Nash equilibrium tariffs lower than the efficient level in this case.<sup>19</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup>If A negotiate a plurilateral trade agreement with all of countries a at once, the bargaining solution will be  $(T^A_{(A+a)}, T^a_{(A+a)}) = \arg \max_{(T^A, T^a)} (U^A - U^A_N) (U^a - U^a_N)^{n_x}$  where  $n_x$  now indicates the collective bargaining power of the small-size countries. Therefore, it is presumable that A would be better off with the  $n_x$  of bilateral agreements than with the plurilateral agreement. So we consider the former in this section.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup>It can be shown that when countries *a* are small, the *x*-exporting countries' Nash equilibrium tariffs are already efficient so that they cannot gain from a trade agreement. The RHS in (4.22) converges to zero if countries *a* are small, i.e.  $\frac{\partial U^A}{\partial q} \frac{\partial q}{\partial T^a} = 0$ . Therefore, (4.22) is satisfied even if *A* sets its

Solving (4.22) for  $T^A$  the efficiency locus between the dominating and the small-size exporters of good x, given the tariffs of y-exporting countries, can be obtained. The derivation shown in Appendix B.3 gives

$$T^{A} = \frac{-T^{a} \left(X^{A}Y^{a} + X^{a}Y^{A}\right)}{\left(T^{a}\right)^{2} \left(X^{A}Y^{a} + X^{a}Y^{A}\right)^{2}} + \left(\frac{\left(T^{a}\right)^{2} E \left(Y^{A} + Y^{a} + F\right)}{-\left(X^{a} + E\right) \left(Y^{A} + F\right)}\right] \left[\begin{array}{c}F \left(X^{A} + X^{a} + E\right)\\-\left(T^{a}\right)^{2} \left(X^{A} + E\right) \left(Y^{a} + F\right)\end{array}\right]}{2\left[\begin{array}{c}\left(T^{a}\right)^{2} E \left(Y^{A} + Y^{a} + F\right)\\-\left(X^{a} + E\right) \left(Y^{A} + F\right)\end{array}\right]}$$

$$(4.23)$$

where  $E \equiv [(1 - s^B) X^B + (n_x - 1) (1 - s^a) X^a + n_y (1 - s^b) X^b]$ and  $F \equiv [s^B Y^B + (n_x - 1) s^a Y^a + n_y s^b Y^b].$ 

(4.23) and (4.21) must be solved simultaneously with country B's and b's noncooperative best response tariff functions to determine the trade agreement between countries A and a and the general equilibrium as a whole. Simulations over the same hypothetical values of the model parameters as in the previous section are conducted to analyse the negotiation between countries A and a.

In addition to (4.23), the expressions for (4.21) and the y-exporting countries' best response tariff functions are needed for the simulation to be conducted. From (4.15) and (4.16), (4.21) is

tariff unilaterally  $\left(\frac{\partial U^A}{\partial T^A} + \frac{\partial U^A}{\partial q} \frac{\partial q}{\partial T^A} = 0\right)$ . This finding also applies to the efficiency between the Nash equilibrium tariff of A and the Nash equilibrium tariff of 'small' country b (zero) that have different trade patterns. Therefore, it contradicts the Mayer (1981) result that a small country can still gain from a trade agreement with a large country.

$$\begin{bmatrix} \frac{(1-T^{a})}{2\sqrt{T^{a}}(1+T^{a})^{2}} \frac{(X^{a}+qY^{a})}{\sqrt{q}} \\ -\frac{(qY^{a}-X^{a})}{2\sqrt{q}q} \frac{\sqrt{T^{a}}}{(1+T^{a})} \frac{1}{(1+T^{a})^{2}} \frac{(X^{a}+qY^{a})}{(s^{A}Y^{A}+s^{B}Y^{B}++n_{x}s^{a}Y^{a}+n_{y}s^{b}Y^{b})} \\ -\frac{1}{\mu} \frac{(qY^{A}-X^{A})}{2\sqrt{q}q} \frac{\sqrt{T^{A}}}{(1+T^{A})} \frac{1}{(1+T^{a})^{2}} \frac{(X^{a}+qY^{a})}{(s^{A}Y^{A}+s^{B}Y^{B}++n_{x}s^{a}Y^{a}+n_{y}s^{b}Y^{b})} \end{bmatrix} = 0$$

Simplify the expression.

$$\mu = \frac{\left(qY^{A} - X^{A}\right)\sqrt{T^{A}}}{\left(1 + T^{A}\right)} \frac{\sqrt{T^{a}}\left(1 + T^{a}\right)}{\left(1 - T^{a}\right)\left(1 + T^{a}\right)} \left[ \begin{array}{c} \left(1 - s^{A}\right)X^{A} \\ + \left(1 - s^{B}\right)X^{B} \\ + n_{x}\left(1 - s^{a}\right)X^{a} \\ + n_{y}\left(1 - s^{b}\right)X^{b} \end{array} \right] - \left(qY^{a} - X^{a}\right)T^{a}$$

Substitute for  $\mu = \frac{U^A - U_N^A}{U^a - U_N^a}$ .

$$\frac{\sqrt{T^{A}}}{(1+T^{A})} \frac{(X^{A}+qY^{A})}{\sqrt{q}} = \frac{(qY^{A}-X^{A})\sqrt{T^{A}}}{(1+T^{A})} \frac{\sqrt{T^{a}}(1+T^{a})}{\sqrt{q}} = \frac{(qY^{A}-X^{A})\sqrt{T^{A}}}{(1+T^{A})} \frac{\sqrt{T^{a}}(1+T^{a})}{\left(1-T^{a})(1+T^{a})} \begin{bmatrix} (1-s^{A})X^{A} \\ +(1-s^{B})X^{B} \\ +n_{x}(1-s^{a})X^{a} \\ +n_{y}(1-s^{b})X^{b} \end{bmatrix} \right)} = -(qY^{a}-X^{a})T^{a}$$

$$(4.24)$$

(4.24) defines the small-size country *a*'s cooperative best response tariff function to *y*-exporting country tariffs, given *q* represented by (4.16).  $U_N^A$  and  $U_N^a$  are country *A*'s and *a*'s non-cooperative utility levels. They are available in Tables A.6 and A.7 in Appendix A.3.

From (3.24) in chapter 3, the y-exporting countries' unilateral best response tariff

#### functions are

$$T^{B} = \sqrt{\frac{\frac{Y^{B}}{(s^{A}Y^{A} + n_{x}s^{a}Y^{a} + n_{y}s^{b}Y^{b})} + 1}{\frac{X^{B}}{(1 - s^{A})X^{A} + n_{x}(1 - s^{a})X^{a} + n_{y}(1 - s^{b})X^{b}]} + 1}}$$

$$T^{b} = \sqrt{\frac{\frac{Y^{b}}{[s^{A}Y^{A} + s^{B}Y^{B} + n_{x}s^{a}Y^{a} + (n_{y} - 1)s^{b}Y^{b}]} + 1}{\frac{X^{b}}{(1 - s^{A})X^{A} + (1 - s^{B})X^{B} + n_{x}(1 - s^{a})X^{a} + (n_{y} - 1)(1 - s^{b})X^{b}]} + 1}}$$

$$(4.25)$$

The simulation is done by solving (4.23), (4.24), and (4.25) simultaneously for  $T^A$ ,  $T^B$ ,  $T^a$ , and  $T^b$  over some hypothetical values of  $\beta_x$  and  $\beta_y$ ,  $\delta_x$  and  $\delta_y$ , and  $n_x$  and  $n_y$ .  $U^A_N$  and  $U^a_N$  in (4.24) are substituted correspondingly by the results in Tables A.6 and A.7 in Appendix A.3. Similar to the previous section, the degrees of specialisation ( $\beta_x$ and  $\beta_y$ ) are chosen to be  $\beta_x = \beta_y = 0.7$  throughout the analysis. The effects of the degrees of market domination ( $\delta_x$  and  $\delta_y$ ) and market concentration ( $n_x$  and  $n_y$ ) are considered separately by assuming the other being equal and constant. The results, to be represented by  $T^A_{(A+a)}$ ,  $T^B_{(A+a)}$ ,  $T^a_{(A+a)}$ , and  $T^b_{(A+a)}$ , are substituted back into (4.16) for the equilibrium world relative price  $q_{(A+a)}$  and into (4.2) for the equilibrium utilities  $U^i_{(A+a)}$ . The results are shown in Tables B.8 to B.13 in Appendix B.4.

In all cases except when countries a are 'small' (when  $n_x \to \infty$  in Tables B.11 to B.13), the trade agreement between the x-exporters pushes up their tariffs which strategically reduces y-exporters' tariffs. The result is that the world relative price q is shifted from the non-cooperative level to the advantage of the x-exporters (Tables B.9 and B.12). Therefore, the x-exporters are better off, however, at the cost of the y-exporters relative to the non-cooperative equilibrium (Table B.10 and B.13). This is because when the x-exporters internalise the effects of their trade policies, they choose their tariff rates not only to maximise their own welfare but the weighted sum of all the x-exporting countries' welfare as a whole. This requires a tariff rate higher than the unilateral one. Facing the higher tariff from the x-exporting countries to which the y-exporting countries' tariffs are strategic substitutes, relative to their non-cooperative equilibrium tariffs (without the xexporters' trade agreement), the y-exporting countries have to lower their tariffs along
their unilateral best response functions. Consequently, the world relative price is shifted
to the advantage of the x-exporting countries and to the disadvantage of the y-exporting
countries.

Given the symmetric settings between x-exporters and y-exporters, similar results will be obtained when tariff coordination between y-exporting countries is considered. Therefore, the results can be generalised in Proposition 4.

**Proposition 4** Relative to the non-cooperative equilibrium, a trade agreement between countries that export the same good makes all countries exporting that good better off but countries that export the other good worse off.

Proposition 4 is straightforward. As recognised in the customs union literature, the coordination of external tariff policies by CU members enables them to internalise the positive terms of trade externalities they generate for each other when they import similar products from the rest of the world. Syropoulos (1999) argues that since the CU members also liberalise their internal trade, there must be a 'trade liberalising' force that tempers this market power. Therefore, the effect of the CU's common external tariff on the rest of the world is still ambiguous. However, we obtain a clear cut result that the trade policy coordination between countries that import the same good always harms the rest of the world, as stated in Proposition 4, since, in our model, the negotiating countries import and export the same goods so that there is virtually no trade between them to be liberalised, consequently, the trade policy coordination generates only the 'externality internalising' force that enhances their collective market power in world trade.

### 4.3.3 Comparison of results

This section makes the main argument of this chapter: why would a country prefer to negotiate a trade agreement with one country rather than others? We investigate the conditions in which the terms of trade-driven agreement will be preferred to the volume of trade-driven agreement by A by comparing the country A's payoffs between the two agreements.

The payoffs to country A from the two types of trade agreement are presented in Tables B.4, B.7, B.10, and B.13. All of them are normalised by the non-cooperative utility and are readily comparable.<sup>20</sup> In general, the criterion to determine which of the two agreements is preferred by country A in a specific circumstance is which of the two agreements gives higher utility to country A. Given the normalisation of the results, the criterion will be which of the two agreements makes country A better off to the larger extent relative to the non-cooperative outcome, i.e. country A will prefer a trade agreement with country a rather than the one with country B when  $\frac{U_{A+a}}{U_N^A} > \frac{U_{A+B}}{U_N^A}$  and vice versa. Comparing the results between Tables B.4 and B.10 gives the results in Table B.14; and between Tables B.7 and B.13 gives the results in Table B.15. The letter in each cell indicates the country whom country A prefers its trade agreement with.

Table B.14 suggests that, given equal degree of market concentration in both markets, the A+a trade agreement will be preferred to the A+B trade agreement when country Adominates not too much of the world x-market, i.e. when  $\delta_x$  is sufficiently low for which the threshold value decreases with  $\delta_y$ . Table B.15 suggests that, given equal degree of market domination in both markets, the A + a trade agreement will be preferred to the A + B trade agreement when the world market of good x is highly concentrated, i.e.  $n_x$ is sufficiently low. Given the degree of market domination  $\delta_x = \delta_y = 0.5$  in B.15, the suggested maximum number of small-size x-exporter is  $n_x = 1$  which implies that country A and a are identical, i.e. they share the world endowments equally ( $\delta_x = (1 - \delta_x) = 0.5$ ). In addition, it should be noted that the results are invariant with the degree of market concentration in the world market of good y ( $n_y$ ). These results are summarised in Proposition 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup>In fact, they are readily comparable even without the normalisation since the comparison across the two cases is made between the same country and the same values of model parameters. However, if we have to compare the unnormalised ones, another table showing them is needed which is unnecessary.

**Proposition 5** Given the degree of market domination in the y-market  $\delta_y$ ,  $\tilde{\delta}_x$  and  $\tilde{n}_x$  are the degrees of market domination and market concentration in the x-market which make country A indifferent between the A+a and the A+B trade agreement. The former will be preferred to the latter by country A when  $\delta_x \leq \tilde{\delta}_x$  and  $n_x \leq \tilde{n}_x$ .

To help explain Proposition 5, it should be noted from sections 4.3.1 and 4.3.2 that there are different sources of gain for country A between the A + a and the A + Btrade agreement. Relative to non-cooperative equilibrium, under the former, country Asacrifices its trade volume for a better terms of trade by an increase in its tariff while, under the latter, country A sacrifices its terms of trade for a larger trade volume by a decrease in its tariff. Therefore, in any circumstances, for country A to prefer the A + a to the A + B trade agreement, the net gain in its terms of trade from the former must outweigh the net gain in its trade volume from the latter. This means that, in addition to A's tariff, the tariffs imposed by the small-size countries a under the A + aagreement must also be large enough. Each small-size country a will be able to impose the large enough tariff when it possesses a large enough endowments (which is positively related with their market power); and for the small-size country a to posses such a large enough endowments, the x-market must be sufficiently low dominated by country A and sufficiently high concentrated.<sup>21</sup> In general, the terms of trade-driven trade agreement between the exporters of one good will be more likely when the structure within the world market of that good allows the small-size exporters to have sufficient market power to attract its dominating exporter. Otherwise, the volume of trade-driven agreement with the other dominating country will be preferable. It can be concluded that the choice of a country to negotiate a trade agreement does not depend on the strategic complementarity or substitutability of its negotiating partners but their levels of endowments that generate sufficiently large gain (no matter it is the gain in terms of trade or in volume of trade)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup>Therefore,  $\widetilde{n_x}$ , the maximum number of the small-size x-exporters to make A + a trade agreement preferable, could be greater than 1 if the degree of market domination by the dominating countries is lower than that assumed in Table B.15.
relative to the non-cooperative equilibrium.<sup>22</sup>

## 4.4 Conclusion

This chapter extended the multi-country two-good trade model in chapter 3 to consider the possibility that a subset of the countries could coordinate their trade policies. A trade agreement within the two-country model was first examined so that the results in the multi-country one can be compared. It was shown that the Nash equilibrium tariffs are inefficient and there was a rationale for a trade agreement. Under symmetric Nash bargaining, the two countries agreed to implement free trade when they were symmetric, otherwise, they adopted a tariff-subsidy combination scheme in which the country with greater market power reduced its tariff in exchange for an import subsidy by the other country.

In the multi-country model, there were more alternatives available to a country to negotiate its trade policy. One was the volume of trade-driven trade agreement negotiated between countries with different trade patterns and the other was the terms of trade-driven trade agreement negotiated between countries with similar trade pattern. The volume of trade-driven agreement between the two dominating countries made all countries better off relative to the non-cooperative equilibrium when the market structures in x and y markets were symmetric. Otherwise, the small-size countries who had enjoyed the non-cooperative terms of trade would be worse off. The terms of trade-driven agreement between the dominating and the small-size exporters of one good, by virtue of their collective market power, raised their tariffs to improve their terms of trade and made themselves better off at the cost of the exporters of the other good.

Since the two types of trade agreement implied different sources of gain and different negotiating partners, this chapter examined the conditions in which one was preferred to the other by a country. By comparing the welfare implications between the two

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup>Therefore, the results are invariant with  $n_y$  since a change in  $n_y$  affects neither the endowments of *B* nor *a*.

types of agreement from the perspective of a country, it was found that the choice of a country to negotiate a trade agreement did not depend on the strategic complementarity or substitutability of its negotiating partners' tariffs but their levels of endowments that generated sufficiently large gain (no matter it was the gain in terms of trade or in volume of trade) relative to the non-cooperative equilibrium.

Since the study of tariffs in this chapter as well as that in chapter 3 is based solely on the terms of trade incentive of a large country to impose a positive import tariff, more dimensions can be added to the model if the political economy aspect of tariff is considered. The country's preference between the two types of trade agreement suggested in this chapter would be changed if private sectors with diverse interests in the trade volume and the terms of trade are allowed to influence the governments' decision. Relative to the governments' trade policies in absence of the political motive, the governments have to reformulate them to strike a new balance between the terms of trade and the political motive. The political economy aspect is, therefore, an interesting candidate for an extension of the model.

In the next chapter the political economy of trade policy is considered. However, we confine to the trade policy formation in a small country in which the terms of trade argument is dropped to examine the issue of domestic lobby formation.

## Chapter 5

# An Endogenous Lobby Formation Model

This chapter presents a political economy model of tariff in a small open economy. It is assumed that the government's trade policy is a result of lobbying activities and hence the influence driven contribution approach of Grossman and Helpman (1994) is employed. While previous works on lobbying and international trade policy tend to take the existence of a lobby as given, this chapter goes further by attempting to endogenise the lobby formation. It is shown explicitly that individuals would not lobby individually when the total population and/or the fixed cost of lobbying are too large. An incentive which leads the individuals to form a lobby is the ability of the group to restrain their otherwise offsetting lobbying efforts. An interesting result is that, in equilibrium, some individuals might choose to join the lobbies that lobby against their interests to moderate their efforts rather than to join the lobbies that lobby in their favour. This result raises a question whether the standard industry-lobby in the literature might exaggerate the actual lobbying activities.

## 5.1 Introduction

Grossman and Helpman (2001) note that "political action committees (PACs), which are organisations that have registered with the US government under the reporting requirements of the Federal Election Campaign Act of 1974 so as to be able to contribute legally to political candidates, numbered 3,835 at the end of 1999. This represents a dramatic increase from the 608 PACs that had registered by the end of 1974...The overall impression that these figures give is that the number of SIGs (special interest groups) active in national politics in the United States is by no means small, and probably continues to grow."

One of the theories that deal with the lobbying activities is the influence driven contribution model of Grossman and Helpman (1994) in which interest groups can influence the government's policies by offering contributions contingent on the trade policies implemented by the government. It is assumed that the government is willing to trade off some reduction in the general welfare in return for a the contribution. As a result, groups that can be organised are able to obtain the trade policies in favour of their interests at the expense of the public as a whole. While the model can explain the political process in which particular groups can translate their interests into the government policies, the existence of the lobbies is still exogenous. This chapter, therefore, attempts to endogenise the lobby formation.

In fact, there have been a few papers investigating the lobby formation. Mitra (1999) shows that the benefit from lobbying to each industry lobby is decreasing with the number of them and hence not all industries can be organised in the long run. By assuming that there exist fixed costs of lobbying which are heterogeneous across industries, the industries which can be organised are those whose fixed costs of lobbying not exceeding the lobbying benefit to their industries.

In general, Olson (1971) points out the free rider problem in group formation. He argues that since the good provided by a collective action tends to be a public good, it is in an individual's interest not to contribute to the cost of providing the good which still be provided by the contributions of the others. Therefore, groups consisting of so large number of members that their members' actions are imperceptible may find it difficult to act collectively. Groups that can be organised tend to be the groups with small number of members.

Following Olson (1971), Pecorino (1998) analyses the ability of firms in an industry to overcome the free rider problem in a repeated tariff lobbying game where their cooperation in lobbying is maintained through the use of trigger strategy. The difficulty of maintaining cooperation is measured by the critical value of the discount parameter below which the cooperation cannot be maintained. He finds that the critical level does not rise to the cooperation prohibitive level (one) as the number of firms approaches infinity so he argues that there is no presumption that the cooperation must break down as the number of firms increases without bound. Magee (2002), also in a repeated game framework, finds a more clear cut result that an increase in the number of firms necessarily worsens the free-rider problem.

However, it should be noted that these works implicitly assume that the firms lobby the government only through forming a lobby and each lobby will be organised only among the firms within the same industry. Based on the model of a small open economy consisting of individuals whose endowments of goods hence trade policy preferences are different, this chapter examines the individuals' decision to influence the government in a more general framework in which they are allowed to lobby individually and join any lobby. Section 5.2 provides the basic setting of the model. Section 5.3 formally shows that individual would not lobby individually when the total population and/or the fixed cost of lobbying are too large. Section 5.4 considers the lobby formation and Section 5.5 concludes.

## 5.2 Basic settings

Consider a small open country consisting of N individuals endowed with and consuming two goods, x and y. Preferences toward consumption of the two goods are identical across all individuals and represented by a quasi-linear utility function.

$$u^{i} = \alpha c_{y}^{i} - \frac{1}{2} \left( c_{y}^{i} \right)^{2} + c_{x}^{i}$$
(5.1)

where  $u^i$ ,  $c_x^i$  and  $c_y^i$  are individual *i*'s utility level, consumption of good x and good y respectively; and  $\alpha > 0$  is a constant.<sup>1</sup>

Lagrangean optimisation implies equal consumption of good y for all individuals, presuming each individual's income is high enough,

$$c_y^i = \alpha - \frac{p_y}{p_x} \tag{5.2}$$

 $p_x$  and  $p_y$  are goods x and y domestic prices. Assume that the economy is a net importer of good y whose world price is q and the government imposes an ad valorem tariff or subsidy rate  $\tau$  on the imports. Choose  $p_x = 1$  as numeraire, (5.2) becomes

$$c_{u}^{i} = \alpha - q\left(1 + \tau\right) = \alpha - qT \tag{5.3}$$

where  $T = 1 + \tau$ . It can be seen that, given the utility function assumed, consumption of good y is affected by the import tariff/subsidy uniformly across all individuals.

The rest of the income is spent on consumption of good x, therefore, individual *i*'s expenditure on good x is his/her income,  $m^i$ , less expenditure on the consumption of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>This quasi-linear utility function is adopted from Laussel and Riezman (2001). Its advantage is that it generates a linear expenditure function which eases subsequent derivations.

good y represented by (5.3).

$$c_x^i = m^i - qT\left(\alpha - qT\right) \tag{5.4}$$

Individual *i*'s income depends on his/her endowment of both goods,  $x^i$  and  $y^i$ , and the tariff revenue transfer from the government,  $r^i$ .

$$m^i = x^i + qTy^i + r^i$$

Assume that the economy aggregate endowment of good x and y are X and Y, each individual shares equal amount of good x but uneven amount of good y such that

$$egin{array}{rcl} x^i &=& rac{X}{N} \ y^i &\geq& 0; \sum_{i=1}^N y^i = Y \end{array}$$

Assume that the government tariff revenue is redistributed equally among all individuals in the economy.<sup>2</sup> Therefore,

$$r^{i} = \frac{q\left(T-1\right)\left(Nc_{y}^{i}-Y\right)}{N} = \frac{q\left(T-1\right)\left[N\left(\alpha-qT\right)-Y\right]}{N}$$

From (5.3), individuals consume good y equally, the aggregate consumption of good y is, therefore, individual consumption of good y times the number of population,  $Nc_y^i$ . Substituting these facts into (5.4), individual *i*'s consumption of good x is

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>As opposed to Mayer (1984) who assumes that the tariff revenue is redistributed according to individuals' factor income, this assumption better reflects the fact that the government's revenues are usually spent on providing public goods which any individual can consume.

$$c_x^i = \left(\frac{(X+qY)}{N} - \alpha q\right) + q\left(\theta^i + q\right)T$$
(5.5)

where  $\theta^i = y^i - \frac{Y}{N}$ .  $\theta^i \geq 0$  means individual *i*'s endowment of good *y* is larger, equal and lower than average and, therefore,  $\sum_{i=1}^{N} \theta^i = 0$ . Substituting (5.3) and (5.5) back into (5.1), individual *i*'s utility is

$$u^{i} = \left(\frac{(X+qY)}{N} - \alpha q + \frac{\alpha^{2}}{2}\right) - \frac{q^{2}}{2}T^{2} + q\left(\theta^{i} + q\right)T \equiv u^{i}\left(\theta^{i}, T\right)$$
(5.6)

It can be seen that individual utility is a function of tariff and individual ownership of good y. By (5.6), it can be shown that individuals have different preferences toward the government's tariff policy. Differentiate (5.6) with respect to T.

$$\frac{\partial u^{i}}{\partial T} = q \left[ \theta^{i} + q \left( 1 - T \right) \right]$$
(5.7)

Setting  $\frac{\partial u^i}{\partial T} = 0$ , individual *i*'s optimal tariff rate is implied,

$$T^i = 1 + \frac{\theta^i}{q} \tag{5.8}$$

It can be seen that the individual optimal tariff rate depends on individual ownership of good y.  $T^i \stackrel{\geq}{\gtrless} 1$  when  $\theta^i \stackrel{\geq}{\gtrless} 0$ , i.e. an individual prefers an import tariff, free trade, or an import subsidy when his/her endowment of good y is larger, equal or less than average. The further the deviation from the average, the higher is his/her optimal tariff/subsidy rate.

## 5.3 Lobbying individually

This section studies tariff policy formation within the framework of Grossman and Helpman (1994) and individuals' decision to lobby when they set their contribution schedules and offer to the government individually. The main objective of this section is to examine why the individuals would prefer to lobby the government through groups rather than to lobby on their individual efforts. The main argument is that the individuals consider themselves too small relative to the lobbying costs to make the individual efforts. This point is often argued by the previous works, such as Mitra (1999), and it is to be shown explicitly in this section.

In the first stage of the game, each individual decides whether to lobby or not to lobby and announces a contribution schedule to the government, given the contribution schedules of the others, if he/she decides to lobby. It is assumed for the time being that the individual can announce a contribution schedule without any fixed cost.<sup>3</sup> The contribution schedule specifies how much contribution the individual will be making against every possible tariff rate chosen by the government. In the second stage, given the contribution schedules, the government chooses and implements a tariff rate and collects the contributions.

#### 5.3.1 Policy formation

Let  $u^i(\theta^i, T)$  represents individual *i*'s utility. If N is the set of all population, define  $L \subseteq N$  as a set of all individuals who decide to lobby. Every  $i \in L$  chooses a contribution schedule (function),  $s^i(T)$ , which maximises his/her net utility, i.e.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Before an individual can convey his/her desire to the government, some costs might be incurred and those costs are viewed as sunk investment by many authors, *inter alia*, Mitra (1999). Mitra (1999) argues that the costs may consist of the costs of establishing links with politicians, communication, etc. In case of a lobby group which is to be considered in the next section, the fixed costs may be the costs of forming an organisation, hiring professional lobbyists, building a communications network among members, designing a scheme of punishments for defaulting members, etc.

$$\max_{s^{i}(T)} u^{i}\left(\theta^{i}, T\right) - s^{i}\left(T\right)$$

Given the contribution schedules, in the second stage, the government's objective is to maximise the weighted sum of the aggregate contribution and the general welfare, i.e.

$$\max_{T} \sum_{i \in L} s^{i}(T) + aU(T)$$

where  $U(T) = \sum_{i \in N} u^i(\theta^i, T)$  is the aggregate utility and  $a \ge 0$  represents the government's concern over its political survival which depends on the general welfare at large.

Let  $T_p$  be the government's political optimal tariff defined by

$$T_p = \arg\max\sum_{i \in L} s^i(T) + aU(T)$$
(5.9)

and  $T_p^{-i}$  be the government's optimal policy were individual *i* not participating in lobby, defined by  $T_p^{-i} = \arg \max \sum_{j \in L_{-i}} s^j(T) + aU(T)$ , where  $L_{-i} \equiv L - \{i\}$ . Without imposing any additional assumption on the contribution function, a contribution function chosen by every individual can take many forms as long as two conditions below are satisfied. The first is

$$s^{i}(T_{p}) + \sum_{j \in L_{-i}} s^{j}(T_{p}) + aU(T_{p}) \ge \sum_{j \in L_{-i}} s^{j}(T_{p}^{-i}) + aU(T_{p}^{-i})$$

for all  $i \in L$ . This condition states that to induce the government to implement  $T_p$ , the contribution made by every individual  $i \in L$  must make the government at least as well off as implementing its optimal policy were he/she not participating in lobby. Since the individuals have no desire to pay the government more than necessary to induce it to implement  $T_p$ , the condition is, therefore, met with equality. Rearranging gives

$$s^{i}(T_{p}) = \left[\sum_{j \in L_{-i}} s^{j}(T_{p}^{-i}) + aU(T_{p}^{-i})\right] - \left[\sum_{j \in L_{-i}} s^{j}(T_{p}) + aU(T_{p})\right]$$
(5.10)

By the definition of  $T_p^{-i}$ ,  $s^i(T_p)$  is, therefore, non negative.

The second condition is that, in equilibrium, the contribution made by every individual must not exceed his/her gain from participation in lobby, i.e.

$$s^{i}(T_{p}) \leq u^{i}\left(\theta^{i}, T_{p}\right) - u^{i}\left(\theta^{i}, T_{p}^{-i}\right)$$

$$(5.11)$$

for all  $i \in L$ , otherwise there would be some individuals in the set L who find it beneficial not to lobby. Substitute (5.10) into (5.11),

$$\left[\sum_{j \in L_{-i}} s^{j} \left(T_{p}^{-i}\right) + aU\left(T_{p}^{-i}\right)\right] - \left[\sum_{j \in L_{-i}} s^{j} \left(T_{p}\right) + aU\left(T_{p}\right)\right]$$
$$\leq u^{i} \left(\theta^{i}, T_{p}\right) - u^{i} \left(\theta^{i}, T_{-i}\right)$$

$$\begin{bmatrix} u^{i} \left(\theta^{i}, T_{p}\right) - s^{i} \left(T_{p}\right) \end{bmatrix} + \left[ s^{i} \left(T_{p}\right) + \sum_{j \in L_{-i}} s^{j} \left(T_{p}\right) + aU\left(T_{p}\right) \right]$$
$$\geq \left[ u^{i} \left(\theta^{i}, T_{p}^{-i}\right) - s^{i} \left(T_{p}^{-i}\right) \right] + \left[ s^{i} \left(T_{-i}\right) + \sum_{j \in L_{-i}} s^{j} \left(T_{p}^{-i}\right) + aU\left(T_{p}^{-i}\right) \right]$$

which implies that for every  $i \in L$ , the political optimal tariff  $T_p$  must also maximise the joint welfare of that individual and the government, given the contribution schedules offered by  $j \in L_{-i}$ , i.e.

$$T_{p} = \arg \max \left[ u^{i} \left( \theta^{i}, T \right) - s^{i} \left( T \right) \right] + \left[ \sum_{i \in L} s^{i} \left( T \right) + aU \left( T \right) \right]$$
(5.12)

for all  $i \in L$ .<sup>4</sup>

Assume further that the contribution function offered by every individual is differentiable at least around  $T_p$ . (5.9) and (5.12) imply that there are two first order conditions that must be satisfied simultaneously by  $T_p$ .

$$\sum_{i \in L} \frac{\partial s^i}{\partial T} + a \frac{\partial U}{\partial T} = 0$$
(5.13)

$$\left[\frac{\partial u^{i}}{\partial T} - \frac{\partial s^{i}}{\partial T}\right] + \left[\sum_{i \in L} \frac{\partial s^{i}}{\partial T} + a \frac{\partial U}{\partial T}\right] = 0$$
(5.14)

Therefore, it is implied that

$$\frac{\partial u^i}{\partial T} = \frac{\partial s^i}{\partial T}$$

which means that every  $i \in L$  will set his/her contribution schedule such that the marginal change in the contribution for a small change in the government tariff matches the effect of tariff change on his/her utility, at least around  $T_p$ . Substituting this fact back into the government's first order condition (5.13), it is clear that within the lobbying

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>This is Proposition 1 (c) of Grossman and Helpman (1994).

framework of Grossman and Helpman (1994), the political optimal tariff is a tariff which maximises the weighted sum of the utilities of every  $i \in L$  and the aggregate utility.

$$\sum_{i \in L} \frac{\partial u^i}{\partial T} + a \frac{\partial U}{\partial T} = 0$$
(5.15)

Given set L, the political optimal trade policy  $T_p$  can be derived by solving (5.15) for T. From (5.7), the first order condition is

$$\sum_{i \in L} q \left[ \theta^{i} + q \left( 1 - T \right) \right] + a N q^{2} \left( 1 - T \right) = 0$$

Eliminate the common q and expand.

$$\sum_{i \in L} \theta^i + N_L q \left( 1 - T \right) + a N q \left( 1 - T \right) = 0$$

where  $N_L$  is the number of individuals in L. Solving for T.

$$T_p = 1 + \frac{\sum_{i \in L} \theta^i}{q \left( N_L + aN \right)} = 1 + \frac{1}{q} \frac{N_L}{\left( N_L + aN \right)} \overline{\theta}_L$$
(5.16)

where  $\overline{\theta}_L = \frac{\sum_{i \in L} \theta^i}{N_L}$ . It can be seen that the political optimal tariff policy will be an import tariff, free trade or an import subsidy, i.e.  $T_p \gtrless 1$ , when the average lobby ownership is larger, equal or less than the population average, i.e.  $\overline{\theta}_L \gtrless 0$ . Would the trade policy be tariff/subsidy, the extent to which it deviates from free trade positively relates to the deviation of  $\overline{\theta}_L$  from the mean (zero)<sup>5</sup> and the weight the government

 $<sup>5 \</sup>frac{\partial T_p}{\partial \theta_L} = \frac{1}{q} \frac{N_L}{(N_L + aN)} > 0$ . The political optimal tariff is shifted away from free trade in favour of the individual whose ownership is  $\overline{\theta}_L$  since, from (5.15), his/her utility is effectively given an extra weight in

attaches to all individual  $i \in L$  as a whole relative to the total population  $\frac{N_L}{(N_L+aN)}$ .<sup>6</sup> Both  $\overline{\theta}_L$  and  $N_L$  are determined in the first stage of the game when every individual decides whether to lobby or not.

#### 5.3.2 Individual decision

To determine the set L, individual decisions in the first stage of the game must be considered. It will now be shown that, without fixed cost of lobbying, all individuals will decide to lobby in equilibrium. The analysis is done by showing that given any set  $L = L^o$  (can be empty), individuals not in  $L^o$  always find it beneficial to be included into the set; and once everyone is in the set, i.e. L = N, no one finds it beneficial to leave.

From (5.15), given any set  $L = L^o$ , the political optimal tariff for the government  $T_p^o$  is defined by

$$T_{p}^{o} = \arg \max \sum_{j \in L^{o}} u^{j} \left( \theta^{j}, T \right) + aU\left(T\right)$$
(5.17)

Similarly, if an individual  $i \notin L^o$  were to lobby, the political optimal tariff for the government  $T_p^{+i}$  is defined by

$$T_{p}^{+i} = \arg \max \ u^{i}\left(\theta^{i}, T\right) + \sum_{j \in L^{o}} u^{j}\left(\theta^{j}, T\right) + aU\left(T\right)$$
(5.18)

the government's objective function in return for the contributions made by all individual  $i \in L$ . More specifically, the utility of the individual with ownership  $\overline{\theta}_L$  is given the weight of  $(N_L + a)$  while the others' utilities are given a common weight of a.

specifically, the utility of the matrical when a control 1 - 2 - 6others' utilities are given a common weight of a.  ${}^{6}\frac{\partial T_{p}}{\partial N_{L}} = \frac{1}{q}\frac{aN}{(N_{L}+aN)^{2}}\overline{\theta}_{L} > 0 \ (<0) \ \text{and} \ \frac{\partial T_{p}}{\partial a} = -\frac{1}{q}\frac{NN_{L}}{(N_{L}+aN)^{2}}\overline{\theta}_{L} < 0 \ (>0), \text{ if } \overline{\theta}_{L} > 0 \ (<0).$  The political optimal tariff/subsidy rate will be greater when  $N_{L}$  is larger and/or the weight the government put on the aggregate welfare, a, is smaller. Intuitively, the term  $\frac{N_{L}}{(N_{L}+aN)}$  in (5.16) can be thought of as the relative weight the government put on the individuals who lobby as a whole against the general welfare, an increase in  $\frac{N_{L}}{(N_{L}+aN)}$ , either  $N_{L}$  increases and/or a decreases, will make the political optimal tariff deviate more from free trade.

From (5.11), an individual  $i \notin L^o$  will participate in lobbying if

$$\left[u^{i}\left(\theta^{i}, T_{p}^{+i}\right) - s^{i}\left(T_{p}^{+i}\right)\right] - u^{i}\left(\theta^{i}, T_{p}^{o}\right) \ge 0$$

$$(5.19)$$

From (5.10), the contribution  $s^i(T_p^{+i})$  made by the individual *i* must be just large enough to induce the government to switch from implementing  $T_p^o$  to  $T_p^{+i}$ .

$$s^{i}\left(T_{p}^{+i}\right) = \left[\sum_{j \in L^{o}} s^{j}\left(T_{p}^{o}\right) + aU\left(T_{p}^{o}\right)\right] - \left[\sum_{j \in L^{o}} s^{j}\left(T_{p}^{+i}\right) + aU\left(T_{p}^{+i}\right)\right]$$
(5.20)

Since the contribution function can take many forms as long as (5.19) and (5.20) are satisfied, an additional assumption is needed to be able to select a contribution function among those forms. That assumption is the 'truthfulness' of the contribution function. A contribution function which is truthful is the contribution function which reflects the true willingness of the individual to pay for every possible tariff rate chosen by the government. Since the lobbying game is viewed as a menu-auction problem, an individual's true willingness to pay is reflected by the maximum amount he/she wishes to pay for a given tariff rate chosen by the government. Such maximum amount that an individual will wish to pay is the amount which leave him/her some base level of net utility. For clarity, denote individual *i*'s base level of net utility by  $b^i$ , the maximum amount of contribution that individual *i* wants to pay for a given tariff rate is  $u^i(\theta^i, T) - b^i$ .<sup>7</sup> The truthful contribution function, therefore, takes the form  $s^i(T) = u^i(\theta^i, T) - b^i$  for every possible tariff rate chosen by the government.<sup>8</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>It would be clearer to think of the base level of net utility,  $b^i$ , as the minimum amount of money a bidder wants to have left in his/her pocket after the auction. In this work,  $b^i$  is chosen by each individual to be as high as possible such that his/her contribution made to the government is not too small to be able to influence the government's decision. See Grossman and Helpman (1994) for details.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>If any T makes  $u^i(\theta^i,T) \leq b^i$ , the maximum amount individual *i* wishes to pay for that tariff is

Following Grossman and Helpman (1994), assume that every individual plays the truthful strategy by always announcing the truthful contribution schedule to the government. Since every individual plays a truthful strategy, (5.20) becomes

$$s^{i}\left(T_{p}^{+i}\right) = \left[\sum_{j \in L^{o}}\left(u^{j}\left(\theta^{j}, T_{p}^{o}\right) - b^{j}\right) + aU\left(T_{p}^{o}\right)\right] - \left[\sum_{j \in L^{o}}\left(u^{j}\left(\theta^{j}, T_{p}^{+i}\right) - b^{j}\right) + aU\left(T_{p}^{+i}\right)\right]$$

$$s^{i}\left(T_{p}^{+i}\right) = \left[\sum_{j \in L^{o}} u^{j}\left(\theta^{j}, T_{p}^{o}\right) + aU\left(T_{p}^{o}\right)\right] - \left[\sum_{j \in L^{o}} u^{j}\left(\theta^{j}, T_{p}^{+i}\right) + aU\left(T_{p}^{+i}\right)\right]$$
(5.21)

Substitute this fact back into (5.19) and rearrange.

$$u^{i}\left(\theta^{i}, T_{p}^{+i}\right) + \sum_{j \in L^{o}} u^{j}\left(\theta^{j}, T_{p}^{+i}\right) + aU\left(T_{p}^{+i}\right)$$
$$\geq u^{i}\left(\theta^{i}, T_{p}^{o}\right) + \sum_{j \in L^{o}} u^{j}\left(\theta^{j}, T_{p}^{o}\right) + aU\left(T_{p}^{o}\right)$$

which is always true by the definition of  $T_p^{+i}$  in (5.18) regardless of the individual ownership  $\theta^i$ . Even if individual *i*'s participation in the given set  $L^o$  does not change the political optimal tariff, i.e.  $T_p^{+i} = T_p^o$ , he/she can always pay zero contribution according to his/her contribution schedule which had been announced prior to the government's decision making.<sup>9</sup> Therefore, without fixed cost of lobbying, every individual  $i \notin L^o$  will always find it beneficial to participate in lobby.

zero.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>From (5.21), when  $T_p^{+i} = T_p^o$ ,  $s^i(T_p^{+i}) = \left[\sum_{j \in L^o} u^j(\theta^j, T_p^o) + aU(T_p^o)\right] - \left[\sum_{j \in L^o} u^j(\theta^j, T_p^{+i}) + aU(T_p^{+i})\right] = 0.$ 

Once every individual is in set L, i.e. L = N, the political optimal tariff  $T_p^*$  is defined by

$$T_{p}^{*} = \arg \max \ u^{i}\left(\theta^{i}, T\right) + \sum_{j \in N_{-i}} u^{j}\left(\theta^{j}, T\right) + aU\left(T\right)$$
(5.22)

where  $N_{-i} = N - \{i\}$ . If an individual *i* leaves set *L*, i.e. decides not to lobby, the political optimal tariff  $T_p^{-i}$  is defined by

$$T_{p}^{-i} = \arg \max \sum_{j \in N_{-i}} u^{j} \left( \theta^{j}, T \right) + aU\left(T\right)$$
(5.23)

The individual i will find it beneficial not to lobby if

$$u^{i}\left(\theta^{i}, T_{p}^{-i}\right) - \left[u^{i}\left(\theta^{i}, T_{p}^{*}\right) - s^{i}\left(T_{p}^{*}\right)\right] \ge 0$$

$$(5.24)$$

The truthful contribution schedule made by individual i to support  $T_p^*$  is

$$s^{i}(T_{p}^{*}) = \left[\sum_{j \in N_{-i}} u^{j}(\theta^{j}, T_{p}^{-i}) + aU(T_{p}^{-i})\right] - \left[\sum_{j \in N_{-i}} u^{j}(\theta^{j}, T_{p}^{*}) + aU(T_{p}^{*})\right]$$
(5.25)

Substitute (5.25) back into (5.24) and rearrange.

$$u^{i}(\theta^{i}, T_{p}^{*}) + \sum_{j \in N_{-i}} u^{j}(\theta^{j}, T_{p}^{*}) + aU(T_{p}^{*})$$

$$\leq u^{i}(\theta^{i}, T_{p}^{-i}) + \sum_{j \in N_{-i}} u^{j}(\theta^{j}, T_{p}^{-i}) + aU(T_{p}^{-i})$$
(5.26)

which is a contradiction by the definition of  $T_p^*$  in (5.22). Therefore, no one finds it beneficial to leave the set L = N and it can be concluded that everyone will decide to lobby individually in equilibrium. This is due to the truthful strategy played by every individual. Whatever the political tariff outcome, every individual pays only the amount that they are willing to pay to support that outcome. As illustrated in footnote 10, an individual pays zero contribution if his/her participation in lobbying does not alter the political tariff. Therefore, the net benefit from lobbying for every individual is always non negative.

From (5.16),  $T_p^* = 1 + \frac{\sum_{i \in L} \theta^i}{q(N_L + aN)} = 1 + \frac{\sum_{i \in N} \theta^i}{q(1+a)N} = 1$ , once L = N. Consequently, it is obvious that individuals are worse off than with no lobbying since they have to pay contributions to the government for the free trade policy which would always be chosen by the government even without the contributions.<sup>10</sup> This prisoner's dilemma occurs since every individual has a unilateral incentive to lobby. Therefore, their lobbying efforts neutralise each other in equilibrium and their political contributions are only to prevent the trade policy from being shifted away from their interests.

Recall that these conclusions are subject to the assumption that there is no fixed cost of lobbying. As discussed earlier, there may exist some fixed costs of lobbying in reality which may consist of the costs of establishing links with politicians, communication, etc. Therefore, this assumption is relaxed in the next section.

#### 5.3.3 Lobbying with fixed cost

Suppose that all individuals face a homogenous fixed cost of lobbying  $F \ge 0$ . The condition for an individual *i* not to lobby in equilibrium in (5.26) becomes

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>By the definition of  $T_p^*$  in (5.22), it is implied that  $\sum_{j \in N_{-i}} \frac{\partial u^j}{\partial T} + a \frac{\partial U}{\partial T} = -\frac{\partial u^i}{\partial T}$  at  $T = T_p^*$ . Therefore, (5.25) is equivalent to  $-\frac{\partial u^i}{\partial T}\Big|_{T=T_p^*} (T_p^{-i} - T_p^*)$  which is, from (5.6),  $-q(\theta^i + q(1 - T_p^*))(T_p^{-i} - T_p^*)$ . Since  $T_p^* = 1$ , it is clear that the larger the deviation of individual *i*'s ownership from the mean (zero), the larger contribution he/she has to make while individuals whose ownership is equal to the mean makes zero contribution in equilibrium.

$$\left\{ 
\begin{bmatrix}
u^{i}\left(\theta^{i}, T_{p}^{*}\right) + \sum_{j \in N_{-i}} u^{j}\left(\theta^{j}, T_{p}^{*}\right) + aU\left(T_{p}^{*}\right) \\
- \left[u^{i}\left(\theta^{i}, T_{p}^{-i}\right) + \sum_{j \in N_{-i}} u^{j}\left(\theta^{j}, T_{p}^{-i}\right) + aU\left(T_{p}^{-i}\right) \end{bmatrix} \right\} \leq F$$
(5.27)

The expression on the LHS is non negative by the definition of  $T_p^*$  in (5.22). (5.27) simply states that an individual *i* will not lobby in equilibrium if the net benefit (net of political contribution but gross of the fixed cost) from lobbying he/she can expect unilaterally is less than the fixed cost.

Using linear approximation, the net benefit from lobbying on the LHS in (5.27) becomes

$$\left. \left( \frac{\partial u^i}{\partial T} + \sum_{j \in N_{-i}} \frac{\partial u^j}{\partial T} + a \frac{\partial U}{\partial T} \right) \right|_{T = T_p^{-i}} \left( T_p^* - T_p^{-i} \right) \leq F$$

Since  $\frac{\partial u^i}{\partial T} + \sum_{j \in N_{-i}} \frac{\partial u^j}{\partial T} = \sum_{i \in N} \frac{\partial u^i}{\partial T} = \frac{\partial U}{\partial T}$  and  $T_p^* = 1$ ,

$$(1+a)\left.\frac{\partial U\left(T\right)}{\partial T}\right|_{T=T_{p}^{-i}}\left(1-T_{p}^{-i}\right)\leq F$$

From (5.7),

$$(1+a) Nq^2 \left(1-T_p^{-i}\right)^2 \leq F$$

From (5.16),  $T_p^{-i}$ , defined by (5.23), is  $T_p^{-i} = 1 + \frac{\sum_{j \in N} \theta^j - \theta^i}{q[(1+a)N-1]} = 1 - \frac{\theta^i}{q[(1+a)N-1]}$ .

$$NB\left(\theta^{i}\right) \equiv \frac{\left(1+a\right)N\left(\theta^{i}\right)^{2}}{\left[\left(1+a\right)N-1\right]^{2}} \leq F$$
(5.28)



Figure 5-1: Lobbying individually with fixed cost.

It is clear that  $NB\left(\theta^{i}\right)$  is strictly convex in  $\theta^{i}$  as  $\frac{\partial NB\left(\theta^{i}\right)}{\partial \theta^{i}} = \frac{2(1+a)N\theta^{i}}{[(1+a)N-1]^{2}} \stackrel{\leq}{\leq} 0$  if  $\theta^{i} \stackrel{\leq}{\leq} 0$  and  $\frac{\partial^{2}NB\left(\theta^{i}\right)}{\left(\partial\theta^{i}\right)^{2}} = \frac{2(1+a)N}{[(1+a)N-1]^{2}} > 0$ . Therefore,  $NB\left(\theta^{i}\right)$  can be represented in Figure 5-1.

 $\theta_{\min}$  and  $\theta_{\max}$  are the minimum and maximum ownerships in the economy, respectively. It can be seen that the closer an individual's policy preference is to free trade, the smaller is the net benefit from lobbying that individual can expect unilaterally.<sup>11</sup> Therefore, given a positive fixed cost, there will be some individuals who do not find it beneficial to lobby individually. They are those whose ownerships are within the interval  $(\theta_1, \theta_2)$  in Figure 5-1. The equilibrium trade policy is now not necessarily free trade as in the previous section because not every individual participates in lobbying. From (5.16), the political equilibrium trade policy depends on the average ownership and on the welfare of individuals participating in lobbying which depends on the distribution of ownership at the two tails of the distribution. The political equilibrium trade policy will be an import subsidy, free trade, or an import tariff when the ownerships on the left

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>This is because when all individuals are lobbying, the optimal political tariff is free trade and hence the greater the deviation of an individual's ownership is from the population average, the greater is the net welfare loss of that individual were he/she not to lobby.

tail of the distribution are more, equally, or less populated relative to those on the right  $tail.^{12}$ 

The purpose of this section is to identify the cases where no individual can afford to lobby individually. From Figure 5-1, no one will lobby if the fixed cost is too large. In addition, from (5.28),  $\frac{\partial^2 NB(\theta^i)}{\partial \theta^i \partial N} = -\frac{2(1+\alpha)[(1+\alpha)N+1]}{[(1+\alpha)N-1]^3}\theta^i$  which is greater (less) than zero if  $\theta^i < 0$  ( $\theta^i > 0$ ). This means that the slope of  $NB(\theta^i)$  in Figure 5-1 is increasing (decreasing) with N for  $\theta^i < 0$  ( $\theta^i > 0$ ) which implies that  $NB(\theta^i)$  will be flatter if the total population N is larger and no one will lobby individually if the total population is sufficiently large. This is depicted by the function  $NB'(\theta^i)$  in Figure 5-1. The number of total population N' which underlying  $NB'(\theta^i)$  is larger than the number of total population N which underlying  $NB(\theta^i)$ . This result is understandable when  $T_p^{-i} =$  $1 - \frac{\theta^i}{q((1+\alpha)N-1]}$  is considered. It can be seen that  $T_p^{-i}$  will be closer to  $T_p^* = 1$  as Nbecoming larger. This is because as an individual becomes smaller relative to the larger total population, his/her political contribution influence on the government's trade policy becomes smaller. From (5.27), if N is arbitrarily large,  $T_p^{-i}$  converges to  $T_p^*$  and the net benefit any individual can expect from lobbying converges to zero and hence no individual will find it beneficial to lobby.<sup>13</sup> These results can be summarised in Proposition  $6.^{14}$ 

**Proposition 6** No one lobbies individually in equilibrium if the total population and/or the fixed cost of lobbying are too large.

Proposition 6 provides support for Mitra (1999)'s claim that individuals do not lobby individually since they consider themselves too small to communicate their offers or

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup>This result coincides with the majority voting model of Mayer (1984) in which the political equilibrium trade policy are those preferred by the majority.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup>In terms of Figure 5-1,  $NB(\theta^i)$  will lie thoroughly on the horizontal axis in which case.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup>Needless to say, the effect of the government concern on the aggregate welfare, a, on the individual decision to lobby is similar to the effect of N. It is obvious that as the government has greater concern on the aggregate welfare relative to the political contribution, an individual's influence on the government and hence the net benefit he/she can expect from lobbying will be smaller. This can be illustrated by  $\frac{\partial^2 NB(\theta^i)}{\partial \theta^i \partial a} = -\frac{2N[(1+a)N+1]}{[(1+a)N-1]^3}\theta^i$  which is greater (less) than zero if  $\theta^i < 0$  ( $\theta^i > 0$ ), similar to the effect of N. However, Mitra (1999) finds that the lobbying benefit could increase with a since an increase in a reduces the number of organised industries.

persuade the government to formulate economic policy one way or the other since the transactions costs for these to be done at the level of the individual may be very high. This section can be considered as providing a formal proof of the claim. We proceed to the case where the individuals influence the government through forming lobbies in the next section.

### 5.4 Lobby formation

As opposed to the previous works which usually assume that a lobby is formed only within a well-defined group, such as identical firms within the same industry, this section concerns the lobby formation in which individuals are free to join any lobby. Before we proceed, it should be noted that the results of this section show that an individual might choose to join the lobby that lobbies against his/her interest to moderate its effort rather than the lobby that lobbies in his/her favour. Therefore, in equilibrium, a lobby group might consist of members whose policy preferences are diverse, e.g. an individual who prefers an import tariff might be a member of the same lobby as the individual who prefers an import subsidy. Given the complete information on the individuals' policy preferences, one may wonder why the lobby does not reject the entrance of some members knowing that they want to mitigate its objective. Note that the main assumption in the lobbying framework is that a lobby can make the government be aware of its policy preference by the use of money. Given that the lobby normally has to face with fierce competition in the political arena but has to rely on the donations from its members,<sup>15</sup> it is reasonable that the lobby might be willing to trade off its policy stance for a higher donation like the government which values contributions while concerning the general welfare. This two-level politics is able to generate such an outcome that seems to support what is often

 $<sup>^{15}</sup>$ One might even argue that lobbies certainly have interests aside from influencing policy, such as profits for the lobby entrepreneurs (Salisbury, 1990).

cited as "politics makes strange bedfellows".<sup>16</sup> Therefore, the passive role of the lobbies is assumed in this section.

The political game consists of three stages. In the first stage, individuals decide whether to form and join the lobbies. In the second stage, each organised lobby non co-operatively chooses a contribution function which maximises the aggregate utility of its members and announces to the government. In the last stage, given the contribution schedules announced by the lobbies, the government chooses and implements a tariff rate to maximise the weighted sum of the contribution and the general welfare, and then collects the contribution from the lobbies accordingly. Each lobby's contribution will be shared equally among its members. To keep the complexities of the model at the minimum, it is assumed in this section that there is no fixed cost of lobbying.

#### 5.4.1 Policy formation

If lobbying is the effort to shift the one dimensional trade policy away from free trade, it is presumable that there are two opposing forces pulling the trade policy toward an import tariff or an import subsidy. This section concerns the equilibrium in which there exist two opposing lobbies, one lobbying for an import tariff and the other lobbying for an import subsidy, represented by  $L_t$  and  $L_s$ , respectively. Given the other lobby's contribution schedule, each lobby maximises the net aggregate welfare of its members.

$$\max_{S_{k}(T)} \sum_{j \in L_{k}} u^{j} \left( \theta^{j}, T \right) - S_{k} \left( T \right)$$
(5.29)

where  $S_k(T)$  is lobby  $L_k$ 's contribution schedule,  $L_k \in \{L_t, L_s\}$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup>Being aware of the fact that interest groups often enter into coalitions so as to reduce the cost of issue advocacy, Almeida (2003) argues that the opposing interest groups might have a common short-term interest to work together. An example in the US is the Cigarette Tax for Health Care coalition which campaigns for a raise in the cigarette tax. It has brought together three public-relations firms who often find themselves dueling against one another: Chernoff Newman Silver Gregory, McAlister Communications and Richard Quinn & Associates.

If the lobbies announce truthful contribution schedules, the government is effectively maximising the weighted sum of the lobbies' aggregate utilities and the economy aggregate utility.

$$\max_{T} \sum_{j \in L_{t}} u^{j}\left(\theta^{j}, T\right) + \sum_{j \in L_{s}} u^{j}\left(\theta^{j}, T\right) + aU\left(T\right)$$
(5.30)

This is because the objective of the government is to choose  $T_p$  such that  $S_t(T_p) + S_s(T_p) + aU(T_p) \geq S_t(T) + S_s(T) + aU(T)$ . The truthful contribution made by lobby  $L_k$  for any T chosen by the government must leave the lobby a base level of aggregate utility,  $B_k$ . Therefore, lobby k's truthful contribution function must satisfy  $\sum_{j \in L_k} u^j(\theta^j, T) - S_k(T) = B_k \Rightarrow S_k(T) = \sum_{j \in L_k} u^j(\theta^j, T) - B_k$  for all possible Tchosen by the government. Therefore, the government optimisation condition is

$$\begin{bmatrix} \left(\sum_{j \in L_{t}} u^{j}\left(\theta^{j}, T_{p}\right) - B_{t}\right) \\ + \left(\sum_{j \in L_{s}} u^{j}\left(\theta^{j}, T_{p}\right) - B_{s}\right) \\ + aU\left(T_{p}\right) \end{bmatrix} \geq \begin{bmatrix} \left(\sum_{j \in L_{t}} u^{j}\left(\theta^{j}, T\right) - B_{t}\right) \\ + \left(\sum_{j \in L_{s}} u^{j}\left(\theta^{j}, T\right) - B_{s}\right) \\ + aU\left(T\right) \end{bmatrix}$$

which implies that

$$\begin{bmatrix} \sum_{j \in L_{t}} u^{j} \left( \theta^{j}, T_{p} \right) \\ + \sum_{j \in L_{s}} u^{j} \left( \theta^{j}, T_{p} \right) \\ + aU \left( T_{p} \right) \end{bmatrix} \geq \begin{bmatrix} \sum_{j \in L_{t}} u^{j} \left( \theta^{j}, T \right) \\ + \sum_{j \in L_{s}} u^{j} \left( \theta^{j}, T \right) \\ + aU \left( T \right) \end{bmatrix}$$

From (5.30), the first order condition for the government's optimisation problem is

$$\sum_{j \in L_t} \frac{\partial u^j}{\partial T} + \sum_{j \in L_s} \frac{\partial u^j}{\partial T} + a \frac{\partial U}{\partial T} = 0$$
(5.31)

From (5.7), (5.31) is

$$\sum_{j \in L_t} q \left[ \theta^j + q \left( 1 - T \right) \right] + \sum_{j \in L_t} q \left[ \theta^j + q \left( 1 - T \right) \right] + a N q^2 \left( 1 - T \right) = 0$$

Solving for T, the political optimal tariff can be represented by

$$T_{p} = 1 + \frac{\sum_{j \in L_{t}} \theta^{j} + \sum_{j \in L_{s}} \theta^{j}}{q \left(N_{t} + N_{t} + aN\right)} = 1 + \frac{N_{t} \theta_{t} + N_{s} \theta_{s}}{q \left(N_{t} + N_{s} + aN\right)}$$
(5.32)

 $\theta_k = \frac{\sum_{j \in L_k} \theta^j}{N_k}$  where  $N_k$  is the number of lobby  $L_k$ 's members. Similar to the previous section, the government's political optimal tariff is the policy compromise between its policy preference and those of the lobbies. It will be an import tariff, free trade, or an import subsidy,  $T_p \gtrless 1$ , when the average ownership of the lobbies is larger, equal or less than the population average,  $N_t \theta_t + N_s \theta_s \gtrless 0$ . It can be seen that when the lobbies' objectives are to maximise the aggregate welfare of their members, individuals are indifferent between the two lobbies in terms of the gross benefit from lobbying since they always gain extra weight in the government's objective function regardless of which lobby they join. As is to be shown in the next section, the only difference between joining the two lobbies is the lobbies' contributions that the individuals will have to share.

#### 5.4.2 Lobby contribution

By implementing  $T_p$ , the government collects contributions from the lobbies according to their pre-announced contribution schedules. Consider lobby  $L_t$ . The government's political optimal tariff were lobby  $L_t$  not lobbying is  $T_p^{-t}$ , defined by

$$T_p^{-t} = \arg \max \sum_{j \in L_s} u^j \left( \theta^j, T \right) + a U \left( T_p \right)$$

From (5.32),

$$T_p^{-t} = 1 + \frac{N_s \theta_s}{q \left(N_s + aN\right)} \tag{5.33}$$

Denote the contribution that lobby  $L_t$  must make to support  $T_p$  by  $S_t(T_p)$ . Since lobby  $L_t$  has no incentive to pay more than the amount that just compensates the government's welfare were it not lobbying, from (5.30),

$$S_{t}(T_{p}) = \begin{bmatrix} \sum_{j \in L_{s}} u^{j} \left(\theta^{j}, T_{p}^{-t}\right) \\ +aU\left(T_{p}^{-t}\right) \end{bmatrix} - \begin{bmatrix} \sum_{j \in L_{s}} u^{j} \left(\theta^{j}, T_{p}\right) \\ +aU\left(T_{p}\right) \end{bmatrix}$$

Using linear approximation,

$$S_t(T_p) = \left( \sum_{j \in L_s} \frac{\partial u^j}{\partial T} + a \frac{\partial U}{\partial T} \right) \bigg|_{T=T_p} \left( T_p^{-t} - T_p \right)$$

From (5.7),

$$S_{t}(T_{p}) = \left\{ \sum_{j \in L_{s}} q \left[ \theta^{j} + q \left( 1 - T_{p} \right) \right] + a N q^{2} \left( 1 - T_{p} \right) \right\} \left( T_{p}^{-t} - T_{p} \right)$$

$$S_t(T_p) = q\left(N_s + aN\right) \left[\frac{\sum_{j \in L_s} \theta^j}{(N_s + aN)} + q\left(1 - T_p\right)\right] \left(T_p^{-t} - T_p\right)$$

Substitute (5.32) for  $T_p$  and (5.33) for  $T_p^{-t}$ . Recall that  $\theta_s = \frac{\sum_{j \in L_s} \theta^j}{N_s}$ .

$$S_t(T_p) = (N_s + aN) \left[ \frac{N_s \theta_s}{(N_s + aN)} - \frac{N_t \theta_t + N_s \theta_s}{(N_t + N_s + aN)} \right]^2$$

$$S_{t}(T_{p}) = (N_{s} + aN) \frac{(N_{t})^{2} \left[\frac{N_{s}\theta_{s}}{(N_{s} + aN)} - \theta_{t}\right]^{2}}{(N_{t} + N_{s} + aN)^{2}}$$
  
=  $(N_{s} + aN) \frac{(N_{t})^{2} (\theta_{-t} - \theta_{t})^{2}}{(N_{t} + N_{s} + aN)^{2}}$ 

where  $\theta_{-t} = \frac{N_s \theta_s}{(N_s + aN)}$  is the ownership of the individual whose most preferred policy is  $T_p^{-t}$ . Lobby  $L_s$ 's contribution to support  $T_p$  can be derived likewise. Therefore, the contribution each member of each lobby has to pay for  $T_p$  is

$$\frac{S_t \left(T_p\right)}{N_t} = \frac{N_t \left(N_s + aN\right)}{\left(N_t + N_s + aN\right)^2} \left(\theta_{-t} - \theta_t\right)^2}$$

$$\frac{S_s \left(T_p\right)}{N_s} = \frac{N_s \left(N_t + aN\right)}{\left(N_t + N_s + aN\right)^2} \left(\theta_{-s} - \theta_s\right)^2 \qquad (5.34)$$

Similarly,  $\theta_{-s} = \frac{N_t \theta_t}{(N_t + aN)}$  is the ownership of the individual whose most preferred policy is the political optimal tariff were lobby  $L_s$  not participating in lobbying. It is clear that the contribution each lobby has to pay for  $T_p$  is larger when there is larger deviation between its policy preference and the policy preferences of the government and its opponent. This is intuitive since the greater the difference between the policy preference of a lobby and the policy preferences of the government and its opponent, the greater is the effort of the lobby is required to shift the outcome in its favour.

It can be seen that the political optimal tariff in (5.32) and the contribution each lobby member has to pay in (5.34) depend on the lobbies' identities (the average ownership among their members) and sizes (the numbers of their members). They are predetermined by the individuals' decision to join the lobbies in the first stage of the game.

#### 5.4.3 Individual decision

In the first stage of the game, the individuals choose between staying out of the lobbies and joining the tariff or subsidy lobby. Among the three choices, given the choices of the other individuals, every individual chooses the strategy that gives him/her the highest net utility in equilibrium. The objective of this section is to identify the possible forms of coalitions when the individuals choose their lobbies endogenously.

Denote  $L_t^*$  and  $L_s^*$  as the equilibrium sets of the tariff and subsidy lobbies, respectively, by which the political equilibrium tariff  $T_p^*$  is implied.<sup>17</sup> From (5.32),

$$T_{p}^{*} = 1 + \frac{N_{t}^{*}\theta_{t}^{*} + N_{s}^{*}\theta_{s}^{*}}{q\left(N_{t}^{*} + N_{s}^{*} + aN\right)}$$
(5.35)

The equilibrium in the first stage of the game must be such that no one finds it beneficial to change his/her course of action. This means that the two following conditions must be satisfied in equilibrium.

**Condition 1** At  $T_p^*$ , every individual  $i \in L_t^*$   $(i \in L_s^*)$  must not find it beneficial to leave  $L_t^*$   $(L_s^*)$  and stay out of the lobbies.

**Condition 2** At  $T_p^*$ , every individual  $i \in L_t^*$   $(i \in L_s^*)$  must not find it beneficial to switch to  $L_s^*$   $(L_t^*)$ .

Condition 1 is the necessary condition for an individual i to be a member of a lobby in equilibrium. It ensures that each lobby consists of the members who prefer participating in rather than staying out of the lobbies. Condition 2 is the condition in which that

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup>From (5.30),  $T_p^*$  is defined by  $T_p^* = \arg \max \sum_{j \in L_t^*} u^j \left(\theta^j, T\right) + \sum_{j \in L_s^*} u^j \left(\theta^j, T\right) + aU(T)$ .

The superscript (\*) will be used to indicate the equilibrium values of all the variables henceforth.

individual i prefers staying in that lobby rather than the other.<sup>18</sup> Therefore. to identify the equilibrium sets of the tariff and the subsidy lobbies, the set of individuals who do not violate these conditions must be identified. These conditions are considered in turn.

#### Condition 1

Consider  $i \in L_t^*$ . At  $T_p^*$ , every individual  $i \in L_t^*$  must not find it beneficial to leave  $L_t^*$  and stay out of the lobbies. This condition can be represented by

$$u^{i}\left(\theta^{i}, T_{p}^{t-i}\right) - \left[u^{i}\left(\theta^{i}, T_{p}^{*}\right) - \frac{S_{t}^{*}\left(T_{p}^{*}\right)}{N_{t}^{*}}\right] \leq 0$$

$$(5.36)$$

for all  $i \in L_t^*$ .

 $T_p^{t-i}$  is the political optimal tariff were  $i \in L_t^*$  not to participate in lobbying. From (5.30), it is defined by  $T_p^{t-i} = \arg \max \left[ \sum_{j \in L_t^*} u^j \left( \theta^j, T \right) - u^i \left( \theta^i, T \right) \right] + \sum_{j \in L_s^*} u^j \left( \theta^j, T \right) + aU(T)$ . From (5.32),

$$T_{p}^{t-i} = 1 + \frac{\left(N_{t}^{*}\theta_{t}^{*} - \theta^{i}\right) + N_{s}^{*}\theta_{s}^{*}}{q\left[\left(N_{t}^{*} - 1\right) + N_{s}^{*} + aN\right]}$$
(5.37)

Therefore,  $u^i(\theta^i, T_p^{t-i})$  is the net utility individual  $i \in L_t^*$  would obtain were he/she to leave the lobby while  $\left[u^i(\theta^i, T_p^*) - \frac{S_t^*(T_p^*)}{N_t^*}\right]$  is the net utility of the individual  $i \in L_t^*$  in the equilibrium. Therefore, (5.36) states that, in equilibrium, all individual  $i \in L_t^*$  must have non positive gain to leave  $L_t^*$  and stay out of lobbying.

Rearrange, use linear approximation, and substitute (5.34) for  $\frac{S_t^*(T_p^*)}{N_t^*}$  in (5.36), (5.36) becomes

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup>Another condition that, at  $T_p^*$ , every individual  $i \notin \{L_t^*, L_s^*\}$  must not find it beneficial to join either  $L_t^*$  or  $L_s^*$ , is not necessary since it is already implied by the satisfaction of Condition 1 and Condition 2.

$$\frac{\partial u^{i}}{\partial T}\Big|_{T=T_{p}^{*}}\left(T_{p}^{t-i}-T_{p}^{*}\right)+\frac{N_{t}^{*}\left(N_{s}^{*}+aN\right)}{\left(N_{t}^{*}+N_{s}^{*}+aN\right)^{2}}\left(\theta_{-t}^{*}-\theta_{t}^{*}\right)^{2}\leq0$$

 $\theta_{-t}^* = \frac{N_s^* \theta_s^*}{(N_s^* + aN)}$  is the ownership of the individual whose most preferred policy is the political optimal tariff were  $L_t^*$  not lobbying at  $T_p^*$ , i.e.  $T_p^{-t*}$ . From (5.7),

$$q\left[\theta^{i} + q\left(1 - T_{p}^{*}\right)\right]\left(T_{p}^{t-i} - T_{p}^{*}\right) + \frac{N_{t}^{*}\left(N_{s}^{*} + aN\right)}{\left(N_{t}^{*} + N_{s}^{*} + aN\right)^{2}}\left(\theta_{-t}^{*} - \theta_{t}^{*}\right)^{2} \le 0$$

Substitute (5.35) for  $T_p^*$  and (5.37) for  $T_p^{t-i}$ .

$$-\frac{\left(\theta^{i}-\widetilde{\theta}^{*}\right)^{2}}{\left[\left(N_{t}^{*}-1\right)+N_{s}^{*}+aN\right]}+\frac{N_{t}^{*}\left(N_{s}^{*}+aN\right)}{\left(N_{t}^{*}+N_{s}^{*}+aN\right)^{2}}\left(\theta_{-t}^{*}-\theta_{t}^{*}\right)^{2}\leq0$$
(5.38)

 $\tilde{\theta}^* = \frac{N_t^* \theta_t^* + N_s^* \theta_s^*}{(N_t^* + N_s^* + aN)}$  is the ownership of the individual whose most preferred policy is  $T_p^*$ . Given that  $\theta_s^* < 0 < \theta_t^*$ ,<sup>19</sup> it is shown in Appendix C.1 that (5.38) will be violated if

$$\left[\widetilde{\theta}^{*} + \sqrt{\mu_{t}} \left(\theta_{-t}^{*} - \theta_{t}^{*}\right)\right] < \theta^{i} < \left[\widetilde{\theta}^{*} - \sqrt{\mu_{t}} \left(\theta_{-t}^{*} - \theta_{t}^{*}\right)\right]$$
(5.39)

$$\mu_{t} = \frac{N_{t}^{*} \left(N_{s}^{*} + aN\right) \left[\left(N_{t}^{*} - 1\right) + N_{s}^{*} + aN\right]}{\left(N_{t}^{*} + N_{s}^{*} + aN\right)^{2}} > 0$$
(5.40)

Since  $\theta_{-t}^* = \frac{N_s^* \theta_s^*}{(N_s^* + aN)}$  is the weighted average between  $\theta_s^*$  and 0,  $(\theta_{-t}^* - \theta_t^*) < 0$  by the assumption that  $\theta_s^* < 0 < \theta_t^*$ . Therefore,  $\left[\widetilde{\theta}^* + \sqrt{\mu_t} \left(\theta_{-t}^* - \theta_t^*\right)\right] < \widetilde{\theta}^* < \left[\widetilde{\theta}^* - \sqrt{\mu_t} \left(\theta_{-t}^* - \theta_t^*\right)\right]$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup>Since it is assumed that  $L_t^*$  is lobbying for an import tariff and  $L_s^*$  is lobbying for an import subsidy.  $\theta_s^* < 0 < \theta_t^*$  is the natural assumption.

(5.39) is the set of individuals who violate Condition 1 and hence they cannot be a member of the tariff lobby in equilibrium, i.e. they cannot be in  $L_t^*$ . It can be seen that the individual who could be a member of the tariff lobby in equilibrium must have the ownership sufficiently far from  $\tilde{\theta}^*$ , the ownership of the individual whose most preferred policy is  $T_p^{*,20}$ . This is understandable when (5.38) is considered. The first term in (5.38) is the welfare loss of an individual  $i \in L_t^*$  from his/her utility not being given an extra weight in the government's objective function while the second term is the welfare gain in terms of the political contribution he/she can forgo were he/she to leave  $L_t^*$ . It can be seen that the welfare gain is constant with respect to  $\theta^i$ . Therefore, when comparing across individuals, the individuals whose ownerships are closer to  $\tilde{\theta}^*$  will face smaller welfare loss from leaving  $L_t^*$ . If the individual whose ownership is  $\left[\tilde{\theta}^* + \sqrt{\mu_t} (\theta_{-t}^* - \theta_t^*)\right] < \theta^i < \left[\tilde{\theta}^* - \sqrt{\mu_t} (\theta_{-t}^* - \theta_t^*)\right]$  was in  $L_t^*$ , he/she would face sufficiently small welfare loss to have a positive net benefit to leave  $L_t^*$ . Hence being in  $L_t^*$  is apparently not his/her optimal strategy.<sup>21</sup>

The set of individuals who violate Condition 1 were they in  $L_s^*$  can be obtained likewise. They are the individuals whose ownerships are

$$\left[\widetilde{\theta}^{*} - \sqrt{\mu_{s}} \left(\theta_{-s}^{*} - \theta_{s}^{*}\right)\right] < \theta^{i} < \left[\widetilde{\theta}^{*} + \sqrt{\mu_{s}} \left(\theta_{-s}^{*} - \theta_{s}^{*}\right)\right]$$
(5.41)

$$\mu_{s} = \frac{N_{s}^{*} \left(N_{t}^{*} + aN\right) \left[N_{t}^{*} + \left(N_{s}^{*} - 1\right) + aN\right]}{\left(N_{t}^{*} + N_{s}^{*} + aN\right)^{2}} > 0$$
(5.42)

 $<sup>^{20}</sup>$ As Condition 2 must also be satisfied, satisfaction of Condition 1 is necessary but not sufficient for an individual to be a member of the tariff lobby in equilibrium.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup>From (5.38), it is clear that the individual whose ownership is  $\tilde{\theta}^*$  have the maximum gain from leaving  $L_t^*$  (were he/she in  $L_t^*$ ) comparing to the other individuals, since he/she faces zero welfare loss from doing so.

where 
$$\left[\widetilde{\theta}^{*} - \sqrt{\mu_{s}}\left(\theta^{*}_{-s} - \theta^{*}_{s}\right)\right] < \widetilde{\theta}^{*} < \left[\widetilde{\theta}^{*} + \sqrt{\mu_{s}}\left(\theta^{*}_{-s} - \theta^{*}_{s}\right)\right]^{22}$$
  
Condition 2

Consider individual  $i \in L_t^*$ . At  $T_p^*$ , every individual  $i \in L_t^*$  must not find it beneficial to switch to  $L_s^*$ . This condition can be represented by

$$\left[u^{i}\left(\theta^{i}, T_{p}^{t-i,s+i}\right) - \frac{S_{s}\left(T_{p}^{t-i,s+i}\right)}{N_{s}^{*}+1}\right] - \left[u^{i}\left(\theta^{i}, T_{p}^{*}\right) - \frac{S_{t}^{*}\left(T_{p}^{*}\right)}{N_{t}^{*}}\right] \leq 0$$

for all  $i \in L_t^*$ .

 $T_p^{t-i,s+i}$  is the political optimal tariff were individual  $i \in L_t^*$  to switch to  $L_s^*$ . From (5.30), it is defined by  $T_p^{t-i,s+i} = \arg \max \left[ \sum_{j \in L_t^*} u^j \left( \theta^j, T \right) - u^i \left( \theta^i, T \right) \right]$ 

 $+\left[\sum_{j\in L_s^*} u^j\left(\theta^j, T\right) + u^i\left(\theta^i, T\right)\right] + aU(T)$  which is clearly identical to  $T_p^*$ . This is because, when the lobbies maximise the aggregate utilities of their members, the individuals' utilities are always given an extra weight in the government's objective function regardless of which lobby they join. Therefore, switching lobby does not alter the gross utility of an individual. At  $T_p^*$ , an individual  $i \in L_t^*$  can gain from switching to  $L_s^*$  only if he/she can expect to pay a lower contribution. The above condition reduces to

$$\frac{S_{t}^{*}\left(T_{p}^{*}\right)}{N_{t}^{*}} - \frac{S_{s}\left(T_{p}^{t-i,s+i}\right)}{N_{s}^{*}+1} \leq 0$$

for all  $i \in L_t^*$ . This means that all individual  $i \in L_t^*$  must not be able to expect to pay a lower contribution by switching to  $L_s^*$ . From (5.34), the above condition is

 $<sup>{}^{22}\</sup>theta_{-s}^* = \frac{N_t^*\theta_t^*}{(N_t^*+aN)}$  is the weighted average between  $\theta_t^*$  and 0, therefore,  $(\theta_{-s}^* - \theta_s^*) > 0$  by the assumption that  $\theta_s^* < 0 < \theta_t^*$ .

$$\left\{ \begin{array}{c} \frac{N_{t}^{*}(N_{s}^{*}+aN)}{(N_{t}^{*}+N_{s}^{*}+aN)^{2}} \left(\theta_{-t}^{*}-\theta_{t}^{*}\right)^{2} \\ -\frac{(N_{s}^{*}+1)[(N_{t}^{*}-1)+aN]}{(N_{t}^{*}+N_{s}^{*}+aN)^{2}} \left[ \frac{(N_{t}^{*}\theta_{t}^{*}-\theta^{i})}{(N_{t}^{*}-1)+aN} \\ -\frac{N_{s}^{*}\theta_{s}^{*}+\theta^{i}}{(N_{s}^{*}+1)} \right]^{2} \right\} \leq 0 \quad (5.43)$$

Rearrange the second term.

$$\frac{N_t^* \left(N_s^* + aN\right)}{\left(N_t^* + N_s^* + aN\right)^2} \left(\theta_{-t}^* - \theta_t^*\right)^2 - \frac{1}{\left(N_s^* + 1\right)\left[\left(N_t^* - 1\right) + aN\right]} \left(\widehat{\theta}_t - \theta^i\right)^2 \le 0 \qquad (5.44)$$

$$\widehat{\theta}_t = \widetilde{\theta}^* + \frac{N_s^* \left(N_t^* + aN\right)}{\left(N_t^* + N_s^* + aN\right)} \left(\theta_{-s}^* - \theta_s^*\right)$$
(5.45)

 $\hat{\theta}_t$  is the ownership of the individual who, if switches from  $L_t^*$  to  $L_s^*$  at  $T_p^*$ , will alter the average ownership of  $L_s^*$  to be equal to the new  $\theta_{-s}$  which, from (5.34), means that, *ceteris paribus*, the new contribution made by the new subsidy lobby  $L_s^* + \{i\}$  equals to zero.<sup>23</sup> Note that  $\hat{\theta}_t > \tilde{\theta}^*$  since  $(\theta_{-s}^* - \theta_s^*) > 0$ .

It is shown in Appendix C.2 that (5.44) will be violated if

$$\left[\widehat{\theta}_{t} + \sqrt{\lambda_{t}} \left(\theta_{-t}^{*} - \theta_{t}^{*}\right)\right] < \theta^{i} < \left[\widehat{\theta}_{t} - \sqrt{\lambda_{t}} \left(\theta_{-t}^{*} - \theta_{t}^{*}\right)\right]$$
(5.46)

$$\lambda_{t} = \frac{N_{t}^{*} \left(N_{s}^{*} + aN\right) \left(N_{s}^{*} + 1\right) \left[\left(N_{t}^{*} - 1\right) + aN\right]}{\left(N_{t}^{*} + N_{s}^{*} + aN\right)^{2}}$$
(5.47)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup>See the second term in (5.43), if an individual  $i \in L_t^*$  switches to  $L_s^*$  at  $T_p^*$ , the new average ownership of  $L_s$  is  $\frac{N_s^*\theta_s^* + \theta^i}{(N_s^* + 1)}$  and the new  $\theta_{-s}$  is  $\frac{(N_t^*\theta_t^* - \theta^i)}{(N_t^* - 1) + aN}$ . If  $\theta^i = \hat{\theta}_t$ , these two are equal which means zero contribution paid by the new subsidy lobby  $L_s^* + \{i\}$ .

Since 
$$\left(\theta_{-t}^{*}-\theta_{t}^{*}\right)<0, \left[\widehat{\theta}_{t}+\sqrt{\lambda_{t}}\left(\theta_{-t}^{*}-\theta_{t}^{*}\right)\right]<\left[\widehat{\theta}_{t}-\sqrt{\lambda_{t}}\left(\theta_{-t}^{*}-\theta_{t}^{*}\right)\right]$$

From (5.44), it can be seen that the first term, which represents the contribution cost paid by  $i \in L_t^*$  at  $T_p^*$ , is constant with respect to  $\theta^i$ . Therefore, the gains from switching from  $L_t^*$  to  $L_s^*$  are different across individuals with respect to the extent to which the individuals can affect the average ownership of  $L_s^*$ , i.e.  $\theta_s^*$ , and hence its political contribution. As discussed above, the individual whose ownership is  $\hat{\theta}_t$  can expect to pay zero contribution were he/she in  $L_t^*$  and switched to  $L_s^*$  at  $T_p^*$ . Therefore, the individuals whose ownerships are close to  $\hat{\theta}_t$  will be more likely to violate (5.44) as compared to the others since they can expect to pay a lower contribution<sup>24</sup> were they in  $L_t^*$  and switched to  $L_s^*$ . This is stated by (5.46) in which the boundaries of the set of ownerships which violate (5.44) deviate symmetrically around  $\hat{\theta}_t$ , i.e.  $\left[\hat{\theta}_t + \sqrt{\lambda_t} \left(\theta_{-t}^* - \theta_t^*\right)\right] < \hat{\theta}_t < \left[\hat{\theta}_t - \sqrt{\lambda_t} \left(\theta_{-t}^* - \theta_t^*\right)\right]$ .

The individuals whose ownerships are  $\left[\widehat{\theta}_t + \sqrt{\lambda_t} \left(\theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t\right)\right] < \theta^i < \left[\widehat{\theta}_t - \sqrt{\lambda_t} \left(\theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t\right)\right]$ , therefore, cannot be in  $L^*_t$  since they would have an incentive to switch to  $L^*_s$  were they in  $L^*_t$  at  $T^*_p$ .

The set of individuals who violate Condition 2 were they in  $L_s^*$  can be obtained likewise. They are the individuals whose ownerships are

$$\left[\widehat{\theta}_{s} - \sqrt{\lambda_{s}} \left(\theta_{-s}^{*} - \theta_{s}^{*}\right)\right] < \theta^{i} < \left[\widehat{\theta}_{s} + \sqrt{\lambda_{s}} \left(\theta_{-s}^{*} - \theta_{s}^{*}\right)\right]$$
(5.48)

$$\lambda_{s} = \frac{N_{s}^{*} \left(N_{t}^{*} + aN\right) \left(N_{t}^{*} + 1\right) \left[\left(N_{s}^{*} - 1\right) + aN\right]}{\left(N_{t}^{*} + N_{s}^{*} + aN\right)^{2}}$$
(5.49)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup>The closer an individual *i*'s ownership is to  $\hat{\theta}_t$  (either  $\theta^i$  is larger or smaller than  $\hat{\theta}_t$ ), the smaller is the contribution the individual *i* can expect from switching from  $L_t^*$  to  $L_s^*$ .

$$\widehat{\theta}_s = \widetilde{\theta}^* + \frac{N_t^* \left(N_s^* + aN\right)}{\left(N_t^* + N_s^* + aN\right)} \left(\theta_{-t}^* - \theta_t^*\right)$$
(5.50)

Since  $\left(\theta_{-s}^{*}-\theta_{s}^{*}\right)>0$ ,  $\left[\widehat{\theta}_{s}-\sqrt{\lambda_{s}}\left(\theta_{-s}^{*}-\theta_{s}^{*}\right)\right]<\widehat{\theta}_{s}<\left[\widehat{\theta}_{s}+\sqrt{\lambda_{s}}\left(\theta_{-s}^{*}-\theta_{s}^{*}\right)\right].$ 

(5.39) and (5.46) are the sets of individuals who cannot be the members of the tariff lobby in equilibrium, however, it is not necessary that all the rest of the individuals will be the tariff lobby's members. Likewise, all the rest of the individuals from those in (5.41) and (5.48) need not be the subsidy lobby's members. Therefore, to determine how the individuals group themselves in equilibrium (5.39), (5.41), (5.46), and (5.48) have to be compared. They are summarised in Summary 1 as the point of reference.

#### Summary 1

(i) The equilibrium tariff lobby  $L_t^*$  does not consist of the individuals whose ownerships are

Condition 1: 
$$\begin{bmatrix} \widetilde{\theta}^* + \sqrt{\mu_t} \left( \theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t \right) \end{bmatrix} < \theta^i < \begin{bmatrix} \widetilde{\theta}^* - \sqrt{\mu_t} \left( \theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t \right) \end{bmatrix}$$
  
Condition 2:  $\begin{bmatrix} \widehat{\theta}_t + \sqrt{\lambda_t} \left( \theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t \right) \end{bmatrix} < \theta^i < \begin{bmatrix} \widehat{\theta}_t - \sqrt{\lambda_t} \left( \theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t \right) \end{bmatrix}$ 

(ii) The equilibrium subsidy lobby  $L_s^*$  does not consist of the individuals whose ownerships are

Condition 1: 
$$\begin{bmatrix} \widetilde{\theta}^* - \sqrt{\mu_s} \left( \theta^*_{-s} - \theta^*_s \right) \end{bmatrix} < \theta^i < \begin{bmatrix} \widetilde{\theta}^* + \sqrt{\mu_s} \left( \theta^*_{-s} - \theta^*_s \right) \end{bmatrix}$$
  
Condition 2:  $\begin{bmatrix} \widehat{\theta}_s - \sqrt{\lambda_s} \left( \theta^*_{-s} - \theta^*_s \right) \end{bmatrix} < \theta^i < \begin{bmatrix} \widehat{\theta}_s + \sqrt{\lambda_s} \left( \theta^*_{-s} - \theta^*_s \right) \end{bmatrix}$ 

Since the critical values in Summary 1 still depend on the numbers of the lobbies' members which depend on the distribution of ownership in the economy, their comparison is not possible without knowing the distribution function.

Suppose that the distribution of ownership is symmetric around the population mean  $\overline{\theta} = 0$ . Therefore, it is presumable that the equilibrium will be symmetric such that

the two lobbies' efforts neutralise each other. Specifically, with symmetric distribution.  $N_t^* = N_s^*$  and the political equilibrium tariff is free trade,  $T_p^* = 1$ . From (5.35), it is implied that  $\tilde{\theta}^* = 0$  and hence  $\theta_s^* = -\theta_t^*$ .

Therefore, the results in Summary 1 can be simplified and be compared in terms of the variables associated with only one lobby that chosen to be the tariff lobby. From (5.40), (5.42), (5.47) and (5.49), the symmetric equilibrium implies that  $\mu_s = \mu_t$  and  $\lambda_s = \lambda_t$ . The symmetric equilibrium also implies that  $\theta_{-s}^* = -\theta_{-t}^*$  and hence, from (5.45) and (5.50),  $\hat{\theta}_s = -\hat{\theta}_t$ . Therefore, the results in Summary 1 can be simplified to

(i) 
$$i \notin L_t^*$$

Condition 1 : 
$$\sqrt{\mu_t} \left( \theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t \right) < \theta^i < -\sqrt{\mu_t} \left( \theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t \right)$$
  
Condition 2 :  $\left[ \widehat{\theta}_t + \sqrt{\lambda_t} \left( \theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t \right) \right] < \theta^i < \left[ \widehat{\theta}_t - \sqrt{\lambda_t} \left( \theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t \right) \right]$ 

(*ii*) 
$$i \notin L_s^*$$

Condition 1 : 
$$\sqrt{\mu_t} \left( \theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t \right) < \theta^i < -\sqrt{\mu_t} \left( \theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t \right)$$
  
Condition 2 :  $-\left[ \widehat{\theta}_t - \sqrt{\lambda_t} \left( \theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t \right) \right] < \theta^i < -\left[ \widehat{\theta}_t + \sqrt{\lambda_t} \left( \theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t \right) \right]$ 
(5.51)

It can be seen that, under the symmetric distribution, only three critical values need to be considered.
$$\begin{aligned}
\theta_{1} &\equiv \sqrt{\mu_{t}} \left( \theta_{-t}^{*} - \theta_{t}^{*} \right) \\
\theta_{2} &\equiv \left[ \widehat{\theta}_{t} - \sqrt{\lambda_{t}} \left( \theta_{-t}^{*} - \theta_{t}^{*} \right) \right] \\
\theta_{3} &\equiv \left[ \widehat{\theta}_{t} + \sqrt{\lambda_{t}} \left( \theta_{-t}^{*} - \theta_{t}^{*} \right) \right]
\end{aligned}$$
(5.52)

It is shown in Appendix C.3 that they are in the following order.

$$- heta_2 < heta_1 < heta_3 < 0 < - heta_3 < - heta_1 < heta_2$$

Figure 5-2 (a), in which  $[\theta_{\min}, \theta_{\max}]$  is the set of all possible ownerships, summarises these relationships and the conditions stated in (5.51).

It can be seen that the set of those who violate Condition 1 and 2 for  $i \in L_t^*$  are those whose ownership  $\theta^i \in (\theta_1, \theta_2)$ . Therefore, the possible tariff lobby's members in equilibrium should be those individuals whose ownerships are  $\theta^i \in [\theta_{\min}, \theta_1]$  and  $\theta^i \in [\theta_2, \theta_{\max}]$ . Similarly, the possible equilibrium subsidy lobby should consist of those individuals whose ownerships are  $\theta^i \in [\theta_{\min}, -\theta_2]$  and  $\theta^i \in [-\theta_1, \theta_{\max}]$ . In fact, there are two possible forms of symmetric coalitions suggested by Figure 5-2 (a). One is represented by Figure 5-2 (b) and the other by Figure 5-2 (c). It can be seen that both forms of coalitions do not violate Condition 1 and Condition 2 for  $i \in L_t^*$  and  $i \in L_s^*$ . However, the form of coalitions in Figure 5-2 (b) implies that the lobbies' average ownerships are  $\theta_s^* < 0 < \theta_s^*$  in equilibrium which is in contradiction with the assumption that  $\theta_s^* < 0 < \theta_t^*$ . Therefore, it can be concluded that the possible form of coalitions in equilibrium when individuals choose their lobbies endogenously is as suggested by Figure 5-2 (c).

It can be seen that those who stay out of the lobbies in equilibrium are those whose policy preferences close to the political equilibrium tariff  $T_p^*$ . This is straightforward since the equilibrium trade policy is close to their preferences so that they would obtain too small change in the tariff and hence too small improvement in their welfares to



Figure 5-2: Equilibrium lobbies,  $L_t^*$  and  $L_s^*$ .

cover the lobbies' contribution costs they had to share were they to join the lobbies for their utilities to be given an extra weight in the government's decision. Note that this is different from the case if they lobby individually. As discussed earlier, when the individuals lobby individually, they offer the government their truthful contribution schedules so that they pay the amounts of contribution according to their true willingness to pay given the tariff outcome. They can even pay zero contribution if the tariff turns out to be their most preferred tariff so that every individual always obtains non negative net benefit from lobbying in absence of the fixed cost. In contrast, when the individuals are restricted to lobby only through the lobbies in this section, they have to pay the contribution according to the true willingness to pay of the individuals whose ownerships are the average ownerships among the members of the lobbies they join.<sup>25</sup> Therefore, the amount of contribution per head can be too high for the individuals whose policy preferences are close to the equilibrium tariff to be able to join.

In addition, it can be seen that each lobby consists of the members whose policy preferences are diverse. When group formation is not restricted to be only among a well-defined group as in all previous works, an individual may choose to join the lobby that lobbying against his/her interest to moderate the lobby's effort instead of joining the lobby that lobbying in his/her interest. Consider an individual whose ownership is  $-\theta_2 < \theta^i < \theta_1$  in Figure 5-2 (c). If he/she left  $L_t^*$  and stayed out of the lobbies, the political equilibrium tariff would move away from his/her interest. Even if the individual might gain from the contribution he/she could forgo, the above derivation ensures that the loss from the policy change dominates. Alternatively, if the same individual switched from  $L_t^*$  to  $L_s^*$ , even if the switching did not alter the political equilibrium tariff (see (5.32)), he/she would have to pay a higher contribution with the subsidy lobby.<sup>26</sup> Therefore,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup>Note also that, from Figure 5-2 (c), the individual whose ownership is the average among the members of a lobby need not be one of the members as the set of the lobby's members is not continuous. <sup>26</sup>The switching has two effects on the contribution of the subsidy lobby that the individual would

expect to pay were he/she to switch to. It lowers the contribution of  $L_s$  since the individual makes the average ownership of  $L_s$  closer to zero. However, it also raises the contribution of  $L_s$  since the leaving of the individual makes the average ownership of  $L_t$  farther from zero. The above derivation ensures that

being a member of the tariff lobby in equilibrium is his/her optimal strategy. It can be concluded that the political equilibrium trade policy tends not to be extreme not only due to the opposing forces between the lobbies but also due to the fact that each lobby's effort is moderated by its own members. This result raises a question whether the standard industry lobby approach might exaggerate the lobbying activities.

Comparing the welfare implications between this two-lobby equilibrium and the individuallobby equilibrium in section 5.3, a point is worth discussing. It was shown in section 5.3 that all individuals lobby individually in equilibrium in the absence of the fixed cost to support free trade. Since there is also free trade in the symmetric two-lobby equilibrium, the welfare comparison can be done in terms of the contributions that the individuals have to pay. It is obvious that those whose  $\theta^i$  close to zero are better off in the two-lobby equilibrium since they do not have to pay any contribution. For those at the two extremes, it is apparent that they are also better off in the two-lobby equilibrium since they can pay smaller contributions. This is because, when the individuals lobby through groups, they do not have to pay according to their own deviations from the mean but according to the average deviations of their respective lobbies which are smaller. Therefore, the lobbies that emerge in this model can be considered as the means through which the individuals can restrain their otherwise offsetting contributions thus providing an incentive for the individuals to lobby collectively.

#### 5.5 Conclusion

This chapter examined the individuals' decision to participate in lobbying prior to the stages of interaction between the government and the lobbies studied by Grossman and Helpman (1994). It was found that no one lobbied individually if the total population and/or the fixed costs were too large since the individuals would find themselves too small to influence the government's decision. When the lobby formation was concerned. It was

the latter effect dominates.

found that when the individuals were not restricted to join a particular lobby as in the previous works, some individuals might want to join the lobbies which lobbied against their interests to moderate their efforts rather than joining the ones which lobbied in their favour. Welfare comparison between the two equilibriums suggested that a lobby could be the means through which the individuals could restrain their otherwise offsetting contributions thus providing them an incentive to lobby collectively.

It can be seen that the model in this chapter shares the same basic settings as the models in the previous chapters on trade disputes and trade agreements. As pointed out by Putnam (1988) and is generally recognised in the literature, there are the entanglements between domestic and international politics. Therefore, an interesting extension of this model is to combine it with the framework in the previous chapters to study the effect of domestic politics on the international front. This will constitute a more comprehensive framework to analyse the international tariff policy whether it is in conflicts or coordinations. More generally, the framework developed in this chapter can also be applied to the determination of the government's policies other than tariff.

## Chapter 6

## Conclusion

This thesis is a collection of theoretical works on trade wars, trade agreements, and the political economy of trade policies. A multi-country, two-good model that shares the same trade patterns with a trade model in the customs union literature was employed in chapters 3 and 4. We examined the importance of the world market structure on the outcome of a trade war and the choice of a country to negotiate a trade agreement when the alternatives which imply different sources of gain were available. Chapter 5 concerned the lobby formation which was exogenous in the previous literature.

In chapter 3, it was shown that there was a greater possibility for a country to win even if the country's endowments were relatively small if the world market of its exportable moved closer to the monopolistic market, i.e. there were less countries exporting the same good and/or the world endowment of that good was divided more disproportionately among its exporters, while the previous literature suggested that only the country whose endowments of goods were relatively large could win a trade war.

In chapter 4, as there were two types of trade agreement which implied different sources of gain and different negotiating partners, the conditions in which one was preferred to the other by a country were examined. By comparing the welfare implications between the two types of agreement from the perspective of a country, it was found that the choice of a country to negotiate a trade agreement did not depend on the strategic complementarity or substitutability of its negotiating partners' tariffs but their levels of endowments that generated sufficiently large gain (no matter it was the gain in terms of trade or in volume of trade) relative to the non-cooperative equilibrium.

In the last chapter, it was found that no one lobbied individually if the total population and/or the fixed costs were too large since the individuals would find themselves too small to influence the government's decision. When the lobby formation was concerned. It was found that when the individuals were not restricted to join a particular lobby as in the previous works, some individuals might want to join the lobbies which lobbied against their interests to moderate their efforts rather than joining the ones which lobbied in their favour. Welfare comparison between the two equilibriums suggested that a lobby could be the means through which the individuals could restrain their otherwise offsetting contributions thus providing them an incentive to lobby collectively.

As the last chapter is closely linked with the framework in the first two chapters, a possible and interesting extension of this thesis is to combine the two frameworks together to obtain a more comprehensive framework for the trade policy analysis.

## Appendix A

## Chapter 3

## A.1 Derivation of the Nash equilibrium tariffs in the two-country model.

Substituting (3.9) and (3.10) back into (3.8) and solve for  $T^A$  and  $T^B$ , the two countries' best response tariff functions can be obtained. Consider A.

$$\frac{(1-T^{A})}{2\sqrt{T^{A}}(1+T^{A})^{2}}\frac{(X^{A}+qY^{A})}{\sqrt{q}} - \frac{(qY^{A}-X^{A})}{2\sqrt{q}q}\frac{\sqrt{T^{A}}}{(1+T^{A})}\frac{1}{(1+T^{A})^{2}}\frac{(X^{A}+qY^{A})}{(s^{A}Y^{A}+s^{B}Y^{B})} = 0$$

Take out the common terms and substitute (3.7) for q in the denominator of the second term.

$$\frac{(1-T^A)}{\sqrt{T^A}} - (qY^A - X^A) \frac{(s^A Y^A + s^B Y^B)}{[(1-s^A)X^A + (1-s^B)X^B]} \frac{\sqrt{T^A}}{(1+T^A)} \frac{1}{(s^A Y^A + s^B Y^B)} = 0$$
  
(1 - T<sup>A</sup>)(1 + T<sup>A</sup>)[(1 - s<sup>A</sup>)X<sup>A</sup> + (1 - s<sup>B</sup>)X<sup>B</sup>] - (qY^A - X^A)T^A = 0

Use the fact that  $(1 - s^A) = \frac{1}{(1+T^A)}$ , and rearrange.

$$\frac{X^A}{T^A Y^A} + \frac{(1 - T^A)(1 + T^A)(1 - s^B)X^B}{T^A Y^A} = q$$

Use the fact that  $s^A = \frac{T^A}{(1+T^A)}$ , and substitute (3.7) for q.

$$\frac{X^{A}}{T^{A}Y^{A}} + \frac{(1 - T^{A})(1 - s^{B})X^{B}}{s^{A}Y^{A}} = \frac{(1 - s^{A})X^{A} + (1 - s^{B})X^{B}}{(s^{A}Y^{A} + s^{B}Y^{B})}$$

Rearrange.

$$\begin{bmatrix} s^{A}X^{A} \\ +T^{A}(1-T^{A})(1-s^{B})X^{B} \end{bmatrix} (s^{A}Y^{A}+s^{B}Y^{B}) = T^{A}s^{A}Y^{A} \begin{bmatrix} (1-s^{A})X^{A} \\ +(1-s^{B})X^{B} \end{bmatrix}$$
$$\begin{bmatrix} (s^{A})^{2}X^{A}Y^{A} \\ +T^{A}(1-T^{A})s^{A}Y^{A}(1-s^{B})X^{B} \\ +s^{A}X^{A}s^{B}Y^{B} \\ +T^{A}(1-T^{A})s^{B}(1-s^{B})X^{B}Y^{B} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} T^{A}s^{A}(1-s^{A})X^{A}Y^{A} \\ +T^{A}s^{A}Y^{A}(1-s^{B})X^{B} \end{bmatrix}$$

Using the fact that  $s^A = \frac{T^A}{(1+T^A)}$  and  $(1-s^A) = \frac{1}{(1+T^A)}$ , the first term on the left and the first term on the right are equal thus cancel each other out. Rearrange.

$$\begin{bmatrix} s^{A}X^{A}s^{B}Y^{B} \\ +T^{A}(1-T^{A})s^{B}(1-s^{B})X^{B}Y^{B} \\ s^{A}X^{A}s^{B}Y^{B} + T^{A}(1-T^{A})s^{B}(1-s^{B})X^{B}Y^{B} = (T^{A})^{2}s^{A}Y^{A}(1-s^{B})X^{B} \end{bmatrix}$$

Multiply through by  $\frac{1}{s^A}$ .

$$X^{A}s^{B}Y^{B} + \frac{1}{s^{A}}T^{A}(1-T^{A})s^{B}(1-s^{B})X^{B}Y^{B} = (T^{A})^{2}Y^{A}(1-s^{B})X^{B}$$
$$X^{A}s^{B}Y^{B} + [1-(T^{A})^{2}]s^{B}(1-s^{B})X^{B}Y^{B} = (T^{A})^{2}Y^{A}(1-s^{B})X^{B}$$

Solve for  $T^A$ , A's best response tariff function can be obtained.

$$\widetilde{T^A}(T^B) = \sqrt{\frac{s^B Y^B}{(1-s^B)X^B}} \frac{[X^A + (1-s^B)X^B]}{(Y^A + s^B Y^B)}$$

Substituting for  $s^B$  and (3.1) for  $X^i$  and  $Y^i$  and rearranging yields

$$\widetilde{T^{A}}(T^{B}) = \sqrt{\frac{\beta_{y}}{(1-\beta_{x})} \frac{\left(\frac{\beta_{z}}{T^{B}}+1\right)}{\left[(1-\beta_{y})T^{B}+1\right]}}$$
(3.11)

Working similarly, B's best response tariff function can also be obtained.

$$\widetilde{T^{B}}(T^{A}) = \sqrt{\frac{\beta_{x}}{(1-\beta_{y})} \frac{(\frac{\beta_{y}}{T^{A}}+1)}{[(1-\beta_{x})T^{A}+1]}}$$
(3.12)

The interior Nash equilibrium tariffs,  $(T_N^A, T_N^B)$ , can be solved for by substituting  $\widetilde{T^B}(T^A)$  into  $\widetilde{T^A}(T^B)$ .

$$\begin{split} (T^A)^2 &= \frac{\beta_y}{(1-\beta_x)} \frac{\beta_z \sqrt{\frac{(1-\beta_y)}{\beta_x} \frac{(1-\beta_y)T^A+1]}{(\frac{\beta_y}{\beta_x}+1)}}{(\frac{\beta_y}{(1-\beta_y)T^A+1]} + 1}}{(T^A)^2 = \frac{\beta_y}{(1-\beta_x)} \frac{\sqrt{\beta_x(1-\beta_y)}\sqrt{(1-\beta_x)T^A+1]} + \sqrt{(\frac{\beta_y}{T^A}+1)}}{\sqrt{\beta_x(1-\beta_y)}\sqrt{(\frac{\beta_y}{T^A}+1)} + \sqrt{(\frac{\beta_y}{T^A}+1)}}{\sqrt{(\frac{\beta_y}{T^A}+1)}} \frac{\sqrt{((1-\beta_x)T^A+1]}}{\sqrt{(\frac{\beta_y}{T^A}+1)}} \\ (T^A)^2(1-\beta_x) \begin{cases} \sqrt{\beta_x(1-\beta_y)}\left(\frac{\beta_y}{T^A}+1\right) + \sqrt{((1-\beta_x)T^A+1]} + \sqrt{(\frac{\beta_y}{T^A}+1)} \right) \\ + \sqrt{[(1-\beta_x)T^A+1]}\left(\frac{\beta_y}{T^A}+1\right) \end{cases} \\ = \\ \beta_y \begin{cases} \sqrt{\beta_x(1-\beta_y)}\left[(1-\beta_x)T^A+1\right]\left(\frac{\beta_y}{T^A}+1\right) \\ + \sqrt{[(1-\beta_x)T^A+1]}\left(\frac{\beta_y}{T^A}+1\right) \right) \\ + (T^A)^2(1-\beta_x)\sqrt{[(1-\beta_x)T^A+1]}\left(\frac{\beta_y}{T^A}+1\right) \\ -\beta_y[(1-\beta_x)T^A+1]\sqrt{\beta_x(1-\beta_y)} \\ -\beta_y\sqrt{[(1-\beta_x)T^A+1]}\sqrt{\beta_x(1-\beta_y)} \\ -\beta_y\sqrt{[(1-\beta_x)T^A+1]}(\frac{\beta_y}{T^A}+1) - \beta_y[(1-\beta_x)T^A+1] \right] \\ + \sqrt{[(1-\beta_x)T^A+1]}\left(\frac{\beta_y}{T^A}+1\right) \left[(T^A)^2(1-\beta_x)-\beta_y] \\ + \sqrt{[(1-\beta_x)T^A+1]}\left(\frac{\beta_y}{T^A}+1\right)\left[(T^A)^2(1-\beta_x)-\beta_y] \\ + \sqrt{[(1-\beta_x)T^A+1]}\left(\frac{\beta_y}{T^A}+1\right)\left[(T^A)^2(1-\beta_x)-\beta_y] \\ + \sqrt{[(1-\beta_x)T^A+1]}\left(\frac{\beta_y}{T^A}+1\right)\left[(T^A)^2(1-\beta_x)-\beta_y] \\ \end{bmatrix} = 0 \\ [(T^A)^2(1-\beta_x)-\beta_y] \begin{cases} \sqrt{\beta_x(1-\beta_y)} \left[(T^A)^2(1-\beta_x)-\beta_y\right] \\ + \sqrt{[(1-\beta_x)T^A+1]}\left(\frac{\beta_y}{T^A}+1\right)\left[(T^A)^2(1-\beta_x)-\beta_y] \\ + \sqrt{[(1-\beta_x)T^A+1]}\left(\frac{\beta_y}{T^A}+1\right)\left[(T^A)^2(1-\beta_x)-\beta_y] \\ \end{bmatrix}} = 0 \end{split}$$

The values of  $T^A$  which make the second parenthesis equal to zero are all negative. Since  $T^A$  has to be positive for the domestic price of A's importable to be positive, the A's interior Nash equilibrium tariff is

$$T_N^A = \sqrt{\frac{\beta_y}{(1 - \beta_x)}} \tag{3.13}$$

which makes the first parenthesis equal to zero. Substituting  $T_N^A$  back into B's best response tariff function  $\widetilde{T^B}(T^A)$  gives the interior Nash equilibrium tariff of B.

$$T_N^B = \sqrt{\frac{\beta_x}{(1 - \beta_y)}} \tag{3.14}$$

# A.2 Derivation of the best response tariff functions in the multi-country model.

Consider country A. Substitute (3.9), (3.20) and (3.21) into the first order condition.

$$\left[\begin{array}{c} \frac{(1-T^{A})}{2\sqrt{T^{A}}(1+T^{A})^{2}}\frac{(X^{A}+qY^{A})}{\sqrt{q}}\\ -\frac{(qY^{A}-X^{A})}{2\sqrt{q}q}\frac{\sqrt{T^{A}}}{(1+T^{A})}\frac{1}{(1+T^{A})^{2}}\frac{(X^{A}+qY^{A})}{(s^{A}Y^{A}+s^{B}Y^{B}+\sum_{i=1}^{n_{x}}s^{a^{i}}Y^{a^{i}}+\sum_{i=1}^{n_{y}}s^{b^{i}}Y^{b^{i}})}\end{array}\right]=0$$

Take out the common terms and substitute (3.19) for q in the denominator of the second term.

$$\frac{(1-T^{A})}{\sqrt{T^{A}}} - (qY^{A} - X^{A}) \frac{\begin{pmatrix} s^{A}Y^{A} \\ +s^{B}Y^{B} \\ +\sum_{i=1}^{n_{x}}s^{a^{i}}Y^{a^{i}} \\ +\sum_{i=1}^{n_{y}}s^{b^{i}}Y^{b^{i}} \end{pmatrix}}{\begin{pmatrix} (1-s^{A})X^{A} \\ +(1-s^{B})X^{B} \\ +\sum_{i=1}^{n_{x}}(1-s^{a^{i}})X^{a^{i}} \\ +\sum_{i=1}^{n_{y}}(1-s^{b^{i}})X^{b^{i}} \end{pmatrix}} \frac{\sqrt{T^{A}}}{\begin{pmatrix} s^{A}Y^{A} \\ +s^{B}Y^{B} \\ +\sum_{i=1}^{n_{x}}s^{a^{i}}Y^{a^{i}} \\ +\sum_{i=1}^{n_{y}}s^{b^{i}}Y^{b^{i}} \end{pmatrix}} = 0$$

$$(1 - T^{A})(1 + T^{A}) \begin{bmatrix} (1 - s^{A}) X^{A} \\ + (1 - s^{B}) X^{B} \\ + \Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{x}} (1 - s^{a^{i}}) X^{a^{i}} \\ + \Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{y}} (1 - s^{b^{i}}) X^{b^{i}} \end{bmatrix} - (qY^{A} - X^{A})T^{A} = 0$$

Use the fact that  $(1 - s^A) = \frac{1}{(1+T^A)}$ , and rearrange.

$$\frac{(1-T^{A})(1+T^{A})}{\frac{X^{A}}{T^{A}Y^{A}}} + \frac{(1-T^{A})(1+T^{A})}{\frac{X^{n_{x}}}{T^{A}Y^{A}}} \begin{bmatrix} (1-s^{B}) X^{B} \\ + \sum_{i=1}^{n_{x}} (1-s^{a^{i}}) X^{a^{i}} \\ + \sum_{i=1}^{n_{y}} (1-s^{b^{i}}) X^{b^{i}} \end{bmatrix}}{T^{A}Y^{A}} = q$$

Use the fact that  $s^A = \frac{T^A}{(1+T^A)}$ , and substitute (3.19) for q.

$$\frac{X^{A}}{T^{A}Y^{A}} + \frac{(1-T^{A}) \begin{bmatrix} (1-s^{B}) X^{B} \\ + \sum_{i=1}^{n_{x}} (1-s^{a^{i}}) X^{a^{i}} \\ + \sum_{i=1}^{n_{y}} (1-s^{b^{i}}) X^{b^{i}} \end{bmatrix}}{s^{A}Y^{A}} = \frac{\begin{bmatrix} (1-s^{A}) X^{A} \\ + (1-s^{B}) X^{B} \\ + \sum_{i=1}^{n_{x}} (1-s^{a^{i}}) X^{a^{i}} \\ + \sum_{i=1}^{n_{y}} (1-s^{b^{i}}) X^{b^{i}} \end{bmatrix}}{\begin{pmatrix} s^{A}Y^{A} \\ + s^{B}Y^{B} \\ + \sum_{i=1}^{n_{x}} s^{a^{i}}Y^{a^{i}} \\ + \sum_{i=1}^{n_{y}} s^{b^{i}}Y^{b^{i}} \end{pmatrix}}$$

Rearrange.

$$\left\{ \begin{array}{c} s^{A}X^{A} \\ +T^{A}(1-T^{A}) \begin{bmatrix} (1-s^{B})X^{B} \\ +\sum_{i=1}^{n_{z}}(1-s^{a^{i}})X^{a^{i}} \\ +\sum_{i=1}^{n_{y}}(1-s^{b^{i}})X^{b^{i}} \end{bmatrix} \right\} \begin{pmatrix} s^{A}Y^{A} \\ +s^{B}Y^{B} \\ +\sum_{i=1}^{n_{z}}s^{a^{i}}Y^{a^{i}} \\ +\sum_{i=1}^{n_{y}}s^{b^{i}}Y^{b^{i}} \end{pmatrix}$$

$$= T^{A}s^{A}Y^{A} \begin{bmatrix} (1-s^{A})X^{A} \\ + (1-s^{B})X^{B} \\ + \Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{x}}(1-s^{a^{i}})X^{a^{i}} \\ + \Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{y}}(1-s^{b^{i}})X^{b^{i}} \end{bmatrix}$$

$$\begin{cases} (s^{A})^{2}X^{A}Y^{A} \\ (1-s^{B})X^{B} \\ + \Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{x}}(1-s^{a^{i}})X^{a^{i}} \\ + \Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{x}}(1-s^{b^{i}})X^{b^{i}} \end{bmatrix}$$

$$+ s^{A}X^{A} \begin{pmatrix} s^{B}Y^{B} \\ + \Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{x}}s^{a^{i}}Y^{a^{i}} \\ + \Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{y}}s^{b^{i}}Y^{b^{i}} \end{pmatrix}$$

$$+ T^{A}(1-T^{A}) \begin{bmatrix} (1-s^{B})X^{B} \\ + \Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{x}}(1-s^{a^{i}})X^{a^{i}} \\ + \Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{y}}(1-s^{b^{i}})X^{b^{i}} \end{bmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} s^{B}Y^{B} \\ + \Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{x}}s^{a^{i}}Y^{a^{i}} \\ + \Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{x}}(1-s^{a^{i}})X^{a^{i}} \\ + \Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{x}}s^{b^{i}}Y^{b^{i}} \end{pmatrix}$$

$$= \begin{cases} T^{A}s^{A}(1-s^{A})X^{A}Y^{A} \\ + T^{A}s^{A}Y^{A} \begin{bmatrix} (1-s^{B})X^{B} \\ + \Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{x}}(1-s^{a^{i}})X^{a^{i}} \\ + \Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{y}}(1-s^{b^{i}})X^{b^{i}} \end{bmatrix}$$

Using the fact that  $s^A = \frac{T^A}{(1+T^A)}$  and  $(1 - s^A) = \frac{1}{(1+T^A)}$ , the first term on the left and the first term on the right are equal thus cancel each other out. Rearrange.

$$\begin{cases} s^{A}X^{A} \begin{pmatrix} s^{B}Y^{B} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{z}}s^{a^{i}}Y^{a^{i}} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{y}}s^{b^{i}}Y^{b^{i}} \end{pmatrix} \\ +T^{A}(1-T^{A}) \begin{bmatrix} (1-s^{B})X^{B} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{z}}(1-s^{a^{i}})X^{a^{i}} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{y}}(1-s^{b^{i}})X^{b^{i}} \end{bmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} s^{B}Y^{B} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{z}}s^{a^{i}}Y^{a^{i}} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{y}}s^{b^{i}}Y^{b^{i}} \end{pmatrix} \end{cases}$$

$$= \left\{ \begin{array}{c} T^{A}s^{A}Y^{A} \begin{bmatrix} (1-s^{B}) X^{B} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{x}}(1-s^{a^{i}})X^{a^{i}} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{y}}(1-s^{b^{i}})X^{b^{i}} \end{bmatrix} \\ -T^{A}(1-T^{A})s^{A}Y^{A} \begin{bmatrix} (1-s^{B}) X^{B} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{x}}(1-s^{a^{i}})X^{a^{i}} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{y}}(1-s^{b^{i}})X^{b^{i}} \end{bmatrix} \end{array} \right\}$$

Rearrange.

$$\begin{cases} s^{A}X^{A} \begin{pmatrix} s^{B}Y^{B} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{x}}s^{a^{i}}Y^{a^{i}} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{y}}s^{b^{i}}Y^{b^{i}} \end{pmatrix} \\ +T^{A}(1-T^{A}) \begin{pmatrix} (1-s^{B})X^{B} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{x}}(1-s^{a^{i}})X^{a^{i}} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{y}}(1-s^{b^{i}})X^{b^{i}} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} s^{B}Y^{B} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{x}}s^{a^{i}}Y^{a^{i}} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{y}}s^{b^{i}}Y^{b^{i}} \end{pmatrix} \end{pmatrix} \\ = (T^{A})^{2}s^{A}Y^{A} \begin{pmatrix} (1-s^{B})X^{B} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{x}}(1-s^{a^{i}})X^{a^{i}} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{y}}(1-s^{b^{i}})X^{b^{i}} \end{bmatrix} \end{cases}$$

Multiply through by  $\frac{1}{s^A}$ .

$$\begin{cases} X^{A} \begin{pmatrix} s^{B}Y^{B} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{x}}s^{a^{i}}Y^{a^{i}} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{y}}s^{b^{i}}Y^{b^{i}} \end{pmatrix} \\ +\frac{1}{s^{A}}T^{A}(1-T^{A}) \begin{pmatrix} (1-s^{B})X^{B} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{x}}(1-s^{a^{i}})X^{a^{i}} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{y}}(1-s^{b^{i}})X^{b^{i}} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} s^{B}Y^{B} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{x}}s^{a^{i}}Y^{a^{i}} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{y}}s^{b^{i}}Y^{b^{i}} \end{pmatrix} \\ = (T^{A})^{2}Y^{A} \begin{pmatrix} (1-s^{B})X^{B} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{x}}(1-s^{a^{i}})X^{a^{i}} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{y}}(1-s^{b^{i}})X^{b^{i}} \end{bmatrix}$$

$$\begin{cases} X^{A} \begin{pmatrix} s^{B}Y^{B} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{x}} s^{a^{i}}Y^{a^{i}} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{y}} s^{b^{i}}Y^{b^{i}} \end{pmatrix} \\ +(1+T^{A})(1-T^{A}) \begin{bmatrix} (1-s^{B}) X^{B} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{x}}(1-s^{a^{i}})X^{a^{i}} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{y}}(1-s^{b^{i}})X^{b^{i}} \end{bmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} s^{B}Y^{B} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{x}} s^{a^{i}}Y^{a^{i}} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{y}} s^{b^{i}}Y^{b^{i}} \end{pmatrix} \\ = 0 \\ -(T^{A})^{2}Y^{A} \begin{bmatrix} (1-s^{B}) X^{B} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{x}}(1-s^{a^{i}})X^{a^{i}} \\ +\Sigma_{i=1}^{n_{y}}(1-s^{b^{i}})X^{b^{i}} \end{bmatrix}$$

Solving for  $T^A$ , country A's best response tariff function can be obtained.

$$\widetilde{T^{A}}(T^{B}, \{T^{a^{i}}\}, \{T^{b^{i}}\}) = \sqrt{\frac{\left[\begin{array}{c} \frac{X^{A}}{\left(1 - s^{B}\right)X^{B}} + 1\right]}{\left(1 - s^{a^{i}}\right)X^{a^{i}}} + 2\sum_{i=1}^{n_{x}}(1 - s^{a^{i}})X^{b^{i}}}\right]}{\frac{Y^{A}}{\left(\frac{S^{B}Y^{B}}{\left(+\sum_{i=1}^{n_{x}}s^{a^{i}}Y^{a^{i}}\right)} + 1\right)}}$$

The other countries' best response tariff functions in (3.22) can be obtained likewise.

#### A.3 Simulation results

		The numb	pers in ea	ch cell are	$e(U_N^A/U_F^A)$	$U_N^B/U_F^B$	•	a <u>127 - a</u> 18 18 19 19 19
$\beta_x \setminus \beta_y$	0.2	0.3	0.4	0.5	0.6	0.7	0.8	0.9
0.2								. <b>961</b> 83
								1.0037
0.3							. 988 15	. 914 01
0.0							1.0017	1.0108
0.4						. 995 05	. 968 79	. 877 1
0.4						1.0005	1.0045	1.018
0.5					. 997 87	. 986 56	. 951 74	. 851 45
0.0					. 999 42	1	1.0055	1.0227
0.6				. 999 42	. 994 88	. 979 82	. 940 22	. 836 06
0.0				. 997 87	. 994 88	. 994 68	1.001	1.0213
0.7			1.0005	1	. 994 68	. 977 98	. 936 23	. 830 92
0.7			. 995 05	. 986 56	. 979 82	. 977 98	. 984 56	1.0076
0.0		1.0017	1.0045	1.0055	1.001	. 984 56	. 942 81	. 838 14
0.8		. 988 15	. 968 79	. 951 74	. 940 22	. 936 23	. 942 81	. 968 38
0.0	1.0037	1.0108	1.018	1.0227	1.0213	1.0076	. 968 38	. 866 02
0.9	. 961 83	. 914 01	. 877 1	. 851 <b>45</b>	. 836 06	. 830 92	. 838 14	. 866 02

Table A.1: Degree of specialisation and Nash equilibrium welfare.

The nu	mbers in ea	ch cell are	$(T_N^A, T_N^B, T_N^a)$	$,T_N^b),$ given	$\beta_x = \beta_y =$	0.7 and $n_{\tau}$	$= n_{} = 9.$
$\delta_x \setminus \delta_y$	0	0.1	0.3	0.5	0.7	0.9	1
	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0
0	1.0	1.041	1.1298	1.2353	1.3731	1.5771	1.729
0	1.0459	1.046	1.0455	1.044	1.0412	1.0363	1.0325
	1.0459	1.041	1.0322	1.0239	1.0155	1.0058	1.0
	1.041	1.0411	1.0407	1.0394	1.0368	1.0325	1.0291
0.1	1.0	1.0411	1.1301	1.2359	1.3741	1.5786	1.7308
0.1	1.041	1.0411	1.0407	1.0394	1.0368	1.0325	1.0291
	1.046	1.0411	1.0323	1.024	1.0155	1.0059	1.0
	1.1298	1.1301	1.1288	1.1244	1.1162	1.1021	1.0913
0.2	1.0	1.0407	1.1288	1.2334	1.37	1.5725	1.7234
0.5	1.0322	1.0323	1.032	1.0309	1.029	1.0256	1.0229
	1.0455	1.0407	1.032	1.0238	1.0154	1.0058	1.0
	1.2353	1.2359	1.2334	1.2253	1.2103	1.1847	1.1652
0.5	1.0	1.0394	1.1244	1.2253	1.3573	1.5534	1.7
0.5	1.0239	1.024	1.0238	1.023	1.0216	1.0191	1.0172
	1.044	1.0394	1.0309	1.023	1.0149	1.0056	1.0
	1.3731	1.3741	1.37	1.3573	1.3337	1.2935	1. <b>263</b> 2
07	1.0	1.0368	1.1162	1.2103	1.3337	1.5179	1.6564
0.7	1.0155	1.0155	1.0154	1.0149	1.014	1.0125	1.0113
	1.0412	1.0368	1.029	1.0216	1.014	1.0053	1.0
	1.5771	1.5786	1.5725	1.5534	1.5179	1.4578	1.4128
0.0	1.0	1.0325	1.1021	1.1847	1.2935	1.4578	1.5827
0.9	1.0058	1.0059	1.0058	1.0056	1.0053	1.0048	1.0044
	1.0363	1.0325	1.0256	1.0191	1.0125	1.0048	1.0
	1.729	1.7308	1.7234	1.7	1.6564	1.5827	1.5275
_	1.0	1.0291	1.0913	1.1652	1.2632	1.4128	1.5275
1	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0
	1.0325	1.0291	1.0229	1.0172	1.0113	1.0044	1.0

Table A.2: Degree of market domination and Nash equilibrium tariff

The numbers in each cell are $(TA, TB, Ta, Tb)$									
	g	given $\beta_x = \beta_x$	$\beta_{y} = 0.7$ and	$d \delta_r = \delta_n =$	$(\tilde{N}, \tilde{N}), (\tilde{N}), (\tilde{N})$				
$n_x \setminus n_y$	1	5	7	10	100	T			
	1.2301	1.245	1.2459	1 2467	1 249 2	$\rightarrow \infty$			
1	1.2301	1.2117	1.2105	1 2097	1.2402	1.2484			
	1.2301	1.245	1.2459	1 2467	1.2079	1.2077			
	1.2301	1.0394	1.0278	1.0193	1.2402	1.2484			
	1.2117	1.2258	1.2267	1.0130 1.2274	1.0019	1.0			
5	1.245	1.2258	1.2246	1 227 4	1.2209	1.229			
J	1.0394	1.0418	1.042	1.0421	1.2210	1.2216			
	1.245	1.0418	1.0296	1.0421		1.0424			
	1.2105	1.2246	1.2255	1.0200	1.002	1.0			
7	1.2459	1.2267	1.2255	1 220 2	1.2270 1.2270	1.22/8 1.999 5			
1	1.0278	1.0296	1.0297	1.2240		1.2225			
	1.2459	1.042	1.0297	1.0206		1.03			
	1.2097	1.2237	1.2246	1.0200 1 2253	1.002	1.0			
10	1.2467	1.2274	1.2262	1.2253	1.2207	1.2209			
10	1.0193	1.0205	1.0206	1.0207	1.2204	1.2232			
	1.2467	1.0421	1.0298	1.0207	1 002	1.0208			
	1.2079	1.2218	1.2227	1.2234	1 224 8	1.0			
100	1.2482	1.2289	1.2276	1.2267	1.2248	1.225			
100	1.0019	1.002	1.002	1.002	1.002	1 002			
	1.2482	1.0424	1.0299	1.0208	1.002	1.002			
	1.2077	1.2216	1.2225	1.2232	1.2246	1 224 7			
	1.2484	1.229	1.2278	1.2269	1.225	1.2247			
$\rightarrow \infty$	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0			
	1.2484	1.0424	1.03	1.0208	1.002	1.0			

Table A.3: Market concentration and Nash equilibrium tariff.

	The numb	or in oach	coll in <i>9N</i> of	$\frac{1}{1000} \beta - \beta$	-07 and	<b>m m m</b>	0			
	The number in each cen is $\frac{1}{q_F}$ , given $p_x = p_y = 0.7$ and $n_x = n_y = 9$ .									
$\delta_x\setminus\delta_y$	0	0.1	0.3	0.5	0.7	0.9	1			
0	1.0	. 997 62	1.0072	1.0384	1.0994	1.213	1.3071			
0.1	1.0024	1.0	1.0096	1.0408	1.102	1.2158	1.31			
0.3	. 992 81	. 990 44	1.0	1.0309	1.0915	1.2045	1.2981			
0.5	. 963 07	. 960 77	. 970 04	1.0	1.059	1.1691	1.2609			
0.7	. 909 58	. 907 43	. 916 13	. 944 33	1.0	1.1046	1.1925			
0.9	. 824 43	. 822 52	. 830 24	. 855 <b>37</b>	. 905 27	1.0	1.0804			
1	. 765 07	. 763 35	. 770 33	. 793 1	. 838 57	. 925 59	1.0			

Table A.4: Degree of market domination and Nash equilibrium world relative price.

The number in each cell is $\frac{q_N}{q_F}$ , given $\beta_x = \beta_y = 0.7$ and $\delta_x = \delta_y = 0.5$ .								
$n_x \setminus n_y$	1	5	7	10	100	$\rightarrow \infty$		
1	1.0	.94802	. 944 69	. 942 23	. 937 14	. 936 58		
5	1.0548	1.0	. 996 48	. 993 88	. 988 5	. 987 91		
7	1.0585	1.0035	1.0	. 997 39	. 991 99	. 991 4		
10	1.0613	1.0062	1.0026	1.0	. 994 59	. 994		
100	1.0671	1.0116	1.0081	1.0054	1.0	. 9994		
$\rightarrow \infty$	1.0677	1.0122	1.0087	1.006	1.0006	1.0		

Table A.5: Market concentration and Nash equilibrium world relative price.

The nu	mbers in ea	ch cell are	$\left( rac{U_N^A}{U_F^A}, rac{U_N^B}{U_F^B}, rac{U_N^a}{U_F^B}  ight)$	$\left(,\frac{U_N^b}{U_F^b}\right)$ , given	$\beta_x = \beta_y =$	0.7 and $n_x$	$= n_y = 9.$
$\delta_x \setminus \delta_y$	0	0.1	0.3	0.5	0.7	0.9	1
	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
0	0	. 999 32	. 999 59	1.0021	1.0074	1.0168	1.0241
U	. 999 75	1.0002	. 998 32	. 992 42	. 981 96	. <b>965</b> 84	. 955 14
	.99975	. 999 32	1.0013	1.0076	1.0201	1.0433	0
	. 999 32	. 999 8	. 997 89	. 992 01	. 981 58	. 965 51	. 954 86
0.1	0	. 999 8	1.0001	1.0026	1.0079	1.0173	1.0245
0.1	.99932	. 999 8	. 997 89	. 992 01	. 981 58	. 965 51	. 954 86
	1.0002	. 999 8	1.0018	1.0081,	1.0206	1.0439	0
	. 999 59	1.0001	. 998 17	. 992 33	. 981 95	. 965 93	. 955 28
0.2	0	. 997 89	. 998 17	1.0007	1.006	1.0155	1.0227
0.5	1.0013	1.0018	. 999 88	. 993 92	. 983 33	. 966 99	. 956 13
	.99832	. 997 89	. 999 88	1.0061	1.0185	1.0416	0
	1.0021	1.0026	1.0007	. 994 86	. 984 47	. 968 3	. 957 46
0.5	0	. 992 01	. 992 33	. 994 86	1.0002	1.0097	1.017 <b>2</b>
0.5	1.0076	1.0081	1.0061	. 999 94	. 988 9	. <b>971</b> 73	. <b>960 23</b>
	.99242	. 992 01	. 993 92	. 999 94	1.0118	1.0343	0
	1.0074	1.0079	1.006	1.0002	. 989 73	. 973 26	. 962 05
0.7	0	. 981 58	. 981 95	. 984 47	.98973	. 999 32	1.0069
0.7	1.0201	1.0206	1.0185	1.0118	. 999 98	. 981 31	. 968 61
	. 981 96	. 981 58	. 983 33	. 988 <b>9</b>	. 999 98	1.0211	0
	1.0168	1.0173	1.0155	1.0097	. 999 32	. 982 5	. <b>97</b> 075
	0	.96551	. 965 93	. 968 3	. 973 26	. 982 5	. 990 02
0.9	1.0433	1.0439	1.0416	1.0343	1.0211	1.0	. 985 28
	. 965 84	.96551	. 966 99	. 971 73	. 981 31	1.0	0
	1.0241	1.0245	1.0227	1.0172	1.0069	. 990 02	. 977 98
	0	. 954 86	. 955 28	. <b>957 46</b>	. 962 05	. 970 75	. 977 98
I	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	. 955 14	. 954 86	. 956 13	. 960 23	. 968 61	. 985 28	0

Table A.6: Degree of market domination and Nash equilibrium welfare.

	The numbers in each cell are $\left(\frac{U_N^A}{U_N^A}, \frac{U_N^B}{U_N^B}, \frac{U_N^A}{U_N^A}, \frac{U_N^b}{U_N^b}\right)$ ,									
	g	$\text{iven } \beta_x = \beta$	$B_y = 0.7$ and	$\delta_x = \delta_y =$	0.5.					
$n_x \setminus n_y$	1	5	7	10	100	$\rightarrow \infty$				
	. 994 66	1.005	1.0057	1.0062	1.0073	1.0074				
1	. 994 66	. 985 13	.98453	. 984 08	. 983 15	. 983 05				
1	. 994 66	1.005	1.0057	1.0062	1.0073	1.0074				
	. 994 66	. 989 49	. 988 93	. 988 49	. 987 54	1.0				
	.98513	. 994 84	. 995 51	. 996	. 997 03	. 997 14				
5	1.005	.99484	. 994 19	. 993 71	. 992 72	. 992 61				
0	. 989 49	. 999 79	1.0005	1.001	1.0021	<b>1.002</b> 2				
	1.005	. 999 79	. <b>999</b> 19	. 998 73	. 997 7	1.0				
	.98453	. 994 19	. 994 85	. 995 35	. 996 37	. 996 49				
7	1.0057	.99551	. 994 85	. 994 37	. 993 38	.99327				
1	. 988 93	. 999 19	. 999 89	1.0004	1.0015	1.0016				
	1.0057	1.0005	. 999 89	. 999 43	. 998-4	1.0				
	. 984 08	. 993 71	. 994 37	. 994 86	. 995 89	. 996				
10	1.0062	. 996	. 995 35	. 994 86	. <b>993 86</b>	. 993 76				
10	.98849	. 998 73	. 999 43	. 999 95	1.001	1.0012				
	1.0062	1.001	1.0004	. 999 95	. 998 92	1.0				
	. 983 15	. 99272	. 993 38	. 993 86	. 994 88	. 994 99				
100	1.0073	. 997 03	. 996 37	. 995 89	. 994 88	. 994 77				
100	.98754	. 997 7	. 9984	. 998 92	1.0	1.0001				
	1.0073	1.0021	1.0015	1.001	1.0	1.0				
	. 983 05	. 992 61	. 993 27	. 993 76	. 994 77	. 994 88				
	1.0074	. 997 14	. 996 49	. 996	. 994 99	. 994 88				
$\rightarrow \infty$	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0				
	1.0074	1.0022	1.0016	1.0012	1.0001	1.0				

Table A.7: Market concentration and Nash equilibrium welfare.

## Appendix B

## Chapter 4

#### B.1 Nash bargaining solution in the two-country model

The optimisation problem is

$$\max_{T^A, T^B} \left( U^A - U^A_N \right) \left( U^B - U^B_N \right)$$

Therefore, the first order conditions are

$$\left(\frac{\partial U^{A}}{\partial T^{A}} + \frac{\partial U^{A}}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{A}}\right) + \lambda \frac{\partial U^{B}}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{A}} = 0$$
(4.5)

$$\left(\frac{\partial U^B}{\partial T^B} + \frac{\partial U^B}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^B}\right) + \frac{1}{\lambda}\frac{\partial U^A}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^B} = 0 \tag{4.5}$$

where  $\lambda = \frac{(U^A + U_N^A)}{(U^B - U_N^B)}$ . The first order conditions imply

164

$$-\frac{\left(\frac{\partial U^{A}}{\partial T^{A}}+\frac{\partial U^{A}}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{A}}\right)}{\frac{\partial U^{B}}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{A}}}=-\frac{\frac{\partial U^{A}}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{B}}}{\left(\frac{\partial U^{B}}{\partial T^{B}}+\frac{\partial U^{B}}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{B}}\right)}$$
(4.7)

Rearranging gives

$$\frac{\partial U^A}{\partial T^A}\frac{\partial U^B}{\partial T^B} + \frac{\partial U^A}{\partial T^A}\frac{\partial U^B}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^B} + \frac{\partial U^B}{\partial T^B}\frac{\partial U^A}{\partial q}\frac{\partial q}{\partial T^A} = 0$$

From (4.2) and (4.3), the above expression is

$$\begin{bmatrix} \frac{(1-T^{A})}{2\sqrt{T^{A}}(1+T^{A})^{2}} \frac{(X^{A}+qY^{A})}{\sqrt{q}} \frac{(1-T^{B})}{2\sqrt{T^{B}}(1+T^{B})^{2}} \frac{(X^{B}+qY^{B})}{\sqrt{q}} \\ + \frac{(1-T^{A})}{2\sqrt{T^{A}}(1+T^{A})^{2}} \frac{(X^{A}+qY^{A})}{\sqrt{q}} \frac{(qY^{B}-X^{B})}{2\sqrt{qq}} \frac{\sqrt{T^{B}}}{(1+T^{B})} \frac{1}{(1+T^{B})^{2}} \frac{(X^{B}+qY^{B})}{(s^{A}Y^{A}+s^{B}Y^{B})} \\ - \frac{(1-T^{B})}{2\sqrt{T^{B}}(1+T^{B})^{2}} \frac{(X^{B}+qY^{B})}{\sqrt{q}} \frac{(qY^{A}-X^{A})}{2\sqrt{qq}} \frac{\sqrt{T^{A}}}{(1+T^{A})} \frac{1}{(1+T^{A})^{2}} \frac{(X^{A}+qY^{A})}{(s^{A}Y^{A}+s^{B}Y^{B})} \end{bmatrix} = 0$$

Take out the common terms and substitute for q remaining in the denominators of the second and third term.

$$\begin{cases} \frac{(1-T^{A})(1-T^{B})}{\sqrt{T^{A}}(1-T^{B})} \\ + \frac{\sqrt{T^{B}}(1-T^{A})(qY^{B}-X^{B})}{\sqrt{T^{A}}(1-T^{B})(qY^{A}-X^{A})} \\ - \frac{\sqrt{T^{A}}(1-T^{B})(qY^{A}-X^{A})}{\sqrt{T^{B}}(1+T^{A})[(1-s^{A})X^{A}+(1-s^{B})X^{B}]} \end{cases} = 0 \\ \begin{cases} (1-T^{A})(1+T^{A})(1-T^{B})(1+T^{B})\begin{bmatrix} (1-s^{A})X^{A} \\ +(1-s^{B})X^{B} \end{bmatrix} \\ + T^{B}(1-T^{A})(1+T^{A})(qY^{B}-X^{B}) \\ -T^{A}(1-T^{B})(1+T^{B})(qY^{A}-X^{A}) \end{cases} \end{cases} = 0 \\ \begin{cases} (1-T^{B})(1+T^{B})X^{A} \\ -(1-T^{A})(1+T^{A})(T^{B})^{2}X^{B} \end{bmatrix} = q \begin{bmatrix} T^{A}(1-T^{B})(1+T^{B})Y^{A} \\ -T^{B}(1-T^{A})(1+T^{A})Y^{B} \end{bmatrix}$$

Substitute for q and rearrange.

$$\begin{bmatrix} (1-T^B) (1+T^B) X^A \\ -(1-T^A) (1+T^A) (T^B)^2 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} T^A (1+T^B) Y^A \\ +(1+T^A) Y^B \end{bmatrix}$$

$$= \begin{bmatrix} (1+T^{B}) X^{A} \\ +T^{B} (1+T^{A}) X^{B} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} T^{A} (1-T^{B}) (1+T^{B}) Y^{A} \\ -T^{B} (1-T^{A}) (1+T^{A}) Y^{B} \end{bmatrix}$$
$$\begin{bmatrix} (1+T^{A}) (1+T^{B}) X^{A} Y^{B} (1-T^{A} T^{B}) \\ - (1+T^{A}) (1+T^{B}) T^{A} T^{B} X^{B} Y^{A} (1-T^{A} T^{B}) \end{bmatrix} = 0$$

Eliminate the common term  $(1 + T^A)(1 + T^B)$  and factor out.

$$(1 - T^A T^B) \left( X^A Y^B - T^A T^B X^B Y^A \right) = 0$$

Therefore, there are two conditions which solve the above expression,  $T^B = 1/T^A$ and  $T^A T^B = \frac{X^A Y^B}{X^B Y^A} = \frac{\beta_x \beta_y}{(1-\beta_x)(1-\beta_y)}$ . It was shown in chapter 3 that the latter condition eliminates all trade between the two countries. The former is, therefore, the solution.

$$T_C^A T_C^B = 1 \tag{4.8}$$

Substitute (4.8) into (4.3), the equilibrium world relative price is

$$q_{C} = \frac{\frac{1}{(1+T_{C}^{A})}X^{A} + \frac{T_{C}^{B}}{(1+T_{C}^{B})}X^{B}}{\frac{T_{C}^{A}}{(1+T_{C}^{A})}Y^{A} + \frac{1}{(1+T_{C}^{B})}Y^{B}}$$

$$= \frac{\frac{1}{(1+T_{C}^{A})}X^{A} + \frac{1}{(1+T_{C}^{A})}X^{B}}{\frac{T_{C}^{A}}{(1+T_{C}^{A})}Y^{A} + \frac{T_{C}^{A}}{(1+T_{C}^{A})}Y^{B}}$$

$$= \frac{1}{T_{C}^{A}}\frac{(X^{A} + X^{B})}{(Y^{A} + Y^{B})}$$

$$= \frac{1}{T_{C}^{A}}\frac{X}{Y} \qquad (4.9)$$

From (4.2) and (4.3), (4.5) is

$$\begin{bmatrix} \frac{(1-T^{A})}{2\sqrt{T^{A}}(1+T^{A})^{2}} \frac{(X^{A}+qY^{A})}{\sqrt{q}} \\ -\frac{(qY^{A}-X^{A})}{2\sqrt{q}q} \frac{\sqrt{T^{A}}}{(1+T^{A})} \frac{1}{(1+T^{A})^{2}} \frac{(X^{A}+qY^{A})}{(s^{A}Y^{A}+s^{B}Y^{B})} \\ -\lambda \frac{(qY^{B}-X^{B})}{2\sqrt{q}q} \frac{\sqrt{T^{B}}}{(1+T^{B})} \frac{1}{(1+T^{A})^{2}} \frac{(X^{A}+qY^{A})}{(s^{A}Y^{A}+s^{B}Y^{B})} \end{bmatrix} = 0$$

Simplify and rearrange.

$$\lambda = \frac{(1+T^B)}{(qY^B - X^B)\sqrt{T^B}} \begin{cases} \frac{(1-T^A)}{\sqrt{T^A}} \\ -\frac{(qY^A - X^A)\sqrt{T^A}}{(1+T^A)[(1-s^A)X^A + (1-s^B)X^B]} \\ -\lambda \frac{(qY^B - X^B)\sqrt{T^B}}{(1+T^B)[(1-s^A)X^A + (1-s^B)X^B]} \\ \lambda = \frac{\frac{(1-T^A)}{\sqrt{T^A}} - \frac{(qY^A - X^A)\sqrt{T^A}}{(1+T^A)[(1-s^A)X^A + (1-s^B)X^B]}} \\ \frac{(qY^B - X^B)\sqrt{T^B}}{(1+T^B)[(1-s^A)X^A + (1-s^B)X^B]} \\ \lambda = \frac{(1+T^B)}{(qY^B - X^B)\sqrt{T^B}} \\ & - (qY^A - X^A)T^A \\ & \sqrt{T^A}(1+T^A) \end{cases}$$

Substitute (4.8) for  $T^B$  and (4.9) for q.

$$\lambda = \frac{\sqrt{T_C^A (1+T_C^A)}}{T_C^A \left[\frac{1}{T_C^A} \frac{X}{Y} \beta_y Y - (1-\beta_x) X\right]} \frac{\left\{ \begin{array}{c} \left(1 - T_C^A\right) \left(1 + T_C^A\right) \frac{X}{(1+T_C^A)} \\ -T_C^A \left[\frac{1}{T_C^A} \frac{X}{Y} \left(1 - \beta_y\right) Y - \beta_x X\right] \end{array} \right\}}{\sqrt{T_C^A (1+T_C^A)}}$$

$$\frac{(U_C^A - U_N^A)}{(U_C^B - U_N^B)} = \lambda = 1$$
(4.10)

Therefore,

$$U_C^A - U_C^B = U_N^A - U_N^B$$

From (4.11) in the text, the above expression is

$$\frac{\left[\beta_x T_C^A + \left(1 - \beta_y\right)\right]}{\left(1 + T_C^A\right)} \sqrt{XY} - \frac{\left[\left(1 - \beta_x\right) T_C^A + \beta_y\right]}{\left(1 + T_C^A\right)} \sqrt{XY} = \left(U_N^A - U_N^B\right)$$

Solve for  $T_C^A$ , then by (4.8),  $T_C^B$  can be obtained.

$$T_{C}^{A} = \frac{\frac{(U_{N}^{A} - U_{N}^{B})}{\sqrt{XY}} + [\beta_{y} - (1 - \beta_{y})]}{[\beta_{x} - (1 - \beta_{x})] - \frac{(U_{N}^{A} - U_{N}^{B})}{\sqrt{XY}}}$$
$$T_{C}^{B} = \frac{[\beta_{x} - (1 - \beta_{x})] - \frac{(U_{N}^{A} - U_{N}^{B})}{\sqrt{XY}}}{\frac{(U_{N}^{A} - U_{N}^{B})}{\sqrt{XY}} + [\beta_{y} - (1 - \beta_{y})]}$$
(4.12)

## **B.2** Efficiency locus between A and B in the multicountry model

Since the optimisation problem is still the same as in the two-country model, solving for the efficiency locus between A and B in the multi-country model can be started from (4.7). Given the world relative price q represented by (4.16), (4.7) becomes

$$\begin{bmatrix} \frac{(1-T^{A})}{2\sqrt{T^{A}}(1+T^{A})^{2}} \frac{(X^{A}+qY^{A})}{\sqrt{q}} \frac{(1-T^{B})}{2\sqrt{T^{B}}(1+T^{B})^{2}} \frac{(X^{B}+qY^{B})}{\sqrt{q}} \\ + \frac{(1-T^{A})}{2\sqrt{T^{A}}(1+T^{A})^{2}} \frac{(X^{A}+qY^{A})}{\sqrt{q}} \frac{(qY^{B}-X^{B})}{2\sqrt{qq}} \frac{\sqrt{T^{B}}}{(1+T^{B})} \frac{1}{(1+T^{B})^{2}} \frac{(X^{B}+qY^{B})}{(s^{A}Y^{A}+s^{B}Y^{B}+Z)} \\ - \frac{(1-T^{B})}{2\sqrt{T^{B}}(1+T^{B})^{2}} \frac{(X^{B}+qY^{B})}{\sqrt{q}} \frac{(qY^{A}-X^{A})}{2\sqrt{qq}} \frac{\sqrt{T^{A}}}{(1+T^{A})} \frac{1}{(1+T^{A})^{2}} \frac{(X^{A}+qY^{A})}{(s^{A}Y^{A}+s^{B}Y^{B}+Z)} \end{bmatrix} = 0$$

where  $Z \equiv (n_x s^a Y^a + n_y s^b Y^b)$ .

Take out the common terms and substitute for q remaining in the denominators of the second and third term.

$$\left\{ \begin{array}{c} \frac{(1-T^{A})(1-T^{B})}{\sqrt{T^{A}}\sqrt{T^{B}}} \\ + \frac{\sqrt{T^{B}}(1-T^{A})(qY^{B}-X^{B})}{\sqrt{T^{A}}(1+T^{B})[(1-s^{A})X^{A}+(1-s^{B})X^{B}+W]} \\ - \frac{\sqrt{T^{A}}(1-T^{B})(qY^{A}-X^{A})}{\sqrt{T^{B}}(1+T^{A})[(1-s^{A})X^{A}+(1-s^{B})X^{B}+W]} \end{array} \right\} = 0$$

where  $W \equiv \left[n_x \left(1 - s^a\right) X^a + n_y \left(1 - s^b\right) X^b\right].$  $\begin{cases} \left(1 - T^A\right) \left(1 + T^A\right) \left(1 - T^B\right) \left(1 + T^B\right) \begin{bmatrix} \left(1 - s^A\right) X^A \\ + \left(1 - s^B\right) X^B + W \end{bmatrix} \\ + T^B \left(1 - T^A\right) \left(1 + T^A\right) \left(qY^B - X^B\right) \\ - T^A \left(1 - T^B\right) \left(1 + T^B\right) \left(qY^A - X^A\right) \end{bmatrix} \end{cases} = 0$   $\begin{bmatrix} \left(1 - T^B\right) \left(1 + T^B\right) X^A \\ - \left(1 - T^A\right) \left(1 + T^A\right) \left(T^B\right)^2 X^B \\ + \left(1 - T^A\right) \left(1 + T^A\right) \left(1 - T^B\right) \left(1 + T^B\right) W \end{bmatrix} = q \begin{bmatrix} T^A \left(1 - T^B\right) \left(1 + T^B\right) Y^A \\ - T^B \left(1 - T^A\right) \left(1 + T^A\right) Y^B \end{bmatrix}$ 

Substitute (4.16) for q and rearrange.

$$\begin{bmatrix} (1-T^{B})(1+T^{B})X^{A} \\ -(1-T^{A})(1+T^{A})(T^{B})^{2} \\ +(1-T^{A})(1+T^{A})(1-T^{B})(1+T^{B})W \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} T^{A}(1+T^{B})Y^{A} \\ +(1+T^{A})Y^{B} \\ +(1+T^{A})(1+T^{B})(1+T^{B})W \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} T^{A}(1-T^{B})(1+T^{B})Y^{A} \\ -T^{B}(1-T^{A})(1+T^{B})Y^{A} \\ -T^{B}(1-T^{A})(1+T^{A})Y^{B} \end{bmatrix} \\ \begin{bmatrix} (1+T^{A})(1+T^{B})X^{A}Y^{B}(1-T^{A}T^{B}) \\ -T^{A}T^{B}(1+T^{A})(1+T^{B})X^{B}Y^{A}(1-T^{A}T^{B}) \\ -(T^{A})^{2}(1+T^{A})(1-T^{B})(1+T^{B})^{2}Y^{A}W \\ +(1-T^{A})(1+T^{A})^{2}(1+T^{B})Y^{B}W \\ +(1-T^{A})(1+T^{A})^{2}(T^{B})^{2}(1+T^{B})X^{B}Z \\ -(1-T^{A})(1+T^{A})^{2}(1-T^{B})(1+T^{B})^{2}WZ \end{bmatrix} = 0$$

Eliminate the common term  $(1 + T^A)(1 + T^B)$ , expand and rearrange.

$$\begin{bmatrix} (T^{A})^{2} (T^{B})^{2} (X^{B} + W) (Y^{A} + Z) \\ - (T^{B})^{2} Z (X^{A} + X^{B} + W) \\ - T^{A} T^{B} (X^{A} Y^{B} + X^{B} Y^{A}) \\ + (X^{A} + W) (Y^{B} + Z) \\ - (T^{A})^{2} W (Y^{A} + Y^{B} + Z) \end{bmatrix} = 0$$

Solve for  $T^B$ . The solution defines the efficient combination of country A and B trade policies given the small-size countries' tariffs (contained in W and Z). However, there exist two solutions to the above expression. Recall that the efficiency locus is defined by  $T^B = 1/T^A$  in the two-country model. Therefore, to determine which solution defines the efficiency locus in this multi-country model, that solution must reduce to  $T^B = 1/T^A$ if there are only country A and B, i.e.  $\delta_x = \delta_y = 1 \Rightarrow W = 0$  and Z = 0. The efficiency locus is defined by

$$T_{C}^{A} (X^{A}Y^{B} + X^{B}Y^{A})$$

$$(T_{C}^{A})^{2} (X^{A}Y^{B} + X^{B}Y^{A})^{2}$$

$$-4 \left[ (T_{C}^{A})^{2} (X^{B} + W) (Y^{A} + Z) \\ -Z (X^{A} + X^{B} + W) \right] \left[ (X^{A} + W) (Y^{B} + Z) \\ - (T_{C}^{A})^{2} W (Y^{A} + Y^{B} + Z) \right]$$

$$2 \left[ (T_{C}^{A})^{2} (X^{B} + W) (Y^{A} + Z) \\ -Z (X^{A} + X^{B} + W) \right]$$

$$(4.17)$$

## **B.3** Efficiency locus between A and a in the multicountry model

From (4.15) and (4.16), the efficiency condition (4.22) in the text can be simplified to

$$\frac{\partial U^{A}}{\partial T^{A}} \frac{\partial U^{a}}{\partial T^{a}} + \frac{\partial U^{A}}{\partial T^{A}} \frac{\partial U^{a}}{\partial q} \frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{a}} + \frac{\partial U^{a}}{\partial T^{a}} \frac{\partial U^{A}}{\partial q} \frac{\partial q}{\partial T^{A}} = 0$$

$$\begin{bmatrix} \frac{(1-T^{A})}{2\sqrt{T^{A}}(1+T^{A})^{2}} \frac{(X^{A}+qY^{A})}{\sqrt{q}} \frac{(1-T^{a})}{2\sqrt{T^{a}}(1+T^{a})^{2}} \frac{(X^{a}+qY^{a})}{\sqrt{q}} \\ -\frac{(1-T^{A})}{2\sqrt{T^{A}}(1+T^{A})^{2}} \frac{(X^{A}+qY^{A})}{\sqrt{q}} \frac{(qY^{a}-X^{a})}{2\sqrt{q}q} \frac{\sqrt{T^{a}}}{(1+T^{a})} \frac{1}{(1+T^{a})^{2}} \frac{(X^{a}+qY^{a})}{(s^{A}Y^{A}+s^{B}Y^{B}+n_{x}s^{a}Y^{a}+n_{y}s^{b}Y^{b})} \\ -\frac{(1-T^{a})}{2\sqrt{T^{a}}(1+T^{a})^{2}} \frac{(X^{a}+qY^{a})}{\sqrt{q}} \frac{(qY^{A}-X^{A})}{2\sqrt{q}q} \frac{\sqrt{T^{A}}}{(1+T^{A})} \frac{1}{(1+T^{A})^{2}} \frac{(X^{A}+qY^{A})}{(s^{A}Y^{A}+s^{B}Y^{B}+n_{x}s^{a}Y^{a}+n_{y}s^{b}Y^{b})} \end{bmatrix} = 0$$

Take out the common terms and substitute (4.16) for q remaining in the denominators of the second and third term.

$$\begin{cases} \frac{(1-T^{A})(1-T^{a})}{\sqrt{T^{A}}\sqrt{T^{a}}} \\ -\frac{\sqrt{T^{a}}(1-T^{A})(qY^{a}-X^{a})}{\sqrt{T^{a}}(1-T^{a})(qY^{A}-X^{A})} \\ -\frac{\sqrt{T^{a}}(1+T^{A})[(1-s^{A})X^{A}+(1-s^{B})X^{B}+n_{x}(1-s^{a})X^{a}+n_{y}(1-s^{b})X^{b}]}{\sqrt{T^{a}}(1+T^{A})[(1-s^{A})X^{A}+(1-s^{B})X^{B}+n_{x}(1-s^{a})X^{a}+n_{y}(1-s^{b})X^{b}]} \end{cases} = 0 \\ (1-T^{A})(1+T^{A})(1-T^{a})(1+T^{a})\begin{pmatrix} (1-s^{A})X^{A} \\ +(1-s^{B})X^{B} \\ +n_{x}(1-s^{a})X^{a} \\ +n_{y}(1-s^{b})X^{b} \end{bmatrix} \end{cases} = 0 \\ -T^{a}(1-T^{A})(1+T^{A})(qY^{a}-X^{a}) \\ -T^{A}(1-T^{a})(1+T^{a})(qY^{A}-X^{A}) \\ \begin{pmatrix} (1-T^{a})(1+T^{a})(qY^{A}-X^{A}) \\ +(1-T^{A})(1+T^{A})X^{a} \\ +(1-T^{A})(1+T^{A})X^{a} \\ +(1-T^{A})(1+T^{A})(1-T^{a})(1+T^{a})E \end{bmatrix} \\ = q \begin{bmatrix} T^{A}(1-T^{a})(1+T^{a})Y^{A} \\ +T^{a}(1-T^{A})(1+T^{A})Y^{a} \end{bmatrix}$$

where  $E \equiv \left[\left(1-s^B\right)X^B + \left(n_x-1\right)\left(1-s^a\right)X^a + n_y\left(1-s^b\right)X^b\right]$ . Substitute (4.16) for q and rearrange.

$$\begin{bmatrix} (1-T^{a})(1+T^{a})X^{A} \\ +(1-T^{A})(1+T^{A})X^{a} \\ +(1-T^{A})(1+T^{A})(1-T^{a})(1+T^{a})E \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} T^{A}(1+T^{a})Y^{A} \\ +T^{a}(1+T^{A})Y^{a} \\ +(1+T^{A})(1+T^{A})X^{a} \\ +(1+T^{A})(1+T^{A})X^{a} \\ +(1+T^{A})(1+T^{a})E \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} T^{A}(1-T^{a})(1+T^{a})Y^{A} \\ +T^{a}(1-T^{A})(1+T^{A})Y^{a} \end{bmatrix}$$

where  $F \equiv \left[s^B Y^B + (n_x - 1) s^a Y^a + n_y s^o Y^o\right]$ 

$$\begin{array}{c} T^{a}\left(1+T^{A}\right)\left(1+T^{a}\right)X^{A}Y^{a}\left(T^{A}-T^{a}\right) \\ -T^{A}\left(1+T^{A}\right)\left(1+T^{a}\right)X^{a}Y^{A}\left(T^{A}-T^{a}\right) \\ -\left(T^{A}\right)^{2}\left(1+T^{A}\right)\left(1-T^{a}\right)\left(1+T^{a}\right)^{2}Y^{A}E \\ -\left(T^{a}\right)^{2}\left(1-T^{A}\right)\left(1+T^{A}\right)^{2}\left(1+T^{a}\right)Y^{a}E \\ +\left(1+T^{A}\right)\left(1-T^{a}\right)\left(1+T^{a}\right)^{2}X^{A}F \\ +\left(1-T^{A}\right)\left(1+T^{A}\right)^{2}\left(1+T^{a}\right)X^{a}F \\ +\left(1-T^{A}\right)\left(1+T^{A}\right)^{2}\left(1-T^{a}\right)\left(1+T^{a}\right)^{2}EF \end{array} \right] = 0$$

Eliminate the common term  $(1 + T^A)(1 + T^a)$ , expand and rearrange.

$$\begin{bmatrix} (T^{A})^{2} (T^{a})^{2} E (Y^{A} + Y^{a} + F) \\ - (T^{A})^{2} (X^{a} + E) (Y^{A} + F) \\ - (T^{a})^{2} (X^{A} + E) (Y^{a} + F) \\ + T^{A}T^{a} (X^{A}Y^{a} + X^{a}Y^{A}) \\ + F (X^{A} + X^{a} + E) \end{bmatrix} = 0$$

Solve for  $T^A$ . The solution defines the efficient combination of country A's and a's trade policies given the y-exporting countries' tariffs. However, there exist two solutions to the above function. From the discussion in footnote 19 in the text, the solution which defines the efficient combination of  $T^A$  and  $T^a$  should reduce to the non-cooperative best response tariff function of A (see (3.22) in chapter 3) when a is small. It is found that the solution which defines the efficient combination of  $T^A$  and  $T^a$  and  $T^a$  is

	The numbers in each cell are $(T_C^A, T_C^B)$ .									
$\beta_x \setminus \beta_y$	0.2	0.20.3	0.4	0.5	0.6	0.7	0.8	0.9		
0.2								. 836 4		
								1. 1956		
0.3							. 918 76	. 770 99		
							1.0884	1.297		
0.4						. 959 21	. 882 067	.743.06		
0.1						1.0425	1. 133	1.3458		
0.5					. 987 35	. 947 <b>35</b>	.872.14	. 737 51		
0.0					1.0128	1.0556	1.1466	1.3559		
0.6				1.0128	1.0	. 959 76	. 884 53	750 <b>66</b>		
0.0				. 987 35	1.0	1.0419	1.1305	1.3322		
0.7			1.0425	1.0556	1.0419	1.0	. 922 33	. 785 17		
0.1			. 959 21	. 947 35	. 959 76	1.0	1.0842	1,2736		
0.8		1.0884	1.133	1.1466	1.1305	1.0842	1.0	. 853 21		
0.0		. 918 76	. 882 067	. 872 14	. 884 53	. 922 33	1.0	1,172		
0.0	1.1956	1.297	1.3458	1.3559	1.3322	1.2736	1.172	1.0		
0.9	. 836 4	. 770 99	. 743 06	. 737 51	. 750 66	. 785 17	. 853 21	1.0		

Table B.1: Equilibrium trade agreement in the two-country model.

$$-T^{a} (X^{A}Y^{a} + X^{a}Y^{A})$$

$$(T^{a})^{2} (X^{A}Y^{a} + X^{a}Y^{A})^{2}$$

$$+ \sqrt{-4 \left[ (T^{a})^{2} E (Y^{A} + Y^{a} + F) \\ -(X^{a} + E) (Y^{A} + F) \right] \left[ F (X^{A} + X^{a} + E) \\ -(T^{a})^{2} (X^{A} + E) (Y^{a} + F) \right]}$$

$$T^{A} = \frac{2 \left[ (T^{a})^{2} E (Y^{A} + Y^{a} + F) \\ -(X^{a} + E) (Y^{A} + F) \right]}{2 \left[ (T^{a})^{2} E (Y^{A} + Y^{a} + F) \\ -(X^{a} + E) (Y^{A} + F) \right]}$$

$$(4.23)$$

### **B.4** Simulation results

	The numbers in each cell are $(T^A, T^B, T^a, T^b)$								
			(A+B), $I(A+B)$ , $I(A+B)$	$(A+B), I_{(A+B)}$ on	the left				
		and $(T_N^A, T_N^B)$ ,	$T_N^a, T_N^o$ ) on the	right,					
<u>C \ C</u>	0.1	given $\beta_x = \beta_y$	$= 0.7$ and $n_x = r$	$n_y = 9.$					
$o_x \setminus o_y$	0.1	0.3	0.5	0.7	0.9				
	1.0 1.0411	. 955 99 1. 040 7	. 922 22 1. 039 4	. 891 83 1. 036 8	. 864 27 1. 032 5				
0.1	1.0 1.0411	1.0664 1.1301	1.1511 1.2359	1.2636 1.3741	1. 429 2 1. 578 6				
	1.0411 1.0411	1.0408 1.0407	1.0398 1.0394	1.0377 1.0368	1.034 1.0325				
	1.0411 1.0411	1.032 1.0323	1.0235 1.024	1.015 1.0155	1.005 5 1.005 9				
	1.0664 1.1301	1.0 1.1288	.9524 1.1244	. 903 37 1. 116 2	. 860 66 1. 102 1				
0.3	. 955 99 1. 040 7	1.0 1.1288	1.0762 1.2334	1.1545 1.37	1.2858 1.5725				
	1.032 1.0323	1.0317 1.032	1.0311 1.0309	1.0296 1.029	1.0271 1.0256				
	1.0408 1.0407	1.0317 1.032	1.0230 1.0238	1.0146 1.0154	1.0053 1.0058				
	1.1511 1.2359	1.0762 1.2334	1.0 1.2253	.9468 1.2103	.88582 1.1847				
0.5	. 922 22 1. 039 4	.9524 1.1244	1.0 1.2253	1.0763 1.3573	1. 181 2 1. 553 4				
0.0	1.0235 1.024	1.0230 1.0238	1.0225 1.023	1.0220 1.0216	1.0198 1.0191				
	1.0398 $1.0394$	1.0311 1.0309	1.0225 1.023	1.0140 1.0149	1.0051 1.0056				
	1.2636 1.3741	1.1545 1.37	1.0763 1.3573	1.0 1.3337	<b>. 929</b> 51 <b>1. 293 5</b>				
07	. 891 83 1. 036 8	.90337 1.1162	.9468 1.2103	1.0 1.3337	1.0895 1.5179				
0.7	1.015	1.0146 1.0154	1.0140 1.0149	1.0134 1.014	<b>1.0124</b> 1.0125				
	1.0377 1.0368	1.0296 1.029	1.0220 1.0216	1.0134 1.014	1.0048 1.0053				
	1.4292 1.5786	1.2858 1.5725	1. 181 2 1. 553 4	1.0895 1.5179	1.0 1.4578				
	. 864 27 1. 032 5	. 860 66 1. 102 1	. 885 82 1. 184 <b>7</b>	. 929 51 1. 293 5	1.0 1.4578				
0.9	1.0055 1.0059	1.0053 1.0058	1.0051 1.0056	1.0048 1.0053	1.0045 1.0048				
	1.034 1.0325	1.0271 1.0256	1.0198 1.0191	1.0124 1.0125	1.0045 1.0048				

Table B.2: Degree of market domination and equilibrium tariff.

The numbers shown in each cell are $\left(\frac{q_{(A+B)}}{q_F}, \frac{q_N}{q_F}\right)$										
	given $\beta_x = \beta_y = 0.7$ and $n_x = n_y = 9$ .									
$\delta_x \setminus \delta_y$	0.1	0.3	0.5	0.7	0.9					
	1.0	1.005	1.0281	1.0771	1.1701					
0.1	1.0	1.0096	1.0408	1.102	1.2158					
	.9951	1.0	1.021	1.0597	1.1373					
0.3	. 990 44	1.0	1.0309	1.0915	1.2045					
	.9727	.9795	1.0	1.0368	1.1068					
0.5	. 960 77	. 970 04	1.0	1.059	1.1691					
	.9284	.9437	.9645	1.0	1.0647					
0.7	. 907 43	. 916 13	. 944 33	1.0	1.1046					
	.8546	.8793	.9035	.9392	1.0					
0.9	. 822 52	. 830 24	. 855 37	. 905 27	1.0					

Table B.3: Degree of market domination and equilibrium world relative price.

The numbers shown in each cell are $\left(\frac{U_{(A+B)}^{A}}{U_{N}^{A}}, \frac{U_{(A+B)}^{B}}{U_{N}^{B}}, \frac{U_{(A+B)}^{a}}{U_{N}^{b}}, \frac{U_{(A+B)}^{b}}{U_{N}^{b}}, \frac{U_{(A+B)}^{b}}{U_{N}^{b}}\right)$										
	given $\beta_x = \beta_y = 0.7$ and $n_x = n_y = 9$ .									
$\delta_x\setminus\delta_y$	0.1	0.3	0.5	0.7	0.9					
	1.0002	1.0009	1.0017	1.0027	1.0037					
0.1	1.0002	1.0004	1.0006	1.0008	1.001					
0.1	1.0	1.0009	1.0024	1.0042	1.0062					
	1.0	. 999 07	. 997 47	. 995 01	. 991					
0.2	1.0004	1.0018	1.0033	1.0057	1.0079					
	1.0009	1.0018	1.0029	1.0034	1.0042					
0.5	. 999 07	1.000002	1.0018	1.0055	1.0096					
	1.0009	1.000002	.9981	. 993 64	. 986 78					
	1.0006	1.0029	1.0051	1.0082	1.0113					
0.5	1.0017	1.0033	1.0051	1.0066	1.0082					
0.5	. 997 47	.9981	1.000002	1.0040	1.0095					
	1.0024	1.0018	1.000002	.9956	. 987 69					
	1.0008	1.0034	1.0066	1.0104	1.0144					
07	1.0027	1.0057	1.0082	1.0104	1.0128					
0.7	. 995 01	. 993 64	.9956	1.000002	1.0067					
	1.0042	1.0055	1.0040	1.000002	. 992 06					
	1.001	1.0042	1.0082	1.0128	1.0178					
	1.0037	1.0079	1.0113	1.0144	1.0178					
0.9	. 991	. 986 78	. 987 69	. 992 06	1.000003					
	1.0062	1.0096	1.0095	1.0067	1.000003					

Table B.4: Degree of market domination and equilibrium welfare.

The numbers shown in each cell are $\left(T^{A}_{(A+B)}, T^{B}_{(A+B)}, T^{\bullet}_{(A+B)}, T^{\bullet}_{(A+B)}\right)$										
	on	the left and $(T_N^A)$	$,T_N^B,T_N^a,T_N^b)$ on	the right.						
	given $\beta_x = \beta_y = 0.7$ and $\delta_x = \delta_y = 0.5$ .									
$n_x \setminus n_y$	1	5	7	10	$\rightarrow \infty$					
	1.0 1.2301	1.0127 1.245	1.0135 1.2459	1.0141 1.2467	1 015 6 1.248 4					
1	1.0 1.2301	. 988 2 1. 211 7	. 987 5 1. 210 5	. 987 0 1. 209 7	$985.8 \pm 1,207.7$					
	1.2247 $1.2301$	1.2384 1.245	1.2393 1.2459	1.24 1.2467	1.2415 1.2484					
	1.2247 1.2301	1.0387 1.0394	1.0273 1.0278	1.019 1.0193	1.0 1.0					
	. 988 2 1. 211 7	1.0 1.2258	1.0007 1.2267	1.0013 1.2274	1.0027 1.229					
5	1.0127 $1.245$	1.0 1.2258	. 999 2 1. 224 6	. 998 6 1. 223 7	. 997 <b>3</b> 1. <b>221</b> 6					
J	1.0387 $1.0394$	1.0409 1.0418	1.0411 1.042	1.0412 1.0421	1 041 4 1.042 4					
	1.2384 1.245	1.0409 1.0418	1.0289 1.0296	1.0201 1.0205	<b>1</b> .0 <b>1.0</b>					
	. 987 5 1. 210 5	. 999 2 1. 224 6	1.0 1.2255	1.000 5 1.226 2	1.002 - 1.227.8					
7	1.0135 1.2459	1.0007 1.2267	1.0 1.2255	. <b>999</b> 4 1. 224 6	.9980 - 1, 2225					
	1.0273 1.0278	1.0289 1.0296	1.029 1.0297	1.0291 1.0298	1.028 1. <b>03</b>					
	1.2393 1.2459	1.0411 1.042	1.029 1.0297	1.0201 1.0206	1.0 1.0					
	.9870 1.2097	. 998 6 1. 223 7	. 999 4 1. 224 6	1.0 1.2253	1.0013 1.2269					
10	1.0141 1.2467	1.0013 1.2274	1.0005 1.2262	1.0 1, <b>225 3</b>	<b>, 998 6</b> 1. <b>223 2</b>					
10	1.019 1.0193	1.0201 1.0205	1.0201 1.0206	1.0202 1.0 <b>207</b>	1.0203 1.0208					
	1.24 1.2467	1.0412 1.0421	1.0291 1.0298	1.0202 1.0207	1.0 1.0					
	. 985 8 1. 207 7	. 997 3 1. 221 6	.9980 1.2225	. 998 6 1. 223 2	1.0 1.2247					
	1.0156 1.2484	1.0027 1.229	1.002 1.2278	1.0013 1.2269	1.0 1.2247					
$  \rightarrow \infty$	1.0 1.0	1.0 1.0	1.0 1.0	1.0 1.0	1.0 1.0					
	1.2415 1.2484	1.0414 1.0424	1.028 1.03	1,0203 1.0208	1.0 1.0					

Table B.5: Market concentration and equilibrium tariff.

The numbers in each cell are $\left(\frac{q_{(A+B)}}{q_N}\right)$						
given $\beta_x = \beta_y = 0.7$ and $\delta_x = \delta_y = 0.5$ .						
$n_x \setminus n_y$	1	5	7	10	$\rightarrow \infty$	
1	1.0	. 9507	. 947 5	. 9452	. 9398	
	1.0	. 948 02	. 944 69	. 942 23	. 936 58	
5	1.0518	1.0	. 996 6	. 994 1	. 988 5	
	1.0548	1.0	. 996 48	. 993 88	. 987 91	
7	1.0553	1.0033	1.0	. 997 5	. 992 1	
	1.0585	1.0035	1.0	. 997 39	. 991 4	
10	1.0579	1.0058	1.0024	1.0	. 9943	
	1.0613	1.0062	1.0026	1.0	. 994	
$\rightarrow \infty$	1.0639	1.0116	1.0079	1.0057	1.0	
	1.0677	1.0122	1.0087	1.006	1.0	

Table B.6: Market concentration and equilibrium world relative price.

The numbers in each cell are $\left(U_{(A+B)}^A/U_N^A, U_{(A+B)}^B/U_N^B, U_{(A+B)}^a/U_N^a, U_{(A+B)}^b/U_N^b\right)$ .						
given $\beta_x = \beta_y = 0.7$ and $\delta_x = \delta_y = 0.5$ .						
$n_x \setminus n_y$	1	5	7	10	$\rightarrow \infty$	
1	1.00537	1.00538	1.00538	1.00538	1.005379	
	1.00537	1.00514	1.00512	1.00511	1.00508	
	1.0002	. 999 683	. 999 645	. 999 618	. 999 55	
	1.0002	1.00054	1.00057	1.0006	1.00065	
_	1.00514	1.00519	1.00519	1.00519	1.005191	
	1.00538	1.00519	1.00517	1.00516	1.00513	
Э	1.00054	1.000008	. 999 97	. 999 944	. 999 881	
	. 999 683	1.000008	1.00004	1.00007	1.000124	
	1.00512	1.00517	1.00517	1.00517	1.005171	
_	1.00538	1.00519	1.00517	1.00516	1.005135	
7	1.00057	1.00004	1.000004	. 999 978	. 999 89	
	. 999 645	. 999 97	1.000004	1.00003	1.000112	
10	1.00511	1.00516	1.00516	1.005164	1.005167	
	1.00538	1.00519	1.00517	1.005164	1.00514	
	1.0006	1.00007	1.00003	1.000002	. 999 939	
	. 999 618	. 999 944	. <b>999</b> 978	1.000002	1.000062	
$\rightarrow \infty$	1,005.08	1.00513	1.005135	1.00514	1.005141	
	1,005,379	1.005191	1.005171	1.005167	1.005141	
	1 000 65	1.000124	1.000112	1.000062	1.0	
	. 999 55	. 999 881	. <b>999</b> 89	. 999 939	1.0	

Table B.7: Market concentration and equilibrium welfare.

The numbers in each cell are $(T^A_{(A+a)}, T^B_{(A+a)}, T^a_{(A+a)}, T^a_{(A+a)})$					
on the left and $(T_{A}^A, T_{B}^B, T_{a}^a, T_{b}^b)$ on the right					
given $\beta_r = \beta_n = 0.7$ and $n_r = n_r = 9$					
$\delta_x \setminus \delta_y$	0.1	0.3	0.5	0.7	0.9
	1.0867 1.0411	1.0857 1.0407	1.083 1.0394	1.0776 1.0368	1.068.3 1.032.5
01	1.0402 1.0411	1.1269 1.1301	1.2301 1.2359	1.3648 1.3741	1.5646 1.5786
0.1	1.0867 1.0411	1.0857 $1.0407$	1.083 1.0394	1.0776 1.0368	1.068 3 1.032 5
	1.0402 1.0411	1.0315 1.0323	1.0234 1.024	1.0152 1.0155	1.0057 1.0059
	1.2259 1.1301	1.2236 1.1288	1.2168 1.1244	1.1976 1.1162	1.181 1.1021
0.3	1.0392 1.0407	1.1239 1.1288	1.2245 1.2334	1.3530 1.37	1.5518 1.5725
0.0	1.0934 1.0323	1.0924 1.032	1.0887 1.0309	1.0793 1.029	1.0712 1.0256
	1.0392 1.0407	1.0308 1.032	1.0229 1.0238	1.0148 1.0154	1.0056 1.0058
	1.358 1.2359	1.3547 1.2334	1.344 1.2253	1.3243 1.2103	1.2904 1.1847
0.5	1.0375 $1.0394$	1.1182 1.1244	1.2141 1.2253	1.3396 1.3573	1. 526 5 1. 553 4
0.0	1.0968 1.024	1.0954 1.0238	1.0914 1.023	1.0837 1.0216	1.0712 1.0191
	1.0375 1.0394	1.0295 1.0309	1.0219 1.023	1.0142 1.0149	1.0054 1.0056
	1.5043 1.3741	1.4998 1.37	1.4867 1.3573	1.4616 1.3337	1.417.4 1.293.5
0.7	1.0348 1.0368	1.1096 1.1162	1. <b>1983 1. 2103</b>	1.3143 1.3337	1.4873 1.5179
	1.0936 1.0155	1.0921 1.0154	1.0868 1.0149	1.0779 1.014	1.0645 1.0125
	1.0348 1.0368	1.0274 1.029	1. <b>020 4 1. 021 6</b>	1.0133 1.014	1.005 1.005 3
0.9	1.6842  1.5786	1.6712 1.5725	1.6574 1.5534	1.632 1.5179	1. 590 8 1. 457 8
	1.0310  1.0325	1.0973 1.1021	1.17551.1847	1. 277 3 1. 293 5	1, 427 2 1, 457 8
	1.0723 1.0059	1.0694 1.0058	1.0624 1.0056	1.0514 1.0053	1.0374 1.0048
	1.0310 1.0325	1.0244 1.0256	1.0182 1.0191	1.0118 1.0125	1.0045 1.0048

Table B.8: Degree of market domination and equilibrium tariff.

The numbers in each cell are $\left(\frac{q_{(A+a)}}{q_F}, \frac{q_N}{q_F}\right)$ ,						
given $\beta_x = \beta_y = 0.7$ and $n_x = n_y = 9$ .						
$\delta_x \setminus \delta_y$	0.1	0.3	0.5	0.7	0.9	
0.1	. 978 1	. 987 51	1.0181	1.078	1.1898	
	1.0	1.0096	1.0408	1.102	1.2158	
0.3	. 957 77	.96701	. 997 01	1.0569	1.1662	
	. 990 44	1.0	1.0309	1.0915	1.2045	
0.5	. 920 74	. 929 56	. 958 17	1.0145	1.1201	
	. 960 77	.97004	1.0	1.059	1.1691	
0.7	8673	.87542	. 901 62	. 953 35	1.0506	
	.90743	. 916 13	. 944 33	1.0	1.1046	
0.9	794 53	. 803 33	. 825 5	. 868 98	. 949 1	
	. 822 52	. 830 24	. 855 37	. 905 27	1.0	

Table B.9: Degree of market domination and equilibrium world relative price.
The numbers in each cell are $\left(\frac{U^A_{(A+a)}}{U^A_{A+a}}, \frac{U^B_{(A+a)}}{U^B_{A+a}}, \frac{U^a_{(A+a)}}{U^B_{A+a}}, \frac{U^b_{(A+a)}}{U^b_{A+a}}\right)$ .							
given $\beta_x = \beta_y = 0.7$ and $n_x = n_y = 9$ .							
$\delta_x\setminus\delta_y$	0.1	0.3	0.5	0.7	0.9		
	1.0038	1.0038	1.0037	1.0035	1.003		
0.1	. 995 64	. 995 66	. 995 72	. 995 75	. 995 88		
0.1	1.0038	1.0038	1.0037	1.0035	1.003		
	. 995 64	. 995 59	. 995 47	. 995 21	. 994 88		
	1.0036	1.0036	1.0035	1.0034	1.003		
0.3	. 993 5	. 993 53	. 993 62	. 99381	. 993 9		
0.0	1.006	1.006	1.0058	1.0053	1.0048		
	. 993 52	. 993 43	. 993 26	. 993 09	. 992 46		
	1.003	1.003	1.003	1.003	1.0028		
0.5	. 992 08	. 992 12	. 992 11	. 992 12	. 992 17		
0.0	1.0081	1.0081	1.0079	1.0075	1.0068		
	. 992 08	. 991 99	. 991 7	. <b>991</b> 13	. 990 32		
	1.002	1.0021	1.0021	1.0022	1.0024		
07	. 992 17	. 992 19	. <b>992</b> 02	. 991 75	. 991 29		
0.7	1.0092	1.0092	1.009 <b>2</b>	1.0091	1.0088		
	. 992 17	. 992 02	. 991 6	. 990 71	. 989 26		
0.9	1.0006	1.0007	1.0008	1.0011	1.0017		
	. 994 7	. 994 97	. 994 59	. 993 68	. 991 8		
	1.0071	1.0074	1.0079	1.0089	1.0106		
	. 994 7	. 994 88	. 994 27	. 992 87	. 989 89		

Table B.10: Degree of market domination and equilibrium welfare.

The numbers in each cell are $(T^A, T^B, T^a, T^b)$							
on the left and $(T_A^A, T_B^B, T^a, T^b)$ on the right							
given $\beta_{\tau} = \beta_{\mu} = 0.7$ and $\delta_{\tau} = \delta_{\mu} = 0.5$							
$n_x \setminus n_y$	$1 \qquad 5 \qquad 1$		$\frac{10}{7}$				
	1.6557 1.2301	1.6959 1.245	1.6985 1.2459	1.700 5 1.2467	1 7051 1 2484		
1	1.1828 1.2301	1.1668 1.2117	1.1658 1.2105	1.165 1.2097	1 1633 1 2077		
1	1.6557 $1.2301$	1.6959 1.245	1.6985 1.2459	1.7005 1.2467	1.7051 1.2484		
	1.1828 1.2301	1.0315 1.0394	1.0222 1.0278	1.0154 1.0193	1.0 1.0		
	1.3574 1.2117	1.3777 1.2258	1.5715 1.2267	1.3799 1.2274	1.382.2 1.229		
5	1.2285 $1.245$	1.2102 1.2258	1. 2092 1. 224 6	1.2081 1.2237	1.2061 1 2216		
	1.1392 1.0394	1.1503 1.0418	1.1513 1.042	1.1517 1.0421	1.1531 1.0424		
	1.2285 1.245	1.0391 1.0418	1.0276 1.0296	1.0192 1.0205	1.0 1.0		
	1.3368 1.2105	1.3557 1.2246	1.3571 1.2255	1.3577 1.2262	1.3669 1 2278		
7	1.2323 1.2459	1.2138 1.2267	1.2126 1.2255	1.2117 1.2246	1.2108 1-222.5		
•	1.1035 1.0278	1.1122 1.0296	1.1127 1.0297	1.1133 1.0298	1.1145 1. <b>03</b>		
	1.2323 1.2459	1.0398 1.042	1.0281 1.0297	1.0195 1.0206	<b>1.0 1</b> .0		
	1.3196 1.2097	1.3373 1.2237	1.3388 1.2246	1. <b>339 3</b> 1. 225 <b>3</b>	1, <b>341 5</b> 1, 226 9		
10	1.2353 1.2467	1.2167 1.2274	1.2155 1.2262	1, 214 7 1, 225 3	1.2126 1.2232		
10	1.0761 1.0193	1.0828 1.0205	1.083 1.0206	1.0836 1.0207	1, 084 3 1, 020 8		
	1.2353 1.2467	1.0403 1.0421	1.0285 1.0298	1.0198 1.0207	1.0 1.0		
	1.2077 1.2077	1.2216 1.2216	1. 222 5 1. 222 5	1. 223 2 1. 223 2	1. 224 7 1. 224 7		
	1.2484 1.2484	1.229 1.229	1.2278 1.2278	1.2269 1.2269	1.2247 1.2247		
	1.0 1.0	1.0 1.0	1.0 1.0	1.0 1.0	1.0 $1.0$		
	1.2484 1.2484	1.0424 1.0424	1.03 1.03	1.0208 1.0208	1.0 1.0		

Table B.11: Market concentration and equilibrium tariff.

The numbers in each cell are $\left(\frac{q_{(A+a)}}{q_F}, \frac{q_N}{q_F}\right)$ ,							
given $\beta_x = \beta_y = 0.7$ and $\delta_x = \delta_y = 0.5$ .							
$n_x \setminus n_y$	1	5	7	10	$\rightarrow \infty$		
	. 839 32	. 797 25	. 794 57	. 792 59	. 788 06		
	1.0	. 948 02	. 944 69	. 942 23	. 936 58		
5	. 993 96	. 942 43	. 939 13	. 936 69	. 931 09		
	1.0548	1.0	. 996 48	. 993 88	. 987 91		
	1.0077	. 955 54	. 952 19	. 949 73	. 942 98		
7	1.0585	1.0035	1.0	. 997 39	. 991 4		
10	1.019	. 966 27	. 962 87	. 960 39	. 954 65		
	1.0613	1.0062	1.0026	1.0	. 994		
$\rightarrow \infty$	1.0677	1.0122	1.0087	1.006	1.0		
	1.0677	1.0122	1.0087	1.006	1.0		

Table B.12: Market concentration and equilibrium world relative price.

The numbers in each cell are $\left(\frac{U_{(A+a)}^{A}}{U_{A}^{A}}, \frac{U_{(A+a)}^{B}}{U_{B}^{B}}, \frac{U_{(A+a)}^{a}}{U_{B}^{B}}, \frac{U_{(A+a)}^{b}}{U_{A}^{b}}, \frac{U_{(A+a)}^{b}}{U_{A}^{b}}\right)$ .							
given $\beta_x = \beta_y = 0.7$ and $\delta_x = \delta_y = 0.5$ .							
$n_x \setminus n_y$	1	5	7	10	$\rightarrow \infty$		
	1.0121	1.0111	1.011	1.011	1.0109		
1	. 970 52	. 972 63	. 972 77	. 972 86	. 973 12		
	1.0121	1.0111	1.011	1.011	1.0109		
	.97052	. 971 11	. 971 23	. 971 33	. 971 55		
	1.0046	1.0046	1.0046	1.0046	1.0046		
5	. 988 59	. 989 2	. 989 24	. 989 27	. 989 36		
	1.0097	1.01	1.0101	1.0101	1.0101		
	. 988 59	. 988 59	. 988 63	. 988 67	. <b>988</b> 73		
	1.0036	1.0036	1.0036	1.0036	1.0035		
7	. 990 45	. 990 97	. 991 03	. 991 06	. 99111		
	1.0084	1.0087	1.0088	1.0088	1.009		
	. 990 45	. 990 5	. 990 53	. 990 52	. <b>990 39</b>		
	1.0028	1.0028	1.0028	1.0028	1.0028		
10	. 992 03	. 992 49	. 992 51	. <b>992</b> 53	. 992 59		
10	1.0072	1.0075	1.0075	1.0075	1.0076		
	. 992 03	. 992 1	. 992 12	. 992 11	. 992 18		
	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0		
	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0		
$\rightarrow \infty$	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0		
	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0		

Table B.13: Market concentration and equilibrium welfare.

Given $\beta_x = \beta_y = 0.7$ and $n_x = n_y = 9$ .						
$\delta_x \setminus \delta_y$	0.1	0.3	0.5	0.7	0.9	
0.1	a	a	a	a	В	
0.3	a	a	a	B	В	
0.5	a	a	B	B	В	
0.7	a	B	B	B	В	
0.9	B	B	B	B	В	

Table B.14: Degree of market domination and A's best strategy.

Given $\beta_x = \beta_y = 0.7$ and $\delta_x = \delta_y = 0.5$ .						
$n_x \setminus n_y$	1	5	7	10	$\rightarrow \infty$	
1	a	a	a	a	a	
5	B	B	B	B	В	
7	B	B	B	B	В	
10	B	B	B	B	В	
$\rightarrow \infty$	B	B	B	B	B	

Table B.15: Market concentration and A's best strategy.

## Appendix C

## Chapter 5

#### C.1 **Proof of** (5.39) in the text

$$-\frac{\left(\theta^{i}-\tilde{\theta}^{*}\right)^{2}}{\left[\left(N_{t}^{*}-1\right)+N_{s}^{*}+aN\right]}+\frac{N_{t}^{*}\left(N_{s}^{*}+aN\right)}{\left(N_{t}^{*}+N_{s}^{*}+aN\right)^{2}}\left(\theta^{*}_{t}-\theta_{t}^{*}\right)^{2}\leq0$$
(5.38)

$$\frac{1}{\left[\left(N_{t}^{*}-1\right)+N_{s}^{*}+aN\right]}\left[\mu_{t}\left(\theta_{-t}^{*}-\theta_{t}^{*}\right)^{2}-\left(\theta^{*}-\widetilde{\theta}^{*}\right)^{2}\right]\leq0$$

 $\mu_t = \frac{N_t^*(N_s^* + aN)[(N_t^* - 1) + N_s^* + aN]}{(N_t^* + N_s^* + aN)^2}.$  Therefore, the above condition will be satisfied if

$$\left[\sqrt{\mu_{t}}\left(\theta_{-t}^{*}-\theta_{t}^{*}\right)-\left(\theta^{i}-\tilde{\theta}^{*}\right)\right]\left[\sqrt{\mu_{t}}\left(\theta_{-t}^{*}-\theta_{t}^{*}\right)-\left(\theta^{i}-\tilde{\theta}^{*}\right)\right]\leq0$$

which means either

$$\left[\sqrt{\mu_t}\left(\theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t\right) - \left(\theta^i - \tilde{\theta}^*\right)\right] \le 0 \text{ and } \left[\sqrt{\mu_t}\left(\theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t\right) + \left(\theta^*_{-t} - \tilde{\theta}^*_t\right)\right] \ge 0$$

$$\left[\sqrt{\mu_t}\left(\theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t\right) - \left(\theta^i - \widetilde{\theta}^*\right)\right] \ge 0 \text{ and } \left[\sqrt{\mu_t}\left(\theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t\right) + \left(\theta^i - \widetilde{\theta}^*\right)\right] \le 0$$

which implies

$$\theta^{i} \geq \left[\widetilde{\theta}^{*} + \sqrt{\mu_{t}} \left(\theta^{*}_{-t} - \theta^{*}_{t}\right)\right] \text{ and } \theta^{i} \geq \left[\widetilde{\theta}^{*} - \sqrt{\mu_{t}} \left(\theta^{*}_{-t} - \theta^{*}_{t}\right)\right]$$

or

$$\theta^{i} \leq \left[\widetilde{\theta}^{*} + \sqrt{\mu_{t}}\left(\theta^{*}_{-t} - \theta^{*}_{t}\right)\right] \text{ and } \theta^{i} \leq \left[\widetilde{\theta}^{*} - \sqrt{\mu_{t}}\left(\theta^{*}_{-t} - \theta^{*}_{t}\right)\right]$$

Since  $\theta_{-t}^* = \frac{N_s^* \theta_s^*}{(N_s^* + aN)}$  is the weighted average between  $\theta_s^*$  and 0.  $(\theta_{-t}^* - \theta_t^*) < 0$  by the assumption that  $\theta_s^* < 0 < \theta_t^*$ , which implies

$$\left[\widetilde{\theta}^* + \sqrt{\mu_t} \left(\theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t\right)\right] < \widetilde{\theta}^* < \left[\widetilde{\theta}^* - \sqrt{\mu_t} \left(\theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t\right)\right]$$

Therefore, the condition for (5.38) to be satisfied is

$$\theta^{i} \leq \left[\widetilde{\theta}^{*} + \sqrt{\mu_{t}} \left(\theta^{*}_{-t} - \theta^{*}_{t}\right)\right] \quad \text{or} \quad \theta^{i} \geq \left[\widetilde{\theta}^{*} - \sqrt{\mu_{t}} \left(\theta^{*}_{-t} - \theta^{*}_{t}\right)\right]$$

which means the ownership  $\theta^i$  that violates (5.38) in the text is

$$\left[\widetilde{\theta}^{*} + \sqrt{\mu_{t}} \left(\theta_{-t}^{*} - \theta_{t}^{*}\right)\right] < \theta^{i} < \left[\widetilde{\theta}^{*} - \sqrt{\mu_{t}} \left(\theta_{-t}^{*} - \theta_{t}^{*}\right)\right]$$
(5.39)

### **C.2 Proof of** (5.46) in the text

$$\frac{N_t^* \left(N_s^* + aN\right)}{\left(N_t^* + N_s^* + aN\right)^2} \left(\theta_{-t}^* - \theta_t^*\right)^2 - \frac{1}{\left(N_s^* + 1\right)\left[\left(N_t^* - 1\right) + aN\right]} \left(\widehat{\theta}_t - \theta^*\right)^2 \le 0 \qquad (5.44)$$

$$\frac{1}{\left(N_{s}^{*}+1\right)\left[\left(N_{t}^{*}-1\right)+aN\right]}\left[\lambda_{t}\left(\theta_{-t}^{*}-\theta_{t}^{*}\right)^{2}-\left(\widehat{\theta}_{t}-\theta^{i}\right)^{2}\right]\leq0$$

 $\lambda_t = \frac{N_t^* (N_s^* + aN)(N_s^* + 1)[(N_t^* - 1) + aN]}{(N_t^* + N_s^* + aN)^2}.$  Therefore, the above condition will be satisfied if

$$\left[\sqrt{\lambda_t}\left(\theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t\right) - \left(\widehat{\theta}_t - \theta^i\right)\right] \left[\sqrt{\lambda_t}\left(\theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t\right) + \left(\widehat{\theta}_t - \theta^i\right)\right] \leq 0$$

which means either

$$\left[\sqrt{\lambda_t}\left(\theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t\right) - \left(\widehat{\theta}_t - \theta^i\right)\right] \le 0 \text{ and } \left[\sqrt{\lambda_t}\left(\theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t\right) + \left(\widehat{\theta}_t - \theta^i\right)\right] \ge 0$$

or

$$\left[\sqrt{\lambda_t}\left(\theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t\right) - \left(\widehat{\theta}_t - \theta^i\right)\right] \ge 0 \text{ and } \left[\sqrt{\lambda_t}\left(\theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t\right) + \left(\widehat{\theta}_t - \theta^i\right)\right] \le 0$$

which implies

$$\theta^{i} \leq \left[\widehat{\theta}_{t} - \sqrt{\lambda_{t}} \left(\theta^{*}_{-t} - \theta^{*}_{t}\right)\right] \text{ and } \theta^{i} \leq \left[\widehat{\theta}_{t} + \sqrt{\lambda_{t}} \left(\theta^{*}_{-t} - \theta^{*}_{t}\right)\right]$$

or

$$heta^{i} \geq \left[\widehat{ heta}_{t} - \sqrt{\lambda_{t}} \left( heta^{*}_{-t} - heta^{*}_{t} 
ight) 
ight] ext{ and } heta^{i} \geq \left[ \widehat{ heta}_{t} + \sqrt{\lambda_{t}} \left( heta^{\bullet}_{-t} - heta^{\bullet}_{t} 
ight) 
ight]$$

Since  $(\theta_{-t}^* - \theta_t^*) < 0$ , it is implied that

$$\left[\widehat{\theta}_{t} + \sqrt{\lambda_{t}}\left(\theta_{-t}^{*} - \theta_{t}^{*}\right)\right] < \widehat{\theta}_{t} < \left[\widehat{\theta}_{t} - \sqrt{\lambda_{t}}\left(\theta_{-t}^{*} - \theta_{t}^{*}\right)\right]$$

Therefore, the condition for (5.44) to be satisfied is

$$\theta^{i} \leq \left[\widehat{\theta}_{t} + \sqrt{\lambda_{t}} \left(\theta^{*}_{-t} - \theta^{*}_{t}\right)\right] \quad \text{or} \quad \theta^{i} \geq \left[\widehat{\theta}_{t} - \sqrt{\lambda_{t}} \left(\theta^{*}_{-t} - \theta^{*}_{t}\right)\right]$$

which means the ownership  $\theta^i$  that violates (5.44) is

$$\left[\widehat{\theta}_{t} + \sqrt{\lambda_{t}} \left(\theta_{-t}^{*} - \theta_{t}^{*}\right)\right] < \theta^{i} < \left[\widehat{\theta}_{t} - \sqrt{\lambda_{t}} \left(\theta_{-t}^{*} - \theta_{t}^{*}\right)\right]$$
(5.46)

**C.3** Proof that  $-\theta_2 < \theta_1 < \theta_3 < 0 < -\theta_3 < -\theta_1 < \theta_2$ 

$$\begin{aligned}
\theta_1 &\equiv \sqrt{\mu_t} \left( \theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t \right) \\
\theta_2 &\equiv \left[ \widehat{\theta}_t - \sqrt{\lambda_t} \left( \theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t \right) \right] \\
\theta_3 &\equiv \left[ \widehat{\theta}_t + \sqrt{\lambda_t} \left( \theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t \right) \right]
\end{aligned}$$
(5.52)

(i) Since  $(\theta_{-t}^* - \theta_t^*) < 0$ , it is clear that  $\theta_1 < 0$ . (ii) In the symmetric equilibrium,(5.45) becomes

$$\widehat{\theta}_{t} = -\frac{N_{t}^{*}\left(N_{t}^{*} + aN\right)}{\left(2N_{t}^{*} + aN\right)}\left(\theta_{-t}^{*} - \theta_{t}^{*}\right) > 0$$

Therefore,

$$\begin{aligned} \theta_2 &= \left[ \widehat{\theta}_t - \sqrt{\lambda_t} \left( \theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t \right) \right] \\ &= - \left( \theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t \right) \left[ \frac{N_t^* \left( N_t^* + aN \right)}{\left( 2N_t^* + aN \right)} + \sqrt{\lambda_t} \right] > 0 \end{aligned}$$

since  $\left(\theta_{-t}^{*}-\theta_{t}^{*}\right)<0$ , and,

$$\theta_3 = -\left(\theta_{-t}^* - \theta_t^*\right) \left[\frac{N_t^*\left(N_t^* + aN\right)}{\left(2N_t^* + aN\right)} - \sqrt{\lambda_t}\right] < 0$$

since  $\frac{N_t^*(N_t^*+aN)}{(2N_t^*+aN)} - \sqrt{\lambda_t} < 0.$ Proof that  $\frac{N_t^*(N_t^*+aN)}{(2N_t^*+aN)} - \sqrt{\lambda_t} < 0.$  From (5.47),  $\frac{N_t^*(N_t^*+aN)}{(2N_t^*+aN)} - \sqrt{\lambda_t} < 0$  is

$$\frac{N_t^* \left(N_t^* + aN\right)}{\left(2N_t^* + aN\right)} - \frac{\sqrt{N_t^* \left(N_t^* + aN\right)\left(N_t^* + 1\right)\left[\left(N_t^* - 1\right) + aN\right]}}{\left(2N_t^* + aN\right)} < 0$$

$$\sqrt{N_t^* \left(N_t^* + aN\right)} - \sqrt{(N_t^* + 1) \left[(N_t^* - 1) + aN\right]} < 0$$

$$N_t^* \left( N_t^* + aN \right) - \left( N_t^* + 1 \right) \left[ \left( N_t^* - 1 \right) + aN \right] < 0$$

1 - aN < 0

which is true for a > 0.

(*iii*) From (*i*) – (*ii*), it is sufficient to show that  $-\theta_3 < -\theta_1 < \theta_2$  to complete the proof.

First,

$$\theta_2-(-\theta_1)>0$$

From (5.52),

$$\left[\widehat{\theta}_{t} - \sqrt{\lambda_{t}} \left(\theta_{-t}^{*} - \theta_{t}^{*}\right)\right] + \sqrt{\mu_{t}} \left(\theta_{-t}^{*} - \theta_{t}^{*}\right) > 0$$

$$\widehat{\theta}_t - \left(\theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t\right)\left(\sqrt{\lambda_t} - \sqrt{\mu_t}\right) > 0$$

It has been shown that  $\hat{\theta}_t > 0$  and  $(\theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t) < 0$ , therefore, the above expression is true if  $(\sqrt{\lambda_t} - \sqrt{\mu_t}) > 0$ .

From (5.40) and (5.47), in the symmetric equilibrium,  $(\sqrt{\lambda_t} - \sqrt{\mu_t}) > 0$  is

$$\frac{\sqrt{N_t^* \left(N_t^* + aN\right) \left(N_t^* + 1\right) \left[\left(N_t^* - 1\right) + aN\right]}}{(2N_t^* + aN)} - \frac{\sqrt{N_t^* \left(N_t^* + aN\right) \left(2N_t^* - 1 + aN\right)}}{(2N_t^* + aN)} > 0$$

$$(N_t^* + 1) [(N_t^* - 1) + aN] - (2N_t^* - 1 + aN) > 0$$

$$N_t^* (N_t^* + aN - 2) > 0$$

which is true.

Second,

$$-\theta_1-(-\theta_3)>0$$

From (5.52) and the expression for  $\theta_3$  in (*ii*) above,

$$-\sqrt{\mu_t}\left(\theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t\right) - \left(\theta^*_{-t} - \theta^*_t\right)\left[\frac{N^*_t\left(N^*_t + aN\right)}{(2N^*_t + aN)} - \sqrt{\lambda_t}\right] > 0$$

$$-\left(\theta_{-t}^*-\theta_t^*\right)\left[\sqrt{\mu_t}+\frac{N_t^*\left(N_t^*+aN\right)}{\left(2N_t^*+aN\right)}-\sqrt{\lambda_t}\right]>0$$

Since  $(\theta_{-t}^* - \theta_t^*) < 0$ , it is sufficient to show that

$$\left[\sqrt{\mu_t} + \frac{N_t^* \left(N_t^* + aN\right)}{\left(2N_t^* + aN\right)} - \sqrt{\lambda_t}\right] > 0$$

From (5.40) and (5.47), in the symmetric equilibrium,

$$\begin{bmatrix} \frac{\sqrt{N_t^*(N_t^*+aN)(2N_t^*-1+aN)}}{(2N_t^*+aN)} + \frac{N_t^*(N_t^*+aN)}{(2N_t^*+aN)}}{(2N_t^*+aN)} \\ -\frac{\sqrt{N_t^*(N_t^*+aN)(N_t^*+1)[(N_t^*-1)+aN]}}{(2N_t^*+aN)} \end{bmatrix} > 0$$

$$\sqrt{(2N_t^* - 1 + aN)} + \sqrt{N_t^* (N_t^* + aN)} - \sqrt{(N_t^* + 1) [(N_t^* - 1) + aN]} > 0$$

$$\left[\frac{(2N_t^* - 1 + aN)}{+2\sqrt{N_t^* (N_t^* + aN) (2N_t^* - 1 + aN)} + N_t^* (N_t^* + aN)}\right] > (N_t^* + 1) [(N_t^* - 1) + aN]$$

It is sufficient to show that

$$(2N_t^* - 1 + aN) + N_t^* (N_t^* + aN) - (N_t^* + 1) [(N_t^* - 1) + aN] > 0$$

for the above expression to be true.

$$2N_{t}^{*} - 1 + aN + (N_{t}^{*})^{2} + N_{t}^{*}aN - (N_{t}^{*})^{2} - N_{t}^{*}aN - aN + 1 > 0$$

 $2N_t^*>0$ 

which is true.

# Bibliography

- Ahearn, R. J. (2002), "US-EU Trade Tensions: Causes, Consequences, and Possible Cures", CRS Report for Congress, Congressional Research Service, Order Code RS21223.
- [2] Ahearn, R. J. (2003), "US-EU Trade Relations: Issues and Policy Challenges", Issue Brief for Congress, Congressional Research Service, Order Code IB10087.
- [3] Almeida, R. (2003), "Strage Bedfellows? A Spatial Analysis of Interest Group Coalition on Amicus Curiae Briefs, 1999-2002", Paper prepared for presentation at the 2003 Annual Meeting of the MPSA, Chicago, 4-6 April 2003.
- [4] Bagwell, K., and Staiger R. W. (1990), "A Theory of Managed Trade", The American Economic Review, vol. 80. p779-795.
- [5] Bagwell, K., and Staiger R. W. (1999), "An Economic Theory of GATT", The American Economic Review, vol. 89, p215-248.
- [6] Bagwell, K., and Staiger, R. W. (2002), The Economics of The World Trading System, MIT Press, Cambridge, Massachusetts.
- [7] Baldwin, R. E. (1990), "Optimal Tariff Retaliation Rules", in Jones, R. W. and Krueger, A. O., eds., The Political Economy of International Trade. Basil Blackwell, Oxford.

- [8] Bernheim, B. D., and Whinston, M. D. (1986), "Menu Auctions, Resource Allocation, and Economic Influence", The Quarterly Journal of Economics, vol. 101, p1-32.
- [9] Besley, T., and Coate, S. (1997), "An Economic Model of Representative Democracy", The Quarterly Journal of Economics, vol. 112, p85-114.
- [10] Bhagwati, J. and Srinivasan, T. (1983), Lectures on International Trade, MIT Press. Cambridge, Massachusetts.
- [11] Bond, E. W., and Syropoulos, C. (1996), "The Size of Trading Blocs: Market Power and World Welfare Effects", Journal of International Economics, vol. 40, p411-437.
- [12] Booth, A. L. (1985), "The Free Rider Problem and a Social Custom Model of Trade Union Membership", The Quarterly Journal of Economics, vol. 100, p253-261.
- [13] Brander, J. A. (1995), "Strategic Trade Policy", in Grossman, G. and Rogoff, K., Handbook of International Economics, vol. 3, North-Holland, Amsterdam.
- [14] Brennan, B. (2001), "Current Regionalisms", mimeo, TNI.
- [15] Dixit, A. (1987), "Strategic Aspects of Trade Policy", in Bewley, T., ed., Advances in Economic Theory, Fifth World Congress, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- [16] Feenstra, R. C. (2004), Advanced International Trade: Theory and Evidence, Princeton University Press, Princeton, New Jersey.
- [17] Felli, L., and Merlo, A. (2003), "Endogenous Lobbying", Discussion Paper No. TE/03/448, The Suntory Centre, Suntory and Toyota International Centres for Economics and Related Disciplines, London School of Economics and Political Science.
- [18] Findlay and Wellisz (1982), "Endogenous Tariffs, the Political Economy of Trade Restrictions and Welfare", in Bhagwati, J., ed., Import Competition and Response, University of Chicago Press, Chicago.

- [19] Furusawa, T. (1999), "The Negotiation of Sustainable Tariffs", Journal of International Economics, vol. 48, p321-345.
- [20] Grossman, G. M., and Helpman, E. (1994), "Protection for Sale". The American Economic Review, vol. 84, p833-850.
- [21] Grossman, G. M., and Helpman, E. (1995), "Trade Wars and Trade Talks". The Journal of Political Economy, vol. 103, p675-708.
- [22] Grossman, G. M., and Helpman, E. (2001), Special Interest Politics, MIT Press. Cambridge, Massachusetts.
- [23] Helpman, E. (1999), "Politics and trade policy", in Baldwin, R. et. al., eds., Market Integration, Regionalism and the Global Economy, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- [24] Hillman, A. (1982), "Declining Industries and Political-Support Protectionist Motives", The American Economic Review, vol. 72, p.1180-1187.
- [25] Johnson, H. G. (1953), "Optimum Tariffs and Retaliation", Review of Economic Studies, vol. 21, p142-153.
- [26] Johnson, H. G. (1965), "An Economic Theory of Protectionism, Tariff Bargaining, and the Formation of Customs Unions", *Journal of Political Economy*, vol. 73, p256-283.
- [27] Kennan, J., and Riezman, R. (1988), "Do Big Countries Win Tariff Wars?", International Economic Review, vol. 29, p81-85.
- [28] Kennan, J., and Riezman, R. (1990), "Optimal Tariff Equilibria with Customs Unions", Canadian Journal of Economics, vol. 28, p70-83.
- [29] Kohler, W. (2002), "Issues of US-EU Trade Policy", Working Paper No. 0203, Department of Economics, Johannes Kepler University of Linz.

- [30] Kowalczyk, C., and Sjöström, T. (1994), "Bringing GATT into the Core". Economica, vol. 61, p301-317.
- [31] Krugman, P. (1991), "Is bilateralism bad?", in Helpman, E. and Razin, A., eds., International trade and trade policy, MIT Press, Cambridge.
- [32] Krugman, P., and Obstfeld, M. (2003), International Economics: Theory and Policy. 6th ed., Addison-Wesley, Boston.
- [33] Laussel, D. and Riezman, R. (2001), "The Sources of Protectionist Drift in Representative Democracies", *mimeo*.
- [34] Levy, P. I. (1999), "Lobbying and International Cooperation in Tariff Setting", Journal of International Economics, vol. 47, p345-370.
- [35] Lloyd, P.J. (1982), "3×3 Theory of Customs Unions", Journal of International Economics, vol. 12, p41-63.
- [36] Magee, C. (2002), "Endogenous Trade Policy and Lobby Formation: an Application to the Free-Rider Problem", Journal of International Economics, vol. 57, p449-471.
- [37] Magee, S. et. al. (1989), Black hole tariffs and endogenous policy theory: Political economy in general equilibrium, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, New York.
- [38] Mayer, W. (1981), "Theoretical Considerations on Negotiated Tariff Agreements", Oxford Economic Papers, vol. 33, p135-153.
- [39] Mayer, W. (1984), "Endogenous Tariff Formation", The American Economic Review, vol. 74, p 970-985.
- [40] Mitra, D. (1999), "Endogenous Lobby Formation and Endogenous Protection: A Long-Run Model of Trade Policy Determination", The American Economic Review, vol. 89, p1116-1134.

- [41] Mitra, D. (2002), "Endogenous Political Organization and the Value of Trade Agreements", Journal of International Economics, vol. 57, p473-485.
- [42] Olson, M. (1971), The Logic of Collective Action: Public Goods and the Theory of Groups, Harvard University Press, Cambridge, Massachusetts.
- [43] Osborne, M. J., and Rubinstein, A. (1990), Bargaining and Markets, Academic Press, A Division of Harcourt Brace & Company, California.
- [44] Osborne, M. J., and Rubinstein, A. (1994), A Course in Game Theory, MIT Press, Cambridge, Massachusetts.
- [45] Osborne, M. J., and Slivinski, A. (1996), "A Model of Political Competition with Citizen-Candidates", The Quarterly Journal of Economics, vol. 111, p65-96.
- [46] Panagariya, A. (2000), "Preferential Trade Liberalization: The Traditional Theory and New Developments", *Journal of Economic Literature*, vol. 38, p287-331.
- [47] Park, J. H. (2000), "International Trade Agreements between Countries of Asymmetric Size", Journal of International Economics, vol. 50, p473-495.
- [48] Pecorino (1998), "Is There a Free-Rider Problem in Lobbying? Endogenous Tariffs, Trigger Strategies, and the Number of Firms", The American Economic Review, vol. 88, p652-660.
- [49] Putnam, R. D. (1988), "Diplomacy and Domestic Politics: The Logic of Two-Level Games", International Organization, vol. 42, p427-460.
- [50] Reuben, E. (2002), "Interest Groups and Politics: The Need to Concentrate on Group Formation", mimeo.
- [51] Rodrik, D. (1995), "Political Economy of Trade Policy", in Grossman, G, and Rogoff,
   K., Handbook of International Economics, vol. 3, North-Holland, Amsterdam.

- [52] Richardson, M. (1994), "Customs Unions and Domestic Taxes". Canadian Journal of Economics, vol. 27, p537-550.
- [53] Riezman, R. (1979a), "A Theory of Customs Union: The Three Country-Two Good Case", Weltwirtschaftliches Archiv, vol. 115, p701-715.
- [54] Riezman, R. (1979b), "A 3×3 Model of Customs Unions", Journal of International Economics, vol. 9, p341-354.
- [55] Riezman, R. (1982), "Tariff Retaliation from a Strategic Viewpoint", Southern Economic Journal, vol. 48, p583-593.
- [56] Rode, R. (2003), "Optimism for the WTO Doha round: The Bickering Atlantic Bigemony and New Pro Free Trade Coalitions", paper presented to the ISA Budapost Conference 26-28 June 2003.
- [57] Rubinstein, A. (1982), "Perfect Equilibrium in a Bargaining Model, *Econometrica*, vol. 50, p97-109.
- [58] Sánchez, E. et. al. (1999), "Endogenous Preferential Trade Agreements", Journal of Economic Integration, vol. 14, p419-431.
- [59] Saitoh, T. (2003), "Economic Models of Tariff Wars: A Survey Article", mimeo. Kobe University.
- [60] Salisbury, R. (1990), "The Paradox of Interests in Washington, DC: More Groups and Less Clout", in King, A., ed., The New American Political System, 2nd ed., American Enterprise Institute, Washington, DC.
- [61] Steinberg, R. H. (1997), "Transatlanticism in Support of Multilateralism? Prospects for Great Power Management of the World Trading System", in Demaret, P. et. al., eds., Regionalism and Multilateralism after the Uruguay Round: Convergence, Divergence and Interaction, EIP, Brussels.



- [62] Syropoulos, C. (1999), "Customs Union and Comparative Advantage", Orford Economic Paper, vol. 51, p239-266.
- [63] Syropoulos, C. (2002), "Optimum Tariffs and Retaliation Revisited: How Country Size Matters", Review of Economic Studies. vol. 69, p707-727.
- [64] Viner, J. (1950), The Customs Union Issue, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, New York.
- [65] Whalley, J., and Perroni, C. (1996), "How Severe is Global Retaliation Risk under Increasing Regionalism?", The American Economic Review, vol. 86, p57-61.
- [66] Wonnacott, R. J. (1996), "Free Trade Agreements: For Better or Worse?", The American Economic Review, vol. 86, p62-66.
- [67] World Trade Organisation, International Trade Statistics 2002.

